The following additions were made to the 25-26 Code of Conduct and were added to the Student/Parent Handbook:

K-6 Code of Conduct

Added the following Elementary Minor Conduct Violations

RESPECTFUL	others and their choices	MINOR INTIMIDATION/BRIBERY - Students may not offer or accept favors, money, or other rewards in exchange for lying, taking the blame, or helping someone else avoid consequences. Also included is encouraging or betting another student to break a rule is also strictly prohibited. Any student involved in these actions will face disciplinary consequences.
RESPECTFUL	others	MISCHIEF - Accessing another student's locker, backpack, chromebook, or belongings without permission in an attempt to disrupt or cause distress to another student.

Added the following under Gross Misconduct (2)

	nowing an	der Gross Misconduct (2)
BE RESPECTFUL	Use computers responsibly.	COMPUTER VIOLATIONS (2) - Misuse of or damage to the District's computer system, inclusive of operations, software, hardware or related peripherals and accessories, which does not result in significant harm or disruption to educational or administrative operations or to computer system or network operations or performance. Misuse includes actual or attempted entry to unauthorized or restricted computer areas, software, or data which does not result in accessing confidential or private student or staff information, intellectual property rights or obligations, or other significant information, data or software. Misuse also includes intentionally bypassing
		District filters or firewalls to access illicit, violent, pornographic or "dark web" websites or other online sources, and accessing inappropriate information or images on a District device or while participating in a District class either in person or online, or while participating in any activity or event reasonably related to school, including District transportation, extracurricular activities, or school events. Misuse may encompass minor violations of the District's Acceptable/ Authorized Use Policy (AUP). Also, includes accessing technology with the intent of disrupting a classroom. * Note – Disciplinary action may include restitution, removal from class, and/or restriction from access to or use of the District computer network or computers and related devices and peripherals.
BE	Respect	RETALIATION - The act of seeking retribution in response for a perceived
RESPECTFUL		wrongdoing.
BE SAFE	work safe at all times.	RECKLESS BEHAVIOR (1) - Behavior or false information that results, or could potentially result, in physical endangerment of self, others and/or to school property. Includes aggressive arguments, threats of physical violence or invitations to fight, attempted fighting in which a student has to be physically restrained to prevent escalation to physical contact, or engaging in behavior that is commonly recognized as an antecedent to fighting, e.g., removing personal belongings such as jewelry, clothing, backpack/bookbag, "facing off" or "squaring up" in a fighting stance, etc.
<mark>BE</mark>	Respect I	RETALIATION - The act of seeking retribution in response for a perceived wrongdoing.
RESPECTFUL	others at all times	

Added the following under Gross Misconduct (3)

BE RESPECTFUL	others	PUBLIC HUMILIATION - Publicly humiliating, shaming, or embarrassing another student verbally or written. This includes mocking appearance, spreading rumors, sharing private information, intentionally ostracizing, or targeting someone to cause emotional harm. Can also include physical acts, tripping, causing to fall, pulling down clothing to expose skin or undergarments, etc.
BE RESPECTFUL		RECKLESS BEHAVIOR (2) - Behavior or false information that results, or could potentially result, in injury or in physical endangerment of self, others and/or to school property. Includes aggressive arguments, punching/hitting/kicking school property, severe and intentional disrespect to students or staff, threats of physical violence or invitations to fight, attempted fighting in which a student has to be physically restrained to prevent escalation to physical contact, or engaging in behavior that is commonly recognized as an antecedent to fighting, e.g., removing personal belongings such as jewelry, clothing, backpack/bookbag, "facing off" or "squaring up" in a fighting stance, etc. This can also include making false alarms or yelling "Help, Fire, etc." without a cause or need.

7-12 Code of Conduct

Added the following Secondary Minor Conduct Violations

	Respect	MINOR INTIMIDATION/BRIBERY - Students may not offer or accept favors, money,
RESPECTFUL	others and	or other rewards in exchange for lying, taking the blame, or helping someone else
		avoid consequences. Also included is encouraging or betting another student to break
		a rule is also strictly prohibited. Any student involved in these actions will face
		disciplinary consequences.
<mark>BE</mark>	Respect	MISCHIEF - Accessing another student's locker, backpack, chromebook, or
RESPECTFUL	others	belongings without permission in an attempt to disrupt or cause distress to another
	<mark>belongings</mark>	student.

Added the following under Gross Misconduct (2)

BE RESPECTFUL	responsibly.	COMPUTER VIOLATIONS (2) - Intentional misuse of or damage to the District's computer system, inclusive of operations, software, hardware or related peripherals and accessories, which does not result in significant harm or disruption to educational or administrative operations or to computer system or network operations or performance. Misuse includes actual or attempted entry to unauthorized or restricted computer areas, software, or data which does not result in accessing confidential or private student or staff information, intellectual property rights or obligations, or other significant information, data or software. Misuse also includes intentionally bypassing District filters or firewalls to access illicit, violent, pornographic or "dark web" websites or other online sources, and accessing inappropriate information or images on a District device or while participating in a District class either in person or online, or while participating in any activity or event reasonably related to school, including District transportation, extracurricular activities, or school events. Misuse may encompass minor violations of the District's Acceptable/ Authorized Use Policy (AUP). Also, includes accessing technology with the intent of disrupting a classroom. * Note – Disciplinary action may include restitution, removal from class, and/or restriction from access to or use of the District computer network or computers and related devices and peripherals.
BE RESPECTFUL	Respect others at all times	RETALIATION - The act of seeking retribution in response for a perceived wrongdoing.

Added the following under Gross Misconduct (3)

BE RESPECTFUL		PUBLIC HUMILIATION - Publicly humiliating, shaming, or embarrassing another student verbally or written. This includes mocking appearance, spreading rumors, sharing private information, intentionally ostracizing, or targeting someone to cause emotional harm. Can also include physical acts, tripping, causing to fall, pulling down clothing to expose skin or undergarments, etc.
BE SAFE	work safely	RECKLESS BEHAVIOR (2) - Behavior or false information that results, or could potentially result, in injury or in physical endangerment of self, others and/or to school property. Includes aggressive arguments, punching/hitting/kicking school property, severe and intentional disrespect to students or staff, threats of physical violence or invitations to fight, attempted fighting in which a student has to be physically restrained to prevent escalation to physical contact, or engaging in behavior that is commonly recognized as an antecedent to fighting, e.g., removing personal belongings such as jewelry, clothing, backpack/bookbag, "facing off" or "squaring up" in a fighting stance, etc.

Added the following under Gross Misconduct (4)

BE	Keep hands	RECKLESS BEHAVIOR (3) - Knowingly or intentionally causing harm to staff or
RESPECTFUL	yourself.	attempting to cause harm to staff; or negligently causing harm to staff. Staff includes teachers, administrators, all school district employees/agents. The definition of harm shall include minor scrapes and bruises and other bodily injury which either does not require medical assistance or requires only first aid assistance. This can also include making false alarms or yelling "Help, Fire, etc." without a cause or need.

K-12 Transportation

Added the following as a Major Infraction

	Follow all bus rules to remain	HORSEPLAY WHILE ON THE BUS OR AT BUS LOADING AND UNLOADING	GDM
SAFE	<mark>safe.</mark>	ZONES	<mark>(2)</mark>

The following changes were made to Chapter 5: Health and Safety and our Head Lice Policy on page 55

Previous wording:

Head Lice

The school will observe recommendations of the Illinois Department of Public Health regarding head lice.

- 1. Parents are required to notify the school nurse if they suspect their child has head lice.
- 2. Infested students will be sent home following notification of the parent or guardian.
- 3. The school will provide written instructions to a parent or guardian regarding appropriate treatment for the infestation.
- 4. A student excluded because of head lice will be permitted to return to school only when the parent or guardian brings the student to school to be checked by the school nurse or

building principal and the child is determined to be free of head lice. Infested children are prohibited from riding the bus to school to be checked for head lice.

New wording:

Head Lice

The school will observe recommendations of the Illinois Department of Public Health regarding head lice.

- 1. Parents are required to notify the school nurse if they suspect their child has head lice.
- 2. If a student is suspected of having head lice, they do not need to leave school early (unless a parent requests to take student home) and may remain in class for the rest of the day.
- 3. The school nurse may examine the student's head to confirm the presence of life.
- 4. The school will provide written instructions to a parent or guardian regarding appropriate treatment options.
- 5. Once treatment has begun at home, students may return to school without delay.

North Boone Community Unit School District #200 Parent-Student Handbook



2025-2026

Table of Contents

Chapter 1: Introductory Information and General Notices	4
Chapter 2: Attendance, Promotion, and Graduation	23
Chapter 3: Student Fees and Meal Costs	39
Chapter 4: Transportation and Parking	43
Chapter 5: Health and Safety	48
Chapter 6: Discipline and Conduct Discipline Matrix	56
Chapter 7: Internet, Technology, and Publications	94
Chapter 8: Search and Seizure	103
Chapter 9: Athletics and Extracurricular Activities	104
Chapter 10: Special Education	119
Chapter 11: Student Records and Privacy	122
Chapter 12: Parental Right Notifications	126
Appendix	133
A: Student Medical Authorization Form	
B: Authorization for Student Self-Medication Form	
C: Medicaid Data Release	
D: Student Athlete/Parent Contract	

NORTH BOONE COMMUNITY UNIT SCHOOL DISTRICT 2025-2026 SCHOOL CALENDAR

New Staff Orientation		August 11, 2025
All Staff Institute (No student Attendance)		August 12, 2025
All Staff Institute (No student Attendance)		August 13, 2025
1st Day of School		August 14, 2025
Non-Attendance Day (Labor Day)	Holiday	September 01, 2025
Late Start (5.25 hour day)	9:30-2:45 (K-4) 10:00-3:18 (9-12)	September 10, 2025
Late Start (5.25 hour day)	9:30-2:45 (K-4) 10:00-3:18 (9-12)	October 08, 2025
End of 1st Quarter (5th-12th grade)		October 10, 2025
Non-Attendance Day (Indigenous People Day)	Holiday	October 13, 2025
Parent Conferences (K-12)	4:00-7:30 PM	October 15, 2025
Parent Conferences (K-12)	4:00-7:30 PM	October 23, 2025
Teacher Institute (No student attendance)		October 24, 2025
End of First Trimester (K-4)		November 7, 2025
Late Start (5.25 hour day)	9:30-2:45 (K-4) 10:00-3:18 (9-12)	November 12, 2025
Non-Attendance Day		November 24-26, 2025
Thanksgiving	Holiday	November 27, 2025
Non-Attendance Day		November 28, 2025
Late Start (5.25 hour day)	9:30-2:45 (K-4) 10:00-3:18 (9-12)	December 10, 2024
End of Second Quarter/First Semester	Last Day before Winter Break	December 19, 2025
Winter Break (No School)		December 22, 2025 through January 2, 2026
School Resumes		January 05, 2026
Late Start (5.25 hour day)	9:30-2:45 (K-4) 10:00-3:18 (9-12)	January 14, 2026
Non-Attendance Day (Martin Luther King Day)	Holiday	January 19, 2026
Late Start (5.25 hour day)	9:30-2:45 (K-4) 10:00-3:18 (9-12)	February 11, 2026
Parent Conferences (4-12)	4:00-7:30 PM	February 11, 2026
Non-Attendance Day (Presidents Day)	Holiday	February 16, 2026
Parent Conferences (5-12)	4:00-7:30 PM	February 18, 2026
Parent Conferences (K-12)	4:00-7:30 PM	February 19, 2026
Parent Conferences (K-12) End of Second Trimester (K-4)	4:00-7:30 PM	February 19, 2026 February 20, 2026
• •	4:00-7:30 PM	
End of Second Trimester (K-4)	4:00-7:30 PM	February 20, 2026
End of Second Trimester (K-4) Teacher Institute (No Student Attendance)	9:30-2:45 (K-4) 10:00-3:18 (9-12)	February 20, 2026 February 20, 2026
End of Second Trimester (K-4) Teacher Institute (No Student Attendance) End of Third Quarter (5 th -12 th grade)	9:30-2:45 (K-4)	February 20, 2026 February 20, 2026 March 06, 2026
End of Second Trimester (K-4) Teacher Institute (No Student Attendance) End of Third Quarter (5 th -12 th grade) Late Start (5.25 hour day)	9:30-2:45 (K-4)	February 20, 2026 February 20, 2026 March 06, 2026 March 11, 2026
End of Second Trimester (K-4) Teacher Institute (No Student Attendance) End of Third Quarter (5 th -12 th grade) Late Start (5.25 hour day) Spring Break (No School)	9:30-2:45 (K-4)	February 20, 2026 February 20, 2026 March 06, 2026 March 11, 2026 March 23, 2026 through March 27, 2026
End of Second Trimester (K-4) Teacher Institute (No Student Attendance) End of Third Quarter (5 th -12 th grade) Late Start (5.25 hour day) Spring Break (No School) School Resumes	9:30-2:45 (K-4)	February 20, 2026 February 20, 2026 March 06, 2026 March 11, 2026 March 23, 2026 through March 27, 2026 March 30, 2026
End of Second Trimester (K-4) Teacher Institute (No Student Attendance) End of Third Quarter (5 th -12 th grade) Late Start (5.25 hour day) Spring Break (No School) School Resumes Non-Attendance Day	9:30-2:45 (K-4)	February 20, 2026 February 20, 2026 March 06, 2026 March 11, 2026 March 23, 2026 through March 27, 2026 March 30, 2026 April 03, 2026
End of Second Trimester (K-4) Teacher Institute (No Student Attendance) End of Third Quarter (5 th -12 th grade) Late Start (5.25 hour day) Spring Break (No School) School Resumes Non-Attendance Day Non-Attendance Day (or Emergency Day if needed)	9:30-2:45 (K-4) 10:00-3:18 (9-12) 9:30-2:45 (K-4)	February 20, 2026 February 20, 2026 March 06, 2026 March 11, 2026 March 23, 2026 through March 27, 2026 March 30, 2026 April 03, 2026 April 06, 2026

NBCUSD #200 Handbook

High School Graduation – 7:00 PM		May 18, 2026
End of Third Trimester (K-4)		May 22, 2026
End of 4th Quarter (5th-12th)		May 22, 2026
Last Day of Student Attendance	(Assuming no emergency days used)	May 22, 2026
Non-Attendance Day (Memorial Day)	Holiday	May 25, 2026
Teacher Institute (No Student Attendance)		May 26, 2026
Emergency Days		May 27, 2026-May 29, 2026

<u>CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTORY INFORMATION AND GENERAL NOTICES</u> General School Information

MISSION STATEMENT of NBCUSD #200

The Mission of the North Boone educational community is to provide students with exceptional experiences that continuously develop their minds and character, foster life-long learning and responsible citizenship.

NORTH BOONE COMMUNITY SCHOOLS

North Boone Community Unit School District #200 consists of six educational facilities: three K-4 buildings, one 5-6 building, one 7-8 building, and one high school.

North Boone High School (9-12)

17823 Poplar Grove Road Poplar, Grove, IL 61065-9018 (815) 765-3311 Fax #765-3316 Marc Eckmann – Principal Jeff Corn – Assistant Principal

North Boone Middle School (7-8)

17641 Poplar Grove Road Poplar Grove, IL 61065 (815) 765-9274 Fax # 765-9274 Allison Louis- Principal Lisa Walls - Assistant Principal

North Boone Upper Elementary (5-6)

6200 North Boone School Road Poplar Grove, IL 61065-8548 (815) 765-9006 Fax # 765-2496 Tasha Rayas - Principal Lisa Walls - Assistant Principal

Capron Elementary School (K-4)

200 North Wooster Street P.O. Box 218 Capron, IL 61012 (815) 569-2314 Fax # 569-2633 Kelly Kerchner- Principal

Manchester Elementary School (K-4)

3501 Blaine Road Poplar Grove, IL 61065 -9492 (815) 765-2826 Fax # 292-3334 Brandon Meyer – Principal

Poplar Grove Elementary School (K-4)

208 North State Street Poplar Grove, IL 61065-0039 (815) 765-3113 Fax # 765-1604 Heather Walsh - Principal

BOARD OF EDUCATION

The members of the Board of Education, as legal officials of the State of Illinois, duly elected by the people of our district, are obligated to the youth and adults of our District to ensure that their educational needs are met in the best possible manner. We will exhibit leadership in all endeavors toward the improvement of the District's education program and facilities.

The School District, in an active partnership with parents and community, will promote excellence in a caring environment in which all students learn and grow. This partnership shall empower all students to develop a strong self-esteem and to become responsible learners and decision-makers. The School District is committed to developing and using a visionary and innovative curriculum and a knowledgeable and dedicated staff.

The Board of Education of North Boone Community School District #200 meets regularly on the 4th Tuesday of every month at 6:30 p.m. in the North Boone Administrative Building.

The School Board governs the school district, and is elected by the community. Current members of the Board of Education are:

Nan Schilling, President

Email: nschilling@nbcusd.org
Term Expires: April 2029

Judy Hutchinson, Vice-President

Business Committee Chair CIA Committee Chair

Facilities-Long Range Planning Vice-Chair

Policy Committee Vice-Chair Email: <u>jhutchinson@nbcusd.org</u> Term Expires: April 2029

Russell O'Donnell, Secretary

Business Services Committee Vice-Chair Facilities-Long Range Planning Vice-Chair

Policy Committee Member Email: <u>rodonnell@nbcusd.org</u> Term Expires: April 2029

Ed Mulholland, Member

Policy Committee Member Email: emulholland@nbcusd.org

Term Expires: April 2027

Mary Maxey, Member

Policy Committee Member Email: mmaxey@nbcusd.org Term Expires: April 2027 Sarah Meyer, Member

CIA Committee Vice-Chair Policy Committee Chair Facilities-Long Range Planning Member

Email: smeyer@nbcusd.org
Term Expires: April 2029

Joe Haverly, Member

CIA Committee Member Email: <u>jhaverly@nbcusd.org</u> Term Expires: April 2027

CENTRAL OFFICE ADMINISTRATION

The District's Central Office is located at 6248 North Boone School Road Poplar Grove, IL. Phone (815) 765-3322, Fax # 765-2053

The Central Office Staff is:

Dr. Matthew Cascio, Superintendent

Ms. Stacey Corder, Executive Director of Business

Ms. Kari Neri, Chief Academic Officer

TBD, Director of Special Education

Mr. Jim Nolen, Facilities Director

Ms. Julie Antonsen, Food Services Director

Ms. Andrea Sowers, Executive Assistant to the Superintendent

Agendas

Organization is key to success in an educational setting. A good place to begin is in the area of writing down daily assignments for each class. Each student is required to have an agenda to keep track of individual class assignments, tests, and projects each day. Students also use their agenda when they are requesting a pass from their teacher.

Address Change

It is important that we have your current address and phone number(s) (work and home) at all times. This information is especially important in cases of emergency. Please notify the school immediately upon changing your address, telephone number(s), or home of who to call in case of an emergency if you are not available. A minimum of three (3) emergency contact numbers must be provided at registration.

Admissions

New students to the high school/district

Children who are entering the North Boone Community Schools for the first time must present a legal birth certificate, Certificate of Child Health Examination form, with immunizations which comply with Illinois requirements, and an eye examination, if entering an Illinois School for the first time. Dental examinations are also required for students during their kindergarten, second, and sixth grades. Students should bring their Social Security number at the time of registration.

Placement

The placement of students in grades subsequent to the first grade will be determined by the School District and in sole discretion of the School District based on standardized test data, student records, and other relevant information.

Residency

Illinois law indicates that a school district must establish free schools to accommodate students who reside within the district. Boards of Education have a statutory duty to charge tuition to the parents or guardians of non-resident students. In the North Boone School District all students are required to verify that they reside within the boundaries of the district and of the specific school to which they attend.

Rulings by courts of law, including the Supreme Court, have resulted in the creation of certain criteria to use in the determination of residency. The general rule is that a student is considered a resident of the school district in which his or her parents live, unless the parents have relinquished complete custody and control of the student to someone else. In all cases, a student does not have the right to attend school tuition-free if the student moved into the school area or

district primarily for the purpose of attending a specific school. Custody means that a child lives full-time with a guardian or parent in the district.

Residency is established through physical presence and intent to make that location a permanent residence. A person cannot have a permanent residence in two places at the same time.

Guardianship papers are not sufficient evidence that a student is a legal resident within the district's or individual school's boundaries. The applicant must prove that the guardian has full custody and control of the student for an indefinite period of time. The guardian must also prove that the reason for transfer of custody and control is not related to school attendance.

Transfer Students

The <u>Illinois School Code</u> adds a requirement to the <u>Illinois School Student Records Act</u>. The statute prohibits public schools from denying admission to students who do not present records from a school previously attended and further requires that such schools must furnish requested records to receiving school within fifteen (15) days of request. The responsibility for securing the providing of school records rests with the schools rather than with the student.

Asbestos

All buildings in North Boone Community Unit District #200 are in compliance with federal and state regulations regarding the abatement and containment of asbestos materials. Asbestos management plans, as well as all inspection documents, are maintained in each building for inspection.

At Risk Students

The Superintendent or designee shall develop, maintain, and supervise a program for students at risk of academic failure or dropping out of school. The program shall include education and support services addressing individual learning styles, career development, and social needs, and may include:

- Parent-teacher conferences
- Counseling services by social

workers and/or guidance counselor

- Counseling services by psychologists
- Psychological testing
- Truants' alternative and optional
 - education program
- Alternative school placement
- Community agency services
- Alternative learning opportunities program, in conformity with the Alternative Learning Opportunities Law, as it may be amended from time-to-time
- Graduation incentives program

Any student who is below the age of 20 years is eligible to enroll in a graduation incentives program if he or she:

- 1. Is considered a dropout according to State law;
- 2. Has been suspended or expelled;
- 3. Is pregnant or is a parent;
- 4. Has been assessed as chemically dependent; or

5. Is enrolled in a bilingual education or LEP program.

Civic Rights

North Boone High School does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, disability, or age in its programs and activities. The principal has been designated to handle inquiries regarding the nondiscrimination policies for Section 504 and Title IX. For Title IX inquiries, North Boone High School may also refer to the assistant secretary for civil rights in our notification in addition to or in lieu of the principal.

Equal Opportunity and Sex Equity

Equal educational and extracurricular opportunities are available to all students without regard to race, color, nationality, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, ancestry, age, religious beliefs, physical or mental disability, status as homeless, or actual or potential marital or parental status, including pregnancy. Further, the District will not knowingly enter into agreements with any individual that discriminates against students on the basis of sex or any other protected status, except that the District remains viewpoint neutral when granting access to school facilities under Board Policy 8:20 (Ref: 7:333), Community Use of School Facilities. Any student may file a discrimination grievance by using the Uniform Grievance Procedure.

No student shall, based on sex or sexual orientation, be denied equal access to programs, activities, services, or benefits or be limited in the exercise of any right, privilege, advantage, or denied equal access to educational and extracurricular programs and activities.

Any student or parent/guardian with a sex equity or equal opportunity concern should contact: the building principals or the superintendent of schools.

A student may appeal the Board's resolution of the complaint to the Regional Superintendent of Schools (pursuant to 105 ILCS 5/3-10 of the School Code) and, thereafter, to the State Superintendent of Education (pursuant to 105 ILCS 5/1-3.8 of the School Code).

Harassment

No person, including a District employee or agent, or student, shall harass, intimidate or bully another student based upon a student's race, color, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, ancestry, age, religion, creed, physical or mental disability, status as homeless, or actual or potential marital or parental status, including pregnancy. The District will not tolerate harassing, intimidating conduct, or bullying whether verbal, physical, or visual, that affects the tangible benefits of education, that unreasonably interferes with a student's educational performance, or that creates an intimidating, hostile, or offensive educational environment. Examples of prohibited conduct include name-calling, using derogatory slurs, causing psychological harm, threatening or causing physical harm, or wearing or possessing items depicting or implying hatred or prejudice of one of the characteristics stated above.

Complaints of harassment, intimidation or bullying are handled according to the provisions on sexual harassment below. The Superintendent shall use reasonable measures to inform staff members and students that the District will not tolerate harassment, intimidation or bullying by including this policy in the appropriate handbooks.

Sexual Harassment Prohibited

Sexual harassment of students is prohibited. Any person, including a district employee or agent, or student, engages in sexual harassment whenever he or she makes sexual advances, requests sexual favors, and engages in other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual or sex-based nature, imposed on the basis of sex, that:

- 1. Denies or limits the provision of educational aid, benefits, services, or treatment; or that makes such conduct a condition of a student's academic status; or
- 2. Has the purpose or effect of:
 - a. Substantially interfering with a student's educational environment;
 - b. Creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive educational environment;
 - c. Depriving a student of educational aid, benefits, services, or treatment; or
 - d. Making submission to or rejection of such conduct the basis for academic decisions affecting a student.

The terms "intimidating," "hostile," and "offensive" include conduct that has the effect of humiliation, embarrassment, or discomfort. Examples of sexual harassment include touching, crude jokes or pictures, discussions of sexual experiences, teasing related to sexual characteristics, and spreading rumors related to a person's alleged sexual activities.

Students who believe they are victims of sexual harassment or have witnessed sexual harassment, are encouraged to discuss the matter with the student Nondiscrimination Coordinator, Building Principal, Assistant Building Principal, Dean of Students, or a Complaint Manager. Students may choose to report to a person of the student's same sex. Complaints will be kept confidential to the extent possible given the need to investigate. Students who make good faith complaints will not be disciplined.

An allegation that one student was sexually harassed by another student shall be referred to the Building Principal, Assistant Building Principal, or Dean of Students for appropriate action.

The Superintendent shall insert into this policy the names, addresses, and telephone numbers of the District's current Nondiscrimination Coordinator and Complaint Managers. At least one of these individuals will be female, and at least one will be male.

The Superintendent shall be the District Nondiscrimination Coordinator.

Dr. Michael J. Greenlee, Superintendent (815) 765-3322 6248 North Boone School Rd. Poplar Grove, IL 61065

Preventing Bullying, Harassment, and Intimidation

Bullying, intimidation, and harassment diminish a student's ability to learn and a school's ability to educate. Preventing students from engaging in these disruptive behaviors is an important District goal. The Superintendent or designee shall develop and maintain a program that:

1. Fully implements and enforces each of the following Board policies:

a. 7:190, *Student Discipline*. This policy prohibits students from engaging in hazing or any kind of aggressive behavior that does physical or psychological harm to another or any urging of other students to engage in such conduct; prohibited conduct includes any use of violence, force, noise, coercion, threats, intimidation, fear, harassment, bullying, hazing, or other comparable conduct.

- b. 7:310, Restrictions on Publications and Written or Electronic Material. This policy prohibits students from: (i) accessing and/or distributing at school any written, printed, or electronic material, including material from the Internet, that will cause substantial disruption of the proper and orderly operation and discipline of the school or school activities, and (ii) creating and/or distributing written, printed, or electronic material, including photographs and Internet material and blogs, that causes substantial disruption to school operations or interferes with the rights of other students or staff members.
- c. 7:20, *Harassment of Students Prohibited*. This policy prohibits any person from harassing or intimidating a student based upon a student's race, color, nationality, sex, sexual orientation, ancestry, age, religion, creed, physical or mental disability, gender identity, order of protection status, status of being homeless, or actual or potential marital or parental status, including pregnancy, or other protected group status.

Full implementation of the above policies includes: (a) conducting a prompt and thorough investigation of alleged incidents of bullying, intimidation, harassing behavior, or similar conduct, (b) providing each student who violates one or more of these policies with appropriate consequences and remedial action, and (c) protecting students against retaliation for reporting such conduct.

- 2. Examines the appropriate steps to understand and rectify conditions that foster bullying, intimidation, and harassment; this contemplates taking action to eliminate or prevent these disruptive behaviors beyond traditional punitive disciplinary actions.
- 3. Includes bullying prevention and character instruction in all grades in accordance with State law and Board policy 6:60, *Curriculum Content*. This includes incorporating student social and emotional development into the District's educational program as required by State law and in alignment with Board policy 6:65, *Student Social and Emotional Development*.
- 4. Fully informs staff members of the District's goal to prevent students from engaging in bullying and the measures being used to accomplish it. This includes: (a) communicating the District's expectation and the State law requirement that teachers and other certificated employees maintain discipline, and (b) establishing a process for staff members to fulfill their obligation to report alleged acts of bullying, intimidation, harassment, and other acts of actual or threatened violence.
- 5. Encourages all members of the school community, including students, parents, volunteers, and visitors, to report alleged acts of bullying, intimidation, harassment, and other acts of actual or threatened violence.

Hazardous and Infectious Materials

The Superintendent shall take all reasonable measures to protect; (1) the safety of District personnel, students, and visitors on District premises from risks associated with hazardous materials, and (2) the environmental quality of the District's buildings and grounds. Before pesticides are used on District premises, the Superintendent or designee shall notify employees and parents/guardians of students as required by the Structural Pest Control Act, 225 ILCS 235/, and the Lawn Care Products Application and Notice Act, 415 ILCS 65/.

Visitors

All visitors, including parents and siblings, are required to enter through the front door of the building and proceed immediately to the main office. Visitors should identify themselves and inform office personnel of their reason for being at school.

When visiting our school for any reason you will need to be "buzzed" in as we keep a secure building during the school day. You will need to identify yourself before being let into the building.

Visitors must check in by providing valid id, identifying their name, the date, and the classroom or location they are visiting. Approved visitors must take a tag identifying themselves as a guest and place the tag to their outer clothing in a clearly visible location. Visitor ids will be held in the main office until checked out. Visitors are required to proceed immediately to their location in a quiet manner. All visitors must return to the main office and sign out before leaving the school.

Any person wishing to confer with a staff member should contact the staff member to make an appointment. Conferences with teachers are held, to the extent possible, outside school hours or during the teacher's conference/preparation period.

Visitors are expected to abide by all school rules during their time on school property. A visitor who fails to conduct himself or herself in a manner that is appropriate will be asked to leave and may be subject to criminal penalties for trespass and/or disruptive behavior. We thank you for your assistance in helping us maintain a safe school environment.

No person on school property or at a school event shall perform any of the following acts:

- 1. Strike, injure, threaten, harass, or intimidate a staff member, board member, sports official or coach, or any other person.
- 2. Behave in an unsportsmanlike manner or use vulgar or obscene language.
- 3. Unless specifically permitted by State law, possess a weapon, any object that can reasonably be considered a weapon or looks like a weapon, or any dangerous device.
- 4. Damage or threaten to damage another's property.
- 5. Damage or deface school property.
- 6. Violate any Illinois law or municipal, local or county ordinance.
- 7. Smoke or otherwise use tobacco products.
- 8. Distribute, consume, use, possess, or be impaired by or under the influence of an alcoholic beverage, cannabis, other lawful product, or illegal drug.
- 9. Be present when the person's alcoholic beverage, cannabis, other lawful product, or illegal drug consumption is detectible, regardless of when and/or where the use occurred.
- 10. Use or possess medical cannabis, unless he or she has complied Illinois' Compassionate Use of Medical Cannabis Act and district policies.
- 11. Impede, delay, disrupt, or otherwise interfere with any school activity or function (including using cellular phones in a disruptive manner).
- 12. Enter upon any portion of school premises at any time for purposes other than those that are lawful and authorized by the board.
- 13. Operate a motor vehicle: (a) in a risky manner, (b) in excess of 20 miles per hour, or (c) in violation of an authorized district employee's directive.
- 14. Engage in any risky behavior, including roller-blading, roller-skating, or skateboarding.

- 15. Violate other district policies or regulations, or a directive from an authorized security officer or district employee.
- 16. Engage in any conduct that interferes with, disrupts, or adversely affects the district or a school function.

Animals on School Property

In order to assure student health and safety, animals are not allowed on school property, except in the case of a service animal accompanying a student or other individual with a documented disability. This rule may be temporarily waived by the building principals in the case of an educational opportunity for students, provided that (a) the animal is appropriately housed, humanely cared for, and properly handled, and (b) students will not be exposed to a dangerous animal or an unhealthy environment.

School Volunteers

All school volunteers must complete the "Volunteer Information Form" (see Appendix) and be approved by the school principal prior to assisting at the school. Forms are available in the school office. Some teachers utilize parent volunteers in the classroom. The individual teachers make this decision. Teachers who desire parent volunteers will notify parents. For school-wide volunteer opportunities, please contact the building principal.

Volunteers are required to check in and out at the main office and receive a visitor badge before going to their destination.

Invitations & Gifts – Grades K-8

Party invitations or gifts for classmates should not be brought to school to be distributed. Items such as these are of a personal nature and should be mailed home using the list in the school directory. The office is unable to release addresses and phone numbers of students who are not listed in the school directory.

Treats & Snacks [K-8]

Due to health concerns and scheduling, treats and snacks for any occasion must be arranged in advance with the classroom teacher. All treats and snacks must be store bought and prepackaged in individual servings. No homemade treats or snacks are allowed at school. Treats and snacks may not require refrigeration and must have a clearly printed list of ingredients on the packaging. We strongly encourage you to select a treat or snack with nutritional value.

Emergency School Closings

The Superintendent or designee is authorized by the School Board to close schools in the event of hazardous weather or other emergencies that present threats to the safety of students and/or staff members.

The following procedures will be in effect in the event that schools (or a school) must be closed for reasons beyond our control.

- 1. In the event a school day must be shortened each building principal will be notified and public announcements will be made.
- 2. In the case of an emergency closing, parents of students in grades K-12 will be contacted unless otherwise directed. Parents may waive the opportunity to be notified of emergency dismissals.
- 3. In the event severe snow or ice makes the roads impassable, notice will be made by radio and television concerning which routes will be served and to what points parents/students might come to meet buses.
- 4. In the event that inclement weather prevents the opening of school as scheduled, a SchoolMessenger will be sent and local media stations will make an announcement of alternative plans including school closures.

In cases of bad weather and other local emergencies, please listen to local radio or television stations to be advised of school closings or early dismissals. Stations reporting such closings will be 1) WREX- TV, Channel 13; 2) WTVO – TV, Channel 17; 3) WIFR – TV, Channel 23; 4) WROK, 1440 AM; 5) WMCW, 1600 AM; 6) WZOK, 97.5 FM; 7) WRWC, 103.1 FM; 8) WGEZ, 1490 AM; 9) WBEL, 1379 AM. The School Messenger phone system will also be used to notify parents and staff of school closings.

Video & Audio Monitoring Systems

A video and/or audio monitoring system may be in use on school buses. This system has been put in place to protect students, staff, visitors and school property. If a discipline problem is captured on audiotape or videotape, these recordings may be used as the basis for imposing student discipline. If criminal actions are recorded, a copy of the tape may be provided to law enforcement personnel.

Accommodating Individuals with Disabilities

Individuals with disabilities will be provided an opportunity to participate in all school-sponsored services, programs, or activities. Individuals with disabilities should notify the superintendent or building principal if they have a disability that will require special assistance or services and, if so, what services are required. This notification should occur as far in advance as possible of the school-sponsored function, program, or meeting.

Care of Students with Diabetes

If your child has diabetes and requires assistance with managing this condition while at school and school functions, a Diabetes Care Plan must be submitted to the school principal. Parents/guardians are responsible for and must:

- a. Inform the school in a timely manner of any change which needs to be made to the Diabetes Care Plan on file with the school for their child.
- b. Inform the school in a timely manner of any changes to their emergency contact numbers or contact numbers of health care providers.
- c. Sign the Diabetes Care Plan.

d. Grant consent for and authorize designated School District representatives to communicate directly with the health care provider whose instructions are included in the Diabetes Care Plan.

For further information, please contact the Building Principal.

Students with Food Allergies

State law requires our school district to annually inform parents of students with life-threatening allergies or life-threatening chronic illnesses of the applicable provisions of Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and other applicable federal statutes, state statutes, federal regulations and state rules.

If your student has a life-threatening allergy or life-threatening chronic illness, please notify the building principal.

Federal law protects students from discrimination due to a disability that substantially limits a major life activity. If your student has a qualifying disability, an individualized Section 504 Plan will be developed and implemented to provide the needed support so that your student can access his or her education as effectively as students without disabilities.

Not all students with life-threatening allergies and life-threatening chronic illnesses may be eligible under Section 504. Our school district also may be able to appropriately meet a student's needs through other means.

Protection of Pupil Rights Amendment

The PPRA seeks to ensure that instructional materials are made available to parents for inspection if those materials will be used in connection with a survey, analysis, or evaluation in which their children participate, and requires parental permission if the survey, analysis, or evaluation asks children to reveal information related to any one of the following categories:

- Political affiliations or beliefs held by the student's family
- Psychological issues of the student or the student's family
- Sexual attitudes or behaviors
- Antisocial, self-incriminating, or illegal behavior of the student
- Critical appraisals of other individuals with whom the student has close family relationships
- Information related to a legal privileged relationship such as attorney/client or doctor/patient
- Religious practices, affiliations, or beliefs held by the student or the student's family
- Income, where the information is not related to evaluating the student's eligibility for a financial assistance program

As well, if we ask that students take part in surveys funded by sources other than the Department of Education, parents have the right to inspect such survey before it is administered to students and instructional material used as part of the school's curriculum. You will be notified of approximate dates during the year that activities are scheduled. Parents will have the right to opt out on their child's behalf under the following circumstances:

• The school takes part in activities where personal information is collected for marketing and selling

- The school allows a third party to administer a survey that contains one or more of the items addressed by the law and described in the outline above
- The school administers a non-emergency, invasive physical exam or screening that is required for attendance, administered by the school, scheduled in advance, and not necessary to protect the immediate health and safety of the student or other students.

Pledge of Allegiance

According to Public Act 92-0612: The Pledge of Allegiance shall be recited each school day by pupils in elementary <u>and secondary</u> educational institutions supported or maintained in whole or in part by public funds. If you desire for your child to not participate in this daily activity, please inform the school administration. While a child has the right not to recite the Pledge of Allegiance, all students will be required to stand during the pledge.

Religion

Among other things, students may read their Bibles or other scriptures, say grace before meals, and pray or study religious materials with fellow students during the lunch hour or other non-instructional time to the same extent that they may engage in nonreligious activities.

Student Assistance Program

The Student Assistance Program (SAP) provides our students with prevention, intervention and support services. SAP services are designed to reduce student risk factors (such as drug and alcohol use), to promote protective factors, and to increase asset development (resiliency and coping skills). Our team's activities may include identifying risk factors, sharing these concerns with students and their parents, supporting behavioral changes, and referring to outside services when necessary. If you feel your child would benefit from this program, please contact the assistant principal.

Student Rights and Responsibilities

All students are entitled to enjoy the rights protected by the U.S. and Illinois Constitutions and laws for persons of their age and maturity in a school setting. These rights include the right to voluntarily engage in individually initiated, non-disruptive prayer that, consistent with the Free Exercise and Establishment Clauses of the U.S. and Illinois Constitution, is not sponsored, promoted, or endorsed in any manner by the school or any school employee. Students should exercise these rights reasonably and avoid violating the rights of others. Students who violate the rights of others or violate District policies or rules will be subject to disciplinary measures.

Suicide and Depression Awareness and Prevention

Youth suicide impacts the safety of the school environment. It also affects the school community, diminishing the ability of surviving students to learn and the school's ability to educate. Suicide and depression awareness and prevention are important goals of the school district.

The school district maintains student and parent resources on suicide and depression awareness and prevention. Much of this information, including a copy of the school district's policy, is posted on the school district website. Information can also be obtained from the school office.

Telephone Messages

Teachers and students **will not** be called to the telephone during school hours, except in case of extreme emergency. Staff members **will** be notified of your call and will return such calls at the first opportunity. Messages for students **will not** be delivered to the classrooms except in an emergency. This is necessary in order to avoid undue interruption in the classroom.

Tobacco Prohibition

The Board of Education prohibits smoking and using tobacco on school property, including school buses. Tobacco shall mean cigarette, cigar, pipe, or tobacco in any other form, including smokeless tobacco which is any loose, cut, shredded, ground, powdered, compressed, or leaf tobacco that is intended to be placed in the mouth without being smoked.

Uniform Grievance Procedures

Students, parents/guardians, employees, or community members should notify a District employee, following the channel of authority as set forth in the District's organizational chart, if they believe that the Board of Education, its employees, or agents have violated their rights guaranteed by the State or Federal Constitution, State or Federal Statute, or Board Policy, or have a complaint regarding:

- 1. Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act
- 2. Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972
- 3. Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973
- 4. Individuals With Disabilities Education Act
- 5. Title VI of the Civil Rights Act
- 6. Equal Employment Opportunities Act (Title VII of the Civil Rights Act)
- 7. Sexual harassment (Illinois Human Rights Act, title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, and Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972)
- 8. The misuse of funds received for services to improve educational opportunities for educationally disadvantaged or deprived children
- 9. Curriculum, instructional materials, programs
- 10. Victims Economic Security and Safety Act
- 11. Illinois Equal Pay Act of 2003
- 12. Provision of services of homeless students

The District employee will attempt to resolve complaints without resorting to this grievance procedure and, if a complaint is filed, to address the complaint promptly and equitably. The right of a person to prompt and equitable resolution of a complaint filed hereunder shall not be impaired by the person's pursuit of other remedies. Use of this grievance procedure is not a prerequisite to the pursuit of other remedies and use of this grievance procedure does not extend any filing deadline related to the pursuit of other remedies

1. Filing a Complaint

A person (hereinafter Complainant) who wishes to avail him or herself of this grievance procedure may do so by filing a complaint with a District employee. The District employee may request the Complainant to provide a written statement regarding the nature of the complaint or require a meeting with the parent(s)/guardian(s) of a student. The District employee shall assist the Complainant as needed.

2. Investigation

The District employee will investigate the complaint or appoint a qualified person to undertake the investigation on his or her behalf. If the Complainant is a student, the District employee will notify his or her parent(s)/guardian(s) that they may attend any investigatory meetings in which their child is involved. The complaint and identity of the Complainant will not be disclosed except (1) as required by law or this policy, or (2) as necessary to fully investigate the complaint, or (3) as authorized by the Complainant.

Within 10 school days of the date of the complaint was filed, the District employee shall file a written report of his or her findings with the Superintendent. The District employee may request an extension of time. If a complain of sexual harassment contains allegations involving the Superintendent, the written report shall be filed with the Board of Education, which will make a decision in accordance with Section 3 of this policy. The Superintendent will keep the Board informed of all complaints.

3. Decision and Appeal

Within 5 school days after receiving the District employee's report, the Superintendent shall mail his or her written decision to the Complainant by U.S. mail, first class, as well as the District employee.

Within 5 school days after receiving the Superintendent's decision, the Complainant may appeal the decision to the Board of Education by making a written request to the District employee. The District employee shall promptly forward all materials relative to the complaint and appeal to the Board of Education. Within 10 school days, the Board of Education shall affirm, reverse, or amend the Superintendent's decision or direct the Superintendent to gather additional information for the Board. Within 5 school days of the Board's decision, the Superintendent shall inform the Complainant of the Board's action. The Complainant may appeal the Board of Education's decision to the Regional Superintendent pursuant to Section 3-10 of The School Code and, thereafter, to the State Superintendent pursuant to Section 2-3.8 of The School Code.

This grievance procedure shall not be construed to create an independent right to a Board of Education hearing. The failure to strictly follow the timelines in this grievance procedure shall not prejudice any party.

School Visitation Rights Act

820 ILCS 147

147/1. Short title

This Act may be cited as the School Visitation Rights Act.

147/5. **Policy**

The General Assembly of the State of Illinois finds that the basis of a strong economy is an educational system reliant upon parental involvement. The intent of this Act is to permit employed parents and guardians who are unable to meet with educators because of a work conflict the right to an allotment of time during the school year to attend necessary educational or behavioral conferences at the school their children attend.

147/10. **Definitions**

As used in this Act:

- (a) "Employee" means a person who performs services for hire for an employer for:
 - (1) at least 6 consecutive months immediately preceding a request for leave under this Act; and
 - (2) an average number of hours per week equal to at least one-half the full-time equivalent position in the employer's job classification, as defined by the employer's personnel policies or practices or in accordance with a collective bargaining agreement, during those 6 months.
 - "Employee" includes all individuals meeting the above criteria but does not include an independent contractor.
- (b) "Employer" means any of the following: a State agency, officer, or department, a unit of local government, a school district, an individual, a corporation, a partnership, an association, or a nonprofit organization.
- (c) "Child" means a biological, adopted or foster child, a stepchild or a legal ward of an employee and who is enrolled in a primary or secondary public or private school in this State or a state which shares a common boundary with Illinois.
- (d) "School" means any public or private primary or secondary school or educational facility located in this State or a state which shares a common boundary with Illinois.
- (e) "School administrator" means the principal or similar administrator who is responsible for the operations of the school.

147/15. School conference and activity leave

(a) An employer must grant an employee leave of up to a total of 8 hours during any school year, and no more than 4 hours of which may be taken on any given day, to attend school conferences or classroom activities related to the employee's child if the conference or classroom activities cannot be scheduled during non-work hours; however, no leave may be taken by an employee of an employer that is subject to this Act unless the employee has exhausted all accrued vacation leave, personal leave, compensatory leave and any other leave that may be granted to the employee except sick leave and disability leave. Before arranging attendance at the conference or activity, the employee shall provide the employer with a written request for leave at least 7 days in advance of the time the employee is required to utilize the visitation right. In emergency situations, no more than 24 hours notice shall be required. The employee must consult with the employer to schedule the leave so as not to disrupt unduly the operations of the employer.

- (b) Nothing in this Act requires that the leave be paid.
- (c) For regularly scheduled, non-emergency visitations, schools shall make time available for visitation during regular school hours and evening hours.

147/20. Compensation

An employee who utilizes or seeks to utilize the rights afforded by this Act may choose the opportunity to make up the time so taken as guaranteed by this Act on a different day or shift as directed by the employer. An employee who exercises his rights under this Act shall not be required to make up the time taken, but if such employee does not make up the time taken, such employee shall not be compensated for the time taken. An employee who does make up the time taken shall be paid at the same rate as paid for normal working time. Employers shall make a good faith effort to permit an employee to make up the time taken for the purposes of this Act. If no reasonable opportunity exists for the employee to make up the time taken, the employee shall not be paid for the time. A reasonable opportunity to make up the time taken does not include the scheduling of make-up time in a manner that would require the payment of wages on an overtime basis. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Section, if unpaid leave under this Act conflicts with the unreduced compensation requirement for exempt employees under the federal Fair Labor Standards Act, an employer may require an employee to make up the leave hours within the same pay period.

147/25. Notification

The State Superintendent of Education shall notify each public and private primary and secondary school of this Act. Each public and private school shall notify parents or guardians of the school's students of their school visitation rights. The Department of Labor shall notify employers of this Act.

147/30. Verification

Upon completion of school visitation rights by a parent or guardian, the school administrator shall provide the parent or guardian documentation of the school visitation. The parent or guardian shall submit such verification to the employer. The State Superintendent and the Director of the Department of Labor shall suggest a standard form of documentation of school visitation to schools for use as required by this Section. The standard form of documentation shall include, but not be limited to, the exact time and date the visitation occurred and ended. Failure of a parent or guardian to submit the verification statement from the school to his or her employer within 2 working days of the school visitation subjects the employee to the standard disciplinary procedures imposed by the employer for unexcused absences from work.

147/35. Employee rights

No employee shall lose any employee benefits, except as provided for in Section 20 of this Act, for exercising his or her rights under this Act. Nothing in this Act shall be construed to affect an employer's obligation to comply with any collective bargaining agreement or employee benefit plan. Nothing in this Act shall prevent an employer from providing school visitation rights in excess of the requirements of this Act. The rights afforded by this Act shall not be diminished by any collective bargaining act or by any employee benefit plan.

147/40. Applicability

This Act applies solely to public and private employers that employ at least 50 or more individuals in Illinois, and to their employees.

147/45. Violation

Any employer who violates this Act is guilty of a petty offense and may be fined not more than \$100 for each offense.

147/49. Limits on leave

No employer that is subject to this Act is required to grant school visitation leave to an employee if granting the leave would result in more than 5% of the employer's work force or 5% of an employer's work force shift taking school conference or activity leave at the same time.

Crime stoppers

Weapons, drugs and criminal activity don't belong in school...Report it, don't ignore it – it's the right thing to do! North Boone High School in cooperation with the Boone County Law Enforcement has a completely anonymous way to report any such illegal activities. Please call 815-547-7867 and you may receive up to \$100.00 cash for your information that leads to an arrest. We encourage all students to report any serious events to a staff member of our school.

School Operations During a Pandemic or Other Health Emergency 1

A pandemic is a global outbreak of disease. Pandemics happen when a new virus emerges to infect individuals and, because there is little to no pre-existing immunity against the new virus, it spreads sustainably. Your child's school and district play an essential role, along with the local health department and emergency management agencies, in protecting the public's health and safety during a pandemic or other health emergency.

During a pandemic or other health emergency, you will be notified in a timely manner of all changes to the school environment and schedule that impact your child. Please be assured that even if school is not physically in session, it is the goal of the school and district to provide your child with the best educational opportunities possible.

Additionally, please note the following:

- 1. All decisions regarding changes to the school environment and schedule, including a possible interruption of in-person learning, will be made by the superintendent in consultation with and, if necessary, at the direction of the Governor, Illinois Department of Public Health, local health department, emergency management agencies, and/or Regional Office of Education.
- 2. Available learning opportunities may include remote and/or blended learning. Blended learning may require your child to attend school on a modified schedule.

¹ This handbook procedure is meant to apply generally to any pandemic or other health emergency and should be supplemented with other relevant and timely information.

- 3. Students will be expected to participate in blended and remote instruction as required by the school and district. Parents are responsible for assuring the participation of their child. Students who do not participate in blended or remote learning will be considered truant.
- 4. All school disciplinary rules remain in effect during the interruption of in-person learning. Students are subject to discipline for disrupting the remote learning environment to the same extent that discipline would be imposed for disruption of the traditional classroom.
- 5. Students and parents will be required to observe all public health and safety measures implemented by the school and district in conjunction with state and local requirements.
- 6. During a pandemic or other health emergency, the school and district will ensure that educational opportunities are available to all students.
- 7. School personnel will work closely with students with disabilities and other vulnerable student populations to minimize the impact of any educational disruption.
- 8. Students who have a compromised immune system, live with an individual with a compromised immune system, or have a medical condition that may impact their ability to attend school during a pandemic or other public health emergency should contact school officials.
- 9. During a pandemic or other health emergency, teachers and school staff will receive additional training on health and safety measures.
- 10. In accordance with school district or state mandates, the school may need to conduct a daily health assessment of your child. Parents and students will be notified of the exact assessment procedures if this becomes necessary.
- 11. Parents should not send their child to school if their child exhibits any symptoms consistent with the pandemic or other health emergency.
- 12. Please do not hesitate to contact school or district officials if you have any concerns regarding your child's education, health or safety.

CHAPTER 2: ATTENDANCE, PROMOTION, AND GRADUATION Admission Procedures

All students must register for school each year on the dates and at the places designated by the Superintendent.

Parents/guardians of students enrolling in the District for the first time must present:

- 1. A certified copy of the student's birth certificate. If a birth certificate is not presented, the Superintendent or designee shall notify in writing the person enrolling the student that within 30 days he or she must provide a certified copy of the student's birth certificate. A student will be enrolled without a birth certificate. When a certified copy of the birth certificate is presented, the school shall promptly make a copy of the certified copy for its records, place the copy in the student's temporary record, and return the original to the person enrolling the child. If a person enrolling a student fails to provide a certified copy of the student's birth certificate, the Superintendent or designee shall immediately notify, in writing, local law enforcement agency and shall also notify the person enrolling the student in writing that, unless he or she complies within 10 days, the case will be referred to authorities for investigation.
- 2. Proof of residence, as required by Board policy 7:60, Residence
- 3. Proof of disease immunization or detection and the required physical examination, as required by State law and Board policy 7:100, *Health Examinations, Immunizations, and Exclusion of Students*.

Attendance

Compulsory School Attendance

Illinois law requires that whoever has custody or control of any child between six (by September 1st) and seventeen years of age shall assure that the child attends school in the district in which he or she resides, during the entire time school is in session (unless the child has already graduated from high school). Illinois law also requires that whoever has custody or control of a child who is enrolled in the school, regardless of the child's age, shall assure that the child attends school during the entire time school is in session.

There are two types of absences: excused and unexcused. Excused absences include: illness, observance of a religious holiday or event, death in the immediate family, family emergency, situations beyond the control of the student, circumstances that cause reasonable concern to the parent/guardian for the student's mental, emotional, or physical health or safety, attending a military honors funeral to sound TAPS[1], or other reason as approved by the building principal.

Additionally, a student will be excused for up to 5 days in cases where the student's parent/guardian is an active duty member of the uniformed services and has been called to duty for, is on leave from, or has immediately returned from deployment to a combat zone or combat-support postings. The Board of Education, in its discretion, may excuse a student for additional days relative to such leave or deployment. A student and the student's parent/guardian are responsible for obtaining assignments from the student's teachers prior to any excused absences and for ensuring that such assignments are completed by the student prior to his or her return to school.

All other absences are considered unexcused. Pre-arranged excused absences must be approved by the building principal.

The school may require documentation explaining the reason for the student's absence.

The parent/guardian of a student who is enrolled must authorize all absences from school and notify the school in advance or at the time of the student's absence. A valid cause for absence includes illness, observance of a religious holiday, death in the immediate family, family emergency, other situations beyond the control of the student, other circumstances that cause reasonable concern to the parent/guardian for the student's safety or health, or other reason as approved by the Superintendent or designee. ONLY a parent of legal guardian can request a student's absence from school or request any early release. Verbal communication between the parent and the attendance office must take place before a student is permitted to leave.

A doctor's statement is required for any student whose absences due to illness exceed three (3) days. Must supply physician's statement deeming student is physically able to return to school. Statement must be from treating physician.

Student Absences Excused and Unexcused

There are two types of absences: Excused and Unexcused.

- 1. Parent Excused Absence is an absence where the parent/legal guardian calls the attendance office to report a student is ill or absent. Pre-excused absences are classified as parent excused absences.
- 2. Excused Absences include:
 - a. An absence verified by a doctor's note that is signed by the physician. If the note is faxed, it must be faxed from a physician's office if altered, the student will be subject to disciplinary action.
 - b. Immediate family emergency illness with written documentation from the doctor or hospital.
 - c. Illness at school excused by a school nurse.
 - d. Deaths and funerals for family members.
 - e. Funerals for close friends arranged in advance by a parent.
 - f. Religious observances that are not available outside of school hours; documentation of the event must be submitted.
 - g. Court appointments and hearing with documentation.
 - h. College Visits: Students in the 11th grade are allowed one college visit day per year. Students in the 12th grade are allowed two college visit days per year. Documentation must be submitted.
 - i. Suspension days up to twelve (12). Suspension days above twelve will be classified as unexcused absences.

The proper documentation for the excuses listed above must be provided to the attendance office within **24 hours** upon return. Failure to do so may result in issuance of an unexcused absence. Students will not be excused for scheduled appointments or vacation during finals.

3. Unexcused Absences are defined as all absences not listed as excused absences. Students will not be allowed to make up any school work, quizzes, or tests in the case of an unexcused absence.

Students who are frequently absent or tardy often miss important information being taught, fall behind, or lose interest in school. Students can learn best if they are present on a consistent basis for instruction. By law (Section 105, ILCS5/26/2A Illinois School Code), we must inform you of unexcused absences, excessive absences, or late arrivals (tardies) to school.

Not only is school attendance important because it is closely connected with school success, but is mandated by law. The Illinois School Code and Juvenile Court Act consider an absentee rate of more than 5% of the last 180 school days (or an average of 9 days per year) to be at-risk of not completing an education. The accumulation of six (6) or more parent /guardian excused absences in one semester is considered excessive per the Illinois School Code.

Unexcused absences are defined as all absences not listed as excused absences or parent verified absences. Any student who exceeds the six (6) parent excused absences per semester will begin to accumulate unexcused absences and may be referred to the attendance interventionist. Students absent for a valid cause may make up missed homework and classroom assignments in a reasonable timeframe.

Absenteeism and Truancy Program

The Superintendent or designee shall manage an absenteeism and truancy program in accordance with The School Code and Board policy. The program shall include but not be limited to:

- 1. A protocol for excusing a student from attendance who is necessarily and lawfully employed. The Superintendent or designee is authorized to determine when the student's absence is justified.
- 2. A process to telephone, within 2 hours after the first class, the parents/guardians of students who are absent without prior parent/guardian notification.
- 3. A process to identify and track students who are truant, chronic or habitual truants, or truant minors as defined The School Code, Section 26-2a.
- 4. Methods for identifying the cause(s) of a student's unexcused absenteeism, including interviews with the student, his or her parent(s)/guardian(s), and staff members or other people who may have information.
- 5. The identification of supportive services that may be offered to truant or chronically truant students, including parent-teacher conferences, student and/or family counseling, or information about community agency services. See Board policy 6:110, *Programs for Students At Risk of Academic Failure and/or Dropping Out of School and Graduation Incentives Program.*
- 6. A process to request the assistance and resources of outside agencies, such as, the juvenile officer of the local police department or the truant office of the appropriate Regional Office of Education, if truancy continues after supportive services have been offered
- 7. A protocol for cooperating with non-District agencies including County or municipal authorities, the Regional Superintendent, truant officers, the Community Truancy Review Board, and a comprehensive community based youth service agency. Any disclosure of school student records must be consistent with Board policy 7:340, *Student Records*, as well as State and federal law concerning school student records.
- 8. An acknowledgement that no punitive action, including out-of-school suspensions, expulsions, or court action, shall be taken against a chronic truant for his or her truancy unless available supportive services and other school resources have been provided to the student.
- 9. The criteria to determine whether a student's non-attendance is due to extraordinary circumstances shall include economic or medical necessity or family hardship and such other criteria that the Superintendent believes qualifies.
- 10. A process for a 17 year old resident to participate in the District's various programs and resources for truants. The student must provide documentation of his/her dropout status for the previous 6 months. A request from an individual 19 years of age or older to re-enroll after having dropped

- out of school is handled according to provisions in 7:50, Students School Admissions and Student Transfers To and From Non-District Schools.
- 11. A process for the temporary exclusion of a student 17 years of age or older for failing to meet minimum academic or attendance standards according to provisions in State law. A parent/guardian has the right to appeal a decision to exclude a student.

Truancy

Student attendance is critical to the learning process. Truancy is therefore a serious issue and will be dealt with in a serious manner by the school and district.

Students who miss more than 1 % but less than 5% of the prior 180 regular school days without valid cause (a recognized excuse) are truant. Students who miss 5% or more of the prior 180 regular school days without valid cause are chronic truants. Students who are chronic truants will be offered support services and resources aimed at correcting the truancy issue.

If chronic truancy persists after support services and other resources are made available, the school and district will take further action, including:

- Referral to the truancy officer
- Reporting to officials under the Juvenile Court Act
- Referral to the State's Attorney
- Appropriate school discipline

A student who misses 15 consecutive days of school without valid cause and who cannot be located or, after exhausting all available support services, cannot be compelled to return to school is subject to expulsion from school.

A parent or guardian who knowingly and willfully permits a child to be truant is in violation of State law.

A student is considered to be truant if he/she is subject to compulsory attendances and who is absent without valid cause from such attendance for a school day or portion thereof. A student is considered to be chronically or habitually truant if he/she is absent without valid cause from such attendance for ten percent or more of the previous 180 regular attendance days. A truant minor is a child whom supportive services, including prevention, diagnostic, intervention and remedial services have been provided and have failed to result in the cessation of chronic truancy or have been offered and refused.

Using the above definitions, the school district shall determine if the student is a truant, chronic or habitual truant, or a truant minor. The Superintendent shall direct the appropriate staff to develop diagnostic procedures to be used with such a student. The diagnostic procedures may include, but are not limited to, counseling services to the student and the student's parents/guardian, a health evaluation by the school nurse, use of peer groups and clinical evaluations by local and/or state agencies.

The following supportive services may be offered to a student who is experiencing an attendance problem:

- Parent-teacher conferences;
- Counseling services by social workers;

- Counseling services by psychologist;
- Psychological testing;
- Alternative educational programs;
- Alternative school placement;
- Community agency services.

When the supportive services of the school district have been offered to the student and if these measures prove ineffective and the behavior persists, the building principal shall refer the matter to the Superintendent. The School Board, Superintendent, school district administrators and teachers shall assist and furnish such information as they have to aid truant officers in the performance of their duties.

In accordance with the Illinois School Code of Illinois, no punitive action, including out of school suspensions, expulsions, or court action shall be taken against a chronic truant for his or her truancy unless available supportive services and other school resources have been provided to the student.

Attendance Procedures K-12

In the event of any absence, the student's parent or guardian is required to call the school before 8:00 a.m. to explain the reason for the absence. If a call has not been made to the school by 10:00 a.m. on the day of the student's absence, a school official will call the home to inquire why the student is not at school. If the parent or guardian cannot be contacted, the student will be required to submit a signed note from the parent or guardian explaining the reason for the absence. Failure to do so shall result in an unexcused absence. Upon request of the parent or guardian, the reason for an absence will be kept confidential.

- 1. Under The School Code of Illinois 105 ILCS 5/26-2A, only the following are considered excused absences:
 - a. Personal illness
 - b. Death in family
 - c. Observance of a recognized religious holiday or religious instructions
 - d. Family emergency
 - e. Reasons approved by the school administrator
- 2. Other absences from school are considered unexcused. The school principal has the right to determine what constitutes an excused absence. A state ruling requires that students must be present for a minimum of 300 minutes in order to count a full day of attendance, with 150 minutes constituting one half day of attendance. Students in attendance less than 150 minutes will be considered absent for the entire day.
- 3. Parents are asked to minimize doctor appointments during class hours unless there is an emergency. Students absent from school more than 45 minutes excluding lunch will be marked absent for one-half day.
- 4. All student absences MUST be reported by a parent or legal guardian to the office by phone on the first day of the absence. A doctor's statement is required for any student whose absences exceed 3 days. Students will be considered truant unless absence is cleared through the office within 24 hours upon the student's return to classes regardless of circumstances. Excessive absences will be reported to the principal. Students may be referred to the Regional Attendance Cooperative when 10% of the total school days have been missed.

5. If a student needs to leave early or arrives late to school, the student must report to the office and sign in or out and secure a pass.

Elementary Procedures for Being Excused from PE/Recess

Any parent wanting their child excused from Physical Education must present a valid note from the physician stating the reason why and the dates for the excusal. If a student is excused from Physical Education, they will not be able to participate in recess.

Attendance at High School Extracurricular and sporting events

In the best interest of the health and safety of all students, any middle school age or younger student **MUST** be accompanied by a parent/guardian or other supervisory adult at any North Boone High School extracurricular or sporting event or on North Boone High School property during those events.

Attendance Procedures High School

Tardies

When a student is tardy, it affects his or her attendance record in addition to the class time that is missed. Tardies are cumulative and a tardy from any period will be counted when determining the appropriate consequences.

Release Time for Religious Instruction/Observance

A student will be released from school, as an excused absence, to observe a religious holiday or for religious instruction. The student's parent/guardian must give written notice to the building principal at least 5 calendar days before the student's anticipated absence(s).

Students excused for religious reasons will be given an opportunity to make up all missed work, including homework and tests, for equivalent academic credit.

Make-Up Work

If a student's absence is excused, or if a student is suspended from school, he/she will be permitted to make up all missed work, including homework and tests, for equivalent academic credit. The student is responsible for obtaining assignments from his/her teachers. Students who are unexcused from school will not be allowed to make up missed work.

Grading & Promotion

Grading Philosophy

- 1. A good grading philosophy should reflect both the 'purpose' and 'criteria' for grading.
- 2. The purpose of grading should be to evaluate, inform students and parents, be a symbol of motivation, and describe performance level.
- 3. The grading should be based on criteria that shall include class participation, daily assignments and homework, testing, special projects and overall measurable effort.

General Guidelines

- 1. Formal Grade Reports will be given to parents/guardians a minimum of four (4) times during the school year. Normally, these four (4) reports will include each nine (9) week grading period as established by the Superintendent. Informal reports may be arranged on an individual basis.
- 2. The Superintendent shall approve the Formal Grade Report Form.
- 3. Any high school student who withdraws from or is removed from a course later than four (4) weeks after the beginning of the semester will receive a grade of W/P and no credit or W/F and no credit.

Elementary Grading Procedures

School report cards are issued to students three times per school year. For questions regarding grades, please contact the classroom teacher.

The decision to promote a student to the next grade level is based on successful completion of the curriculum, attendance, performance on standardized tests and other testing. A student will not be promoted based upon age or any other social reason not related to academic performance.

5-8 Promotion/Retention Guidelines

To be promoted, students must meet standards regarding grades and attendance, including receiving a passing final grade for the year in all core classes (English, mathematics, reading, science, and social studies). Any students not successfully meeting these standards will need to complete district approved extended learning opportunities in order to qualify for promotion. All promotion, retention, or placement of students will be determined on an individual basis. In certain circumstances, students may be placed at a level determined most appropriate by the faculty and administration with the approval of the District Superintendent.

In addition, participation in the promotion ceremony is a privilege, not a right. Only those students who have successfully completed the promotion requirements and meet minimum expectations of behavior may participate in the promotion ceremony. Therefore, Middle School Administration has the right to deny participation in the promotion ceremony for any student who does not meet these academic and behavioral expectations.

Students who meet the requirements for promotion, but do not participate in the promotion exercise, will receive their diplomas. Parents/students may pick up the diploma during normal office hours after the date of promotion.

Homework

Homework is used as a way for students to practice what they have learned in the classroom. The time requirements and the frequency of homework will vary depending on a student's teacher, ability, and grade level.

Exemption from Physical Education Requirement (K-8)

In order to be excused from participation in physical education, a student must present an appropriate excuse from his or her parent/guardian or from a person licensed under the Medical Practice Act. The excuse may be based on medical or religious prohibitions. An excuse because of medical reasons must include a signed statement from a person licensed under the Medical Practice Act that corroborates the medical reason for the request. An excuse based on religious reasons must include a signed statement from a member of the clergy that corroborates the religious reason for the request.

A student in grades 7-8 may submit a written request to the building principal requesting to be excused from physical education courses because of the student's ongoing participation in an interscholastic or extracurricular athletic program. The building principal will evaluate requests on a case-by-case basis.

Students with an Individualized Education Program may also be excused from physical education courses for reasons stated in Handbook Procedure 10.30¹.

Special activities in physical education will be provided for a student whose physical or emotional condition, as determined by a person licensed under the Medical Practices Act, prevents his or her participation in the physical education course.

State law prohibits the School District from honoring parental excuses based upon a student's participation in athletic training, activities, or competitions conducted outside the auspices of the School District.

Students who have been excused from physical education shall return to the course as soon as practical. The following considerations will be used to determine when a student shall return to a physical education course:²

- 1. The time of year when the student's participation ceases; and
- 2. The student's class schedule

Exemption from Physical Education Requirement (9-12)

In order to be excused from participation in physical education, a student must present an appropriate excuse from his or her parent/guardian or from a person licensed under the Medical Practice Act. The excuse may be based on medical or religious prohibitions. An excuse because of medical reasons must include a signed statement from a person licensed under the Medical Practice Act that corroborates the medical reason for the request. An excuse based on religious reasons must include a signed statement from a member of the clergy that corroborates the religious reason for the request.

A student in grades 9-12 may submit a written request to the building principal requesting to be excused from physical education courses for the reasons stated below.

- 1. Enrollment in a marching band program for credit;
- 2. Enrollment in Reserve Officer's Training Corps (ROTC) program sponsored by the District;
- 3. Ongoing participation in an interscholastic athletic program;
- 4. Enrollment in academic classes that are required for admission to an institution of higher learning (student must be in the 11th or 12th grade); or
- 5. Enrollment in academic classes that are required for graduation from high school, provided that failure to take such classes will result in the student being unable to graduate (student must be in the 11th or 12th grade).

Students with an Individualized Education Program may also be excused from physical education courses for reasons stated in Handbook Procedure 10.30.¹

Special activities in physical education will be provided for a student whose physical or emotional condition, as determined by a person licensed under the Medical Practices Act, prevents his or her participation in the physical education course.

State law prohibits the School District from honoring parental excuses based upon a student's participation in athletic training, activities, or competitions conducted outside the auspices of the School District.

Students who have been excused from physical education shall return to the course as soon as practical. The following considerations will be used to determine when a student shall return to a physical education course:²

- 1.
- 1. The time of year when the student's participation ceases;
- 2. The student's class schedule; and
- 3. The student's future or planned additional participation in activities qualifying for substitutions for physical education, as outlined above or in Handbook Procedure 10.30.³

Pre-Arranged Absences and Vacations

The school calendar is available to help plan family vacations. Please try to schedule vacations when there is no school. However, in the event that a student is taken out for an extended period of time, the following guideline will be used:

- Upon their return, students will be expected to turn in completed work provided ahead of time.
- Teachers may prepare homework for students before they go on extended trips if they are given ample notice.
- Parents need to have contemplated absences approved by the building principal at least five days in advance of the absence. A school form is available from the office.

Please note that a school absence during IAR, MAPs, SAT, or any other standardized testing is not advised, and it is appreciated that families reschedule contemplated absences so that students are in attendance during those testing times.

<u>High School Credit for Non-District Experiences; Course Substitutions; Re-Entering Students</u>

Credit for Non-District Experiences

A student may receive high school credit for successfully completing any of the listed courses or experiences even when it is not offered in or sponsored by the District:

- 1. Distance learning course, including a correspondence, virtual, or online course
- 2. Courses in an accredited foreign exchange program
- 3. Summer school or community college courses
- 4. College courses offering dual credit courses at both the college and high school level
- 5. Foreign language courses taken in an ethnic school program approved by the Illinois State Board of Education
- 6. Work-related training at manufacturing facilities or agencies in a Youth Apprenticeship Vocational Education Program (Tech Prep)
- 7. Credit earned in a Vocational Academy

The student must seek approval from the Superintendent or designee to receive graduation credit for any non-District course or experience. The Superintendent or designee shall determine the amount of credit and whether a proficiency examination is required before the credit is awarded. As approval is not guaranteed, students should seek conditional approval of the experience before participating in a non-District course or experience. The student assumes responsibility for any fee, tuition, supply, or other expense. The student seeking credit is responsible for (1) providing documents or transcripts that demonstrate successful completion of the experience, and (2) taking a proficiency examination, if requested. The building principal or designee shall determine which, if any, non-District courses or experiences, will count toward a student's grade point average, class rank, and eligibility for athletic and extracurricular activities.

This section does not govern the transfer of credits for students transferring into the District.

Substitutions for Required Courses

Vocational or technical education. A student in grades 9-12 may satisfy one or more high school courses (including physical education) or graduation requirements by successfully completing related vocational or technical education courses if:

- 1. The Building Principal approves the substitution and the vocational or technical education course is completely described in curriculum material along with its relationship to the required course; and
- 2. The student's parent/guardian requests and approves the substitution in writing on forms provided by the District.

Advanced placement computer science. The advanced placement computer science course is equivalent to a high school mathematics course. A student in grades 9-12 may substitute the advanced placement computer science course for one year of mathematics, in accordance with Section 27-22 of the School Code. The transcript of a student who completes the advanced placement computer science course will state that it qualifies as a mathematics-based, quantitative course.

Volunteer service credit. A student participating in the District's Volunteer Service Credit Program, if any, may earn credit toward graduation for the performance of community service. The amount of credit given for program participation shall not exceed that given for completion of one semester of language arts, math, science, or social studies.

Re-Entering Students

Individuals younger than 21 years of age may re-enter high school to acquire a high school diploma or an equivalency certificate, subject to the limitations in Board policy 7:50, *School Admissions and Student Transfers To and From Non-District Schools*. Re-entering students may obtain credit through the successful completion of the following (not all of these may be available at any one time):

- 1. District courses
- 2. Non-District experiences described in this policy
- 3. Classes in a program established under Section 10-22.20 of the School Code, in accordance with the standards established by the Illinois Community College Board
- 4. Proficiency testing, correspondence courses, life experiences, and other nonformal educational endeavors
- 5. Military service, provided the individual making the request has a recommendation from the U.S. Commission of Accreditation of Service Experiences

The provisions in the section **Credit for Non-District Experiences**, above, apply to the receipt of credit for any non-District course.

Home and Hospital Instruction

A student who is absent from school, or whose physician, physician assistant or licensed advance practice registered nurse anticipates his or her absence from school, because of a medical condition may be eligible for instruction in the student's home or hospital.

Appropriate educational services from qualified staff will begin no later than five school days after receiving a written statement from a physician, physician assistant, or licensed advanced practice registered nurse. Instructional or related services for a student receiving special education services will be determined by the student's individualized education program.

A student who is unable to attend school because of pregnancy will be provided home instruction, correspondence courses, or other courses of instruction before (1) the birth of the child when the student's physician, physician assistant, or licensed advanced practice nurse indicates, in writing, that she is medically unable to attend regular classroom instruction, and (2) for up to 3 months after the child's birth or a miscarriage.

A note from the student's doctor is required in all cases of home and hospital instruction in order to indicate the beginning and end of such a period of time. Students must be cleared to return to school by his/her doctor prior to doing so.

For information on home or hospital instruction, contact the building principal.

Early Graduation

Students may graduate prior to the completion of grade twelve if the course work required for graduation under this policy has been fulfilled. In such cases, the student must have the approval of the Superintendent and the Principal.

Students who graduate early have the right to participate in graduation activities and attend the prom.

Students who graduate early are considered to be "not currently enrolled" students and therefore will not be allowed to participate in the senior class trip.

Students planning to graduate at mid-term should notify the guidance counselor by the end of the first quarter to facilitate planning.

The Superintendent or designee shall implement procedures for students to graduate early, provided they finish seven (7) semesters of high school and meet all graduation requirements.

Early graduates must take full responsibility to make arrangements with the high school office for anything pertaining to the graduation ceremony. (i.e. announcements, cap and gown rental, graduation practices, etc.)

Any student enrolled in an off-campus course to fulfill graduation requirements must show documentation of such course(s) by the last day of the seventh semester. Failure to produce this documentation will result in denial of the early graduation petition.

The student and a parent will schedule a conference with the Principal and the school counselor prior to the start of the student's seventh semester. At the conference the student should be prepared to justify his/her request to graduate early.

High School Graduation Requirements

To graduate from high school, unless otherwise exempted, each student is responsible for:

- 1. Completing all courses as provided in the School Code, 105 ILCS 5/27-22.
- 2. Completing all District graduation requirements that are in addition to State graduation requirements.
- 3. Passing an examination on patriotism and principles of representative government, proper use of the flag, methods of voting, and the Pledge of Allegiance.
- 4. Participating in the State assessment required for graduation.

The Superintendent or designee is responsible for: Maintaining a description of all course offerings that comply with the above graduation requirements.

- 1. Notifying students and their parents/guardians of graduation requirements.
- 2. Developing the criteria for #4 above.
- 3. Complying with State law requirements for students who transfer during their senior year because their parent(s)/guardian(s) are on active military duty. This includes making reasonable adjustments to ensure graduation if possible, or efforts to ensure

that the original (transferor) school district issues the student a diploma.

4. Taking all other actions needed or necessary to implement this policy.

The graduation requirements below apply to all North Boone High School students.

One (1) credit shall be earned for the successful completion of a course meeting for one (1) class period per school day for one (1) school year.

Students who are deficient in credits for graduation will NOT be allowed to participate in graduation activities.

Students will be required to complete forty (40) community service (10 hours per year attending North Boone High School) prior to graduation. In extreme circumstances, an individual may request a full or partial waiver for this requirement by the Superintendent.

State Mandated Graduation Requirements

- (a) Four years of language arts.
- (b) Two years of writing intensive courses, one of which must be English and the other of which may be English or any other subject. When applicable, writing-intensive courses may be counted towards the fulfillment of other graduation requirements.
- (c) Three years of mathematics, one of which must be Algebra I and one of which must include geometry content and one of which may be an Advanced Placement computer science course.
- (d) Two years of science.
- (e) Two years of social studies, of which at least one year must be history of the United States or a combination of history of the United States and American government. Within the two years of social studies requirement, one semester of civics is required for graduation.
- (f) One year chosen from (A) music, (B) art, (C) foreign language, which shall be deemed to include American Sign Language, or (D) vocational education.
- (g) One semester of health education.
- (h) Physical education classes.
- (i) A course covering American patriotism and the principles of representative government, as enunciated in the American Declaration of Independence, the Constitution of the United States of America and the Constitution of the State of Illinois, and the proper use and display of the American flag.
- (i) Nine weeks of consumer education.

The above requirements do not apply to students with disabilities whose course of study is determined by an Individualized Education Program or students who are exempted from participation in certain courses in accordance with State law.

Graduation Requirements

A total of twenty-four (24) credits are required for graduation.

Four (4) Credits Language Arts/English –

1. 1 Credit in each: English 9, English 10, and English 11 with a 4th credit optional within the English Department's offerings.

2. Two years of writing intensive courses, one of which must be English and the other of which may be English or any other subject.

Three (3) Credits Mathematics –

1. 1 credit in Algebra I and one must include geometry content. If the student passes Algebra I in 8th grade, it will not need to be repeated in High School.

Three (3) Credits Science –

- 1. 1 credit in Biology
- 2.5 Credits Social Studies -
 - 1. 1 credit must be in History of the United States, 1/2 credit in American Government, and 1/2 credit in World Geography (Beginning with the Class of 2007 and thereafter, Required 1 credit must be in History of U.S., ½ credit in American Government and 1 credit in World Cultures)
- 1.0 Credits -
 - 1. Humanities or Vocational Education Includes: Band, Choir, Art, Foreign Language, Home Economics, Industrial Technology, Business, Agriculture
- 0.5 Credit Consumer Education
- 0.5 Credit Health
- 0.5 Credit Driver Education (If Driver Education is not completed in school, another elective is necessary)
- 3.5 Credits Physical Education
- 1. Health will substitute for 1 semester of P.E. Exceptions to this are in Board policy 6:310, "Physical Education". Students graduating early may have this requirement waived.
- 0.5 Credit Computer Education
- 5.0 Credits Electives

The above requirements do not apply to students with disabilities whose course of study is determined by an Individualized Education Program.

Honors Diploma Program

Requirements for Honors Diploma Program:

- 1. Total twenty-six (26) credits; (at least two (2) AP courses or Honors courses with a grade of "C" or higher) and a 3.5 GPA or higher are required to graduate with an Honors Diploma. In addition to the above listed 24 credits, the following credits are needed:
 - a. 3.0 Credits Math (Algebra I, Geometry, and Algebra II are required. If the student passes Algebra I in 8th grade, it will not need to be repeated in High School.)

- b. 3.0 Credits Science (Biology and Chemistry required)
- c. 3.0 Credits Social Studies
- d. 2.0 Credits Foreign Language

Alternative High School Diploma

A total of twenty (20) credits are required for an Alternative High School Diploma.

Requirements for Alternative High School Diploma:

- 1. This diploma will not be issued to students enrolled at North Boone High School. This is for alternatively placed students.
 - a. 3.0 Credits English
 - b. 3.0 Credits Mathematics
 - c. 3.0 Credits Science
 - d. 3.0 Credits Social Studies:
 - i. 0.5 credit for Government, including the state/federal constitution tests
 - ii. 1 credit for United States History
 - iii. 1.5 credits for any other social studies classes
 - e. 0.5 Credit Consumer Education
 - f. 0.5 Credit Health
 - g. 2.0 Credits Physical Education
 - h. 5.0 Credits Work Study plus Electives

Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) Graduation Requirement

As a prerequisite to receiving a high school diploma, the parent or guardian of each student or, if a student is at least 18 years of age or legally emancipated, the student must comply with either of the following:

- (1) File a FAFSA with the United States Department of Education or, if applicable, an application for State financial aid.
- (2) File a waiver indicating that the parent or guardian or, if applicable, the student understands what the FAFSA and application for State financial aid are and has chosen not to file an application.

Upon request, the school will provide a student and his or her parent or guardian any support or assistance necessary to comply with this requirement

A school district may award a high school diploma to a student who is unable to meet this requirement due to extenuating circumstances, as determined by the school district, if (i) the student has met all other graduation requirements, and (ii) the principal attests that the school district has made a good faith effort to assist the student or, if applicable, his or her parent or guardian in filing an application or a waiver.

COMMUNITY SERVICE HOURS

Community service is no longer a graduation requirement. Students are encouraged to participate in community service experiences and can earn a quarter credit for every 40 hours of community service earned for up to one high school credit hour.

Students will receive a grade of "P" for their hours. The grade for community service will not count toward their grade point average.

North Boone High School will continue to notify students about community service opportunities and students will turn in their community service hours in the main office. If students or parents have questions about community service, they should contact the community service coordinators, Mrs. Embry or Mrs. Ford.

CHAPTER 3: STUDENT FEES AND MEAL COSTS

Fines, Fees, and Charges; Waiver of Student Fees

It is the policy of the board of education to charge nominal registration fees for book rental, workbooks, technology use, and other materials. The fee schedule shall be determined annually by the board of education for the following groups:

- Kindergarten Grade 6
- Grades 7-8
- Grades 9-12

The Superintendent will recommend to the Board for adoption what fees, if any, will be charged for the use of textbooks, consumable materials, extracurricular activities, and other school fees. Students will pay for loss of school books or other school-owned materials.

Academic Fees

Fees for textbooks, other instructional materials, and the classroom portion of driver's education are waived for students who meet the eligibility criteria for fee waiver contained in this policy. In order that no student is denied educational services or academic credit due to the inability of parent(s)/guardian(s) to pay fees and charges, the Superintendent will recommend to the Board for adoption what additional fees, if any, the District will waive for students who meeting the eligibility criteria for fee waiver.

Non-Academic Fees

Fees for extra-curricular activities, behind the wheel portion of driver's education, parking permits, schedule changes and yearbooks will not be waived. These fees must be paid in full prior to participation in extracurricular activities, behind the wheel driving, receipt of the parking permit, schedule change or yearbook.

Athletic and extracurricular fees for grades 6-12 shall be determined annually by the board of education as well.

If the parents do not pay the child's registration fees, the parents will be billed. Students whose parents have not paid any and all fines, fees, and charges, (past and current), will not be allowed to participate in the 8th grade promotion ceremony, and/or high school graduation ceremony. All monies paid must go toward registration fees before extracurricular fees.

Some students may be unable to pay these fees. Students will not be denied educational services or academic credit due to the inability of their parent or guardian to pay fees or certain charges. Students whose parent or guardian is unable to afford student fees may receive a fee waiver. A fee waiver does not exempt a student from charges for lost and damaged books, locks, materials, supplies, and/or equipment.

Eligibility Criteria

Applications for fee waivers may be submitted by a parent or guardian of a student who has been assessed a fee. A student is eligible for a fee waiver if at least one of the following prerequisites is met:

- 1. The student currently lives in a household that meets the free lunch or breakfast eligibility guidelines established by the federal government pursuant to the National School Lunch Act; or
- 2. The student or the student's family is currently receiving aid under Article IV of the Illinois Public Aid Code (Aid to Families of Dependent Children)

The building principal will give additional consideration where one or more of the following factors are present:

- An illness in the family;
- Unusual expenses such as fire, flood, storm damage, etc.;
- Unemployment;
- Emergency situations; or
- When one or more of the parents/guardians are involved in a work stoppage.

Notification

The Superintendent shall ensure that applications for fee waivers are widely available and distributed according to state law and ISBE rule and that provisions for assisting parents/guardians complete the application are available.

The building principal will notify the parent/guardian promptly as to whether the fee waiver request has been granted or denied. Questions regarding the fee waiver application process should be addressed to the building principal.

<u>Verification</u>

The Superintendent or designee must follow the verification requirements 7 C.F.R. 245.6a when using the free lunch or breakfast eligibility guidelines pursuant to The National School Lunch Act as the basis for waiver of the student's fee(s).

When using a District established or other independent verification process, the Superintendent or designee may not require verification more often than every 60 calendar days. The Superintendent or designee shall not use any information from any independent verification process to determine free lunch or breakfast eligibility pursuant to The National School Lunch Act.

Applications which have been submitted and/or approved after the first quarter of the school year will only apply to the quarters after the waiver is approved. It will be the responsibility of the parent(s)/guardian(s) to pay all fees for the prior quarters.

Determination and Appeal

The Superintendent or designee will notify the parent(s)/guardian(s) promptly as to whether the fee waiver request has been granted or denied. The denial of a fee waiver request may be appealed to the Superintendent by submitting the appeal in writing to the Superintendent within 14 days of the denial. The Superintendent or designee shall respond within 14 days of receipt of the appeal. The Superintendent's decision may be appealed to the Board. The decision of the Board is final and binding.

Questions regarding the fee waiver request process should be addressed to the District office.

School Lunch Program

Lunch is served at all school buildings every school day. K-4 students will receive a lunch and recess period.

Lunch is served at the middle/high school every school day. Students will receive a 20-30 minute lunch period.

A student may bring a sack lunch from home or may purchase a school lunch for \$2.75 or milk for \$.40. Lunch may be purchased on a weekly basis for \$13.75. At the middle/high school, a la carte items may also be purchased for various prices. Milk prices may increase based upon costs to the district.

Pursuant to the Hunger-Free Student's Bill of Rights Act, the school is required to provide a federally reimbursable meal or snack to a student who requests one, regardless of whether the student has the ability to pay for the meal or snack or owes money for earlier meals or snacks. Students may not be provided with an alternative meal or snack and the school is prohibited from publicly identifying or stigmatizing a student who cannot pay for or owes money for a meal or snack.

Page 41 of 141

Fees

	Early Childhood to Grade 4	Grade 5-6	Grade 7-8	Grades 9-12
Book rental, Technology, and Course Fees	\$75.00	\$75.00	\$75.00	\$125.00
Athletic Participation Fees	N/A	N/A	\$50.00/Sport	\$50.00/Sport
Extracurricular Club Fee (not FFA)	N/A	\$10.00	\$10.00	\$10.00
Agriculture FFA Membership	N/A	N/A	N/A	\$35.00
Replacement Gym Uniform	N/A	N/A	\$20.00	\$20.00
Replacement Agenda Organizers	N/A	\$8.00	\$8.00	\$8.00

Optional School-Year, District-Wide Student Sports Pass	
Good for any District Wide HOME game for Middle and High School	\$30.00

Fees:

- 100% of the current year feeds are due and payable when enrollment is to or within the 1st semester of the school year. Families that register before July 31, 2025 and **PAY IN FULL** will receive a \$25 discount per child. Beginning August 1, 2025 families will pay the regular Board approved fee rate.
- The District reserves the right to pursue collections if fees are not paid in a timely manner.
- 50% of the current year fees are due and payable when enrollment is after the start of the 2nd semester of the school year.

Refund of Fees:

- 100% of fees are refundable when withdrawal is prior to the start of the school year.
- 50% of the fees are refundable when withdrawal is after the start of the school year and prior to the end of the 1st semester.
- No refund is given when withdrawal is after the start of the 2nd semester of the school year.

Sport fees are capped at \$50/student at the middle school level and \$50/student at the high school level. A \$200.00 cap per family is also considered in the above.

CHAPTER 4: TRANSPORTATION AND PARKING

Bus Transportation

Please call the bus garage (765-2655) before 7:00 a.m. if your child will not be riding the bus.

The District shall provide free transportation for any student in the District who resides: (1) at a distance of one and one-half miles or more from his or her assigned school unless the School Board has certified to the Illinois State Board of Education that adequate public transportation is available, or (2) within one and one-half miles from his or her assigned school where walking to school or to a pick-up point or bus stop would constitute a serious hazard due to vehicular traffic or rail crossing, and adequate public transportation is not available. The District may provide transportation for other students residing within one and one-half miles from their assigned school. A student's parent(s)/guardian(s) may file a petition with the Board requesting transportation due to the existence of a serious safety hazard. Free transportation services and vehicle adaptation is provided for a special education student if included in the student's individualized educational programs. The District may provide transportation to and from school-sponsored activities. Non-public school students shall be transported in accordance with State law.

Homeless students shall be transported in accordance with the McKinney Homeless Assistance Act.

Bus schedules and routes shall be determined by the Superintendent or designee and approved by the School Board. Bus schedules and routes shall only be altered by the Superintendent or designee and require the approval of the School Board. In fixing the routes, the pickup and discharge points should be as safe and convenient for students as possible. Type I (full size) buses will not enter private driveways to pick-up or discharge passengers unless the driveway is used for a turn-around or unless the issue of the bus stopping in the main thoroughfare presents a traffic related safety issue to the students on the bus or the students boarding or departing the bus at that stop.

Transportation will be provided to the student's home or designated childcare provider only if the bus stop is in the student's home assigned attendance center area. Childcare provider must be consistent throughout the entire week and cannot be changed on a daily basis. Exceptions may be considered in an extreme emergency. If a student's bus stop is not that of his/her home, then a bus stop change request form must be completed and on file with the student's attendance center and with the transportation secretary. Any further change(s) in the student's designated bus stop will require completion of another bus stop change request form. The Parent/Guardian is limited to one day care provider change per semester. The District reserves the right to deny transportation for an individual if the Superintendent and the Transportation Coordinator deem that such a change would not be in the best interest of the District. The decision shall be based upon consideration of safety, amount of time or length of the bus route, or capacity of the bus. Parents who use a childcare provider who reside in another attendance center area must provide their own transportation unless the student(s) are in attendance as a result of Policy 7-30.

No school employee may transport students in school or private vehicles unless authorized by the administration.

Every vehicle regularly used for the transportation of students must pass safety inspections in accordance with State law and Illinois Department of Transportation regulations.

The strobe light on a school bus may be illuminated any time a bus is bearing one or more students. The Superintendent shall implement procedures in accordance with state law for accepting comment calls about school bus driving.

Bus Safety Rules and Misconduct Procedures

In addition to the rules listed below, the School Discipline Code is in effect while students are traveling to or from school; at designated bus stops; and at any school activity, function, or event.

- 1. School bus riders, while in transit, are under the jurisdiction and supervision of the school bus driver.
- 2. Boarding the Bus. Students will...
 - a. Be on time at the designated school bus stop-help keeping the bus on schedule;
 - b. Stay off the road at all times while waiting for the bus;
 - c. Be careful approaching the place where the bus stops. Do not move toward the bus until it has come to a complete stop.
- 3. Students may be assigned seats for bus routes.
- 4. Behavior on the bus. Students will...
 - a. Be courteous to fellow pupils and the bus driver and help look after the safety and comfort of smaller children.
 - b. Keep books, packages, coats and all other objects out of the aisles and do not leave such articles on the bus. All musical instruments and book bags are the responsibility of the student and must be taken to their seats. Book bags and instruments that cannot be safely stored in their assigned seat will not be allowed on the bus.
 - c. Assist in keeping the bus safe and sanitary at all times. No eating or drinking is allowed on the bus. Exceptions may be made at the discretion of the bus driver.
 - d. Refrain from damaging or defacing bus equipment in any manner.
 - e. Keep hands and head inside the bus at all times after entering and until leaving the bus. Do not throw anything out of the bus windows.
 - f. Talk in a normal or quiet voice rather than loudly or yelling.
 - g. Be absolutely quiet when approaching a railroad crossing stop.
 - h. Not bring animals on the bus.
 - i. Observe the same rules and regulations on other trips under school sponsorship as you observe between home and school. Respect the wishes of the chaperone appointed by the school.
 - j. Be able to play radios, cd players, IPods®, IPads®, or MP3 Players on a regular route with headphones.
- 5. Leaving the Bus
 - a. The driver may not stop at places other than the regular bus stop or drop off students at other than their own stop except by proper authorization from a school official and a note signed by the parent. Students who wish to ride home with another student on a bus other than their assigned bus must have prior approval from the transportation department before being allowed on a different bus. Groups of students will not be allowed to ride together.
 - b. The student must observe safety precautions at the discharge point. Where it is necessary to cross the highway, proceed to a point at least 10 feet in front of the bus on the right shoulder of the highway where traffic may be observed in both directions. Then wait for a signal from the bus driver permitting you to cross.

c. Parents/guardians must sign their child off a bus for mid-day kindergarten and Pre-K routes.

Procedures for riding home with another student

In order for a student to ride another student's bus home there are several procedures that must be followed. These procedures must include:

- A note signed by parents of all students
- Proper authorization from a school official and approval from transportation department
- A minimum of 24-hour notice unless an emergency situation

Bus Conduct

Students are expected to follow all schools when riding the school bus. A student may be suspended from riding the bus for up to 10 consecutive school days for engaging in gross disobedience or misconduct, including but not limited to, the following:

- 1. Violating any school rule or school district policy.
- 2. Willful injury or threat of injury to a bus driver or to another rider.
- 3. Willful and/or repeated defacement of the bus.
- 4. Repeated use of profanity.
- 5. Repeated willful disobedience of a directive from a bus driver or other supervisor.
- 6. Such other behavior as the building principal deems to threaten the safe operation of the bus and/or its occupants.

Bus Discipline Procedures

The following are considered steps of a progressive discipline policy that may begin with step one to step four, depending on the seriousness of the incident in question.

- 1. The bus driver will warn students whenever they fail to comply with the rules.
- 2. The bus driver will turn in a written misconduct report to the principal. Step one is a conference with the principal.
- 3. The bus driver will turn in a written misconduct report to the principal. Step two, the parents will be notified and disciplinary action will be taken.
- 4. The administrator has the authority to suspend the offending student from riding the bus, for up to ten consecutive school days. The administrator should immediately report any such suspension in writing to the parents.
- 5. The administrator has the authority to enforce the discipline code in effect for their school.

Students are expected to follow all school rules while on the bus. Students may be suspended from riding the school bus for up to 10 consecutive school days for violating school rules or for engaging in other gross disobedience or misconduct. The school board may suspend the

student from riding the school bus for a period in excess of 10 days for safety reasons. Serious misbehavior may result in the student losing his/her riding privilege or a suspension regardless of the number of offenses. The district's regular suspension procedures shall be used to suspend a student's privilege to ride a school bus.

A student who is suspended from riding the school bus and who does not have alternative transportation to school shall be allowed the opportunity to make up all missed work for equivalent academic credit. It is the responsibility of the student's parent or guardian to notify the school that the student does not have alternative transportation to school.

All contracts for charter bus services must contain the clause prescribed by state law regarding criminal background checks for bus drivers.

Procedure for Riding the Activity Bus

In order to ride the activity bus after school, there are several procedures that must be followed.

These procedures include:

- Obtain an activity bus pass and completely fill it out.
- o Give activity bus pass to the driver

Same procedures apply if getting off at a stop other than the normal assigned stop.

Parking—High School

Lots that are designated for school staff, personnel, and others designated by administration MAY NOT be used by students at any time. Student vehicles parked in these lots may be ticketed or towed at the discretion of administration.

The school is not responsible for student vehicles, any possessions left in them, or anything attached to the vehicles. STUDENTS PARK THEIR VEHICLES ON OR NEAR SCHOOL PROPERTY AT THEIR OWN RISK. Students should be aware their vehicles are not protected in any way while in the parking lot, and items of value should not be left in or near the vehicle while unattended.

Students have no reasonable expectation of privacy in cars parked on school grounds. School lots are regularly searched by contraband dogs, administration, and police officers. Students should be aware that items and spaces on school grounds are subject to search and view by others, and that prohibited items discovered during the course of a search may result in discipline, including, but not limited to, expulsion from school.

Vehicles MAY NOT be parked or located in the bus lanes or fire lanes at ANY TIME. Bus lanes and fire lanes are clearly marked. Vehicles located in these locations may be ticketed and/or towed by the police.

Video cameras may be active in parking lots and may be used for the purposes of investigation into student misconduct.

Discipline for misconduct includes all disciplinary measures in the student discipline code and/or withdrawal of parking privileges.

Failure to obtain a parking permit and properly display it while parked on school grounds, as well as parking in other than a designated area may result in your car being towed by Tilford Towing at a cost of \$80.00 (cost subject to change). Speeding, reckless driving, failure to yield, etc., failure to register vehicle in the office, entering parked cars during school day without permission, and other such inappropriate actions may result in lost parking privileges. Vehicles parked on school property are subject to search. Refusal to allow search may lead to denial of parking privileges. Excessive vehicle noise, whether from exhaust or amplified noise, will not be permitted on school property and may also result in lost parking privileges.

Parking—Elementary/Middle School

Parents may drop students off no earlier than 7:50. School dismissal is at 2:45. Each school has a designated drop off and pick up area.

CHAPTER 5: HEALTH AND SAFETY

Immunization, Health, Eye and Dental Examinations

Required Health Examinations and Immunization for Pre-Kindergarten programs

All students are required to present appropriate proof that the student received a health examination and the immunizations against, and screenings for, preventable communicable diseases within one year prior to:

- 1. <u>Hepatitis B Vaccine</u> Three doses for all children 2 years of age or older. Third dose must have been administered on or after 6 months of age (168 days).
- 2. <u>D.T.P/DtaP/or Td Diphtheria, Tetanus, Pertussis.</u> Three doses by 1 year of age. One additional booster dose by 2nd birthday.
- 3. Polio Two doses by 1 year of age. One additional dose by 2nd birthday.
- 4. MMR One dose on or after the 1st birthday but prior to 24 months of age.
- 5. <u>Haemophilus influenza type b</u> Children 24-59 mos. without series must have one dose after 15 mos. of age.
- 6. <u>Invasive Pneumococcal Disease</u> Children 24-59 mos. without series must have one dose.
- 7. Varicella- One dose on or after 1st birthday.

Required Health Examinations and Immunizations for K-12

All students are required to present appropriate proof that the student received a health examination and the immunizations against, and screenings for, preventable communicable diseases, as required by the Illinois Department of Public Health, within one year prior to:

- 1. Entering Kindergarten or the first grade;
- 2. Entering the sixth and ninth grades; and
- 3. Enrolling in an Illinois school for the first time, regardless of the student's grade.

The following immunizations are needed:

- 8. <u>Hepatitis B Vaccine</u> 3 doses administered at proper interval, required for students entering 6th grade this fall. Students on schedule for vaccines are in compliance but will be excluded if they do not stay on schedule.
- 9. <u>D.T.P/DtaP/or Td Diphtheria, Tetanus, Pertussis.</u> Three or more doses of DTP/DtaP or Td with the last dose qualifying as a booster and received on or after the 4th birthday. All students entering 6th are required to obtain one dose of Tdap, regardless of duration since last DPT date. If 10 years has elapsed since last dose, an additional TD booster is required. For students entering 6th through 12th grades: One dose of Tdap is required.
- 10. <u>Polio</u> Three or more doses of Oral Polio Vaccine with the last dose received on or after the 4th birthday. (If the series is given in any combination of polio vaccine types, 4 or more doses are required with the last being a booster on or after the 4th birthday)
- 11. MMR Students entering K 12, must show evidence of receiving 2 doses of live vaccine, first dose at 12 months or older and the second dose no less than 4 weeks (28 days) later. Proof of disease is not acceptable.

- 12. <u>Varicella</u>- Students entering K-12 must show evidence of receiving at least two doses of varicella vaccine, proof of varicella disease or laboratory evidence of varicella immunity.
- 13. <u>Meningococcal Conjugate Vaccine</u> Students entering 6th grade must show evidence of 1 dose at school entry. Students in grade 12 must show evidence of 2 doses at school entry; 2nd dose must be administered on or after 16th birthday.

The required health examinations must include:

- Health history questionnaire completed by parent or guardian, signed and dated.
- A diabetes screening (diabetes testing is not required)
- Lead Risk Questionnaire showing risk assessed.
- A statement from a physician assuring "risk-assessed" or screened for lead poisoning.

Unless an exemption or extension applies, the failure to comply with the above requirements by the first day of student attendance of the current school year will result in the student's exclusion from school until the required forms are presented to the District. New students who register after the first day of school are also required to comply with the health examination and immunization regulations. If a medical reason prevents a student from receiving a required immunization by the first day of student attendance, the student must present an immunization schedule and a statement of the medical reasons causing the delay. The schedule and statement of medical reasons must be signed by the physician, advanced practice nurse, physician assistant, or local health department responsible for administering the immunizations.

A student transferring from out-of-state who does not have the required proof of immunizations by the first day of student attendance may not attend classes.

Eye Examination

All students entering Kindergarten or an Illinois school for the first time must present proof before the first day of student attendance of the current school year that the student received an eye examination within one year prior to entry of Kindergarten or the school. A physician licensed to practice medicine in all of its branches or a licensed optometrist must perform the required eye examination. If a student fails to present proof by the first day of student attendance, the school may hold the student's report card until the student presents proof: (1) of a completed eye examination, or (2) that an eye examination will take place within 60 days after the first day of student attendance. Schools shall not exclude a student from attending school due to failure to obtain an eye examination.

Vision/Hearing Screening

Vision screening in the school setting shall be conducted annually for pre-K, kindergarten, 2nd & 8th grades, special education students, teacher referrals, and transfer students. Hearing screening shall be conducted annually for pre-K, kindergarten, 1st, 2nd, 3rd grades, special education students, teacher referrals, and transfer students.

Refusal of either hearing or vision screening in the school setting must be submitted to the school in writing annually.

Dental Examination

All children entering kindergarten, second, sixth, and ninth grades must present proof by May 15 of the current school year in accordance with rules adopted by the Illinois Department of Public Health. Failure to present proof allows the school to hold the child's report card until the student presents: (1) of a completed dental examination, or (2) that a dental examination will take place within 60 days after May 15.

Exemptions

A student will be exempted from the above requirements for:

- 1. Religious or medical grounds if the student's parent/guardian present the IDPH's Certificate of Religious Exemption form to the Superintendent or designee. When the Certificate of Religious Exemption Form is presented, the Superintendent or designee shall immediately inform the parents/guardians of exclusion procedures pursuant to Board policy 7:280, *Communicable and Chronic Infectious Disease* and State rules if there is an outbreak of one or more diseases from which the student is not protected.
- 2. Health examination or immunization requirements on medical grounds if a physician provides written verification;
- 3. Eye examination requirement if the student's parent/guardian shows an undue burden or lack or access to a physician licensed to practice medicine in all of its branches who provides eye examinations or a licensed optometrist; or
- 4. Dental examination requirement if the student's parent/guardian shows an undue burden or a lack of access to a dentist.
- 5. Illinois Department of Public Health Code (part 690 Section 690.520) states that susceptible contacts (students) who have not received vaccination or immune globulin, when medically indicated, shall be excluded from school, workplace, child care facility, or other facilities until 21 days after the onset of any communicable disease.

Medical Information

Medication

A. Parents/guardians have the primary responsibility for the administration of medication to their children. The Board of Education recognizes that when parents/guardians cannot administer such medications to students during the school day, or when it is medically necessary to address the health needs of a student during normal school hours, school personnel will address such problems. The Board of Education further recognizes that it is the duty to treat student medical emergencies that occur during the school day or during school-sponsored activities. The Board of Education hereby states its intention to comply with the laws of Illinois concerning the administration of student medication and treatment of student medical emergencies.

- B. The school district retains the right to reject requests for storage of medications in the Office of the Principal or in the Office of the Nurse. Necessary medications shall be kept in a locked cabinet.
- C. Parents should encourage the physician to prescribe the dosage of all necessary medication to occur before or after school hours.

Illness

We are concerned about the health of all of our students. If your child is sick and/or running a temperature, please keep him/her home; otherwise, your child will be expected to participate in all activities.

You MUST keep your child home if he/she:

- Has a fever of 100.4 degrees or higher in the last 24 hours.
- Has vomited in the last 24 hours
- Has had diarrhea in the last 24 hours
- Is suspected of having bacterial Pink Eye and has not been on eye drops or ointment for at least 24 hours.
- Has Strep Throat and/or Scarlet Fever and has not been on antibiotics for at least 24 hours
- Has been diagnosed with the Flu and has a fever above 100.4

It is **recommended** to keep your student home if he/she:

- Has symptoms that prevent him/her from participating in school such as:
 - o Excessive tiredness or lack of appetite.
 - o Productive coughing and or sneezing.
 - o Nausea, headache, body aches, ear aches, or sore throat
 - o Medication needed to treat symptoms will not last an entire school date.

A COVID test is required before returning to school if your student is exhibiting any of the COVID symptoms listed here:

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/symptoms-testing/symptoms.html

The school nurse will assist families if needed when making a decision regarding whether or not to send or to keep their student in school. Each case is unique.

Remember, sending your sick child to school only spreads the "bug" to others. If a situation arises during the school day when a child becomes ill, or is sent to school sick, he/she will be sent home after parents have been notified and proper arrangements have been made to pick up your child. The school reserves the right to examine students and exclude them when indicated to control infectious and nuisance diseases such as impetigo, scabies, pink eye, etc. Again we have the responsibility of providing a healthy learning environment, and if a student endangers this environment, we have the obligation to send the child home. Parents will be notified.

Injuries

First aid is given for minor injuries. In case of more serious injuries, parents are notified. If we cannot reach the parent or local relative/friend listed on the emergency form, we will contact the rescue squad and the doctor that is listed. Please make sure that your emergency information is current

Accidents may happen at school from time to time resulting in injury and treatment by a hospital and physician. Illinois law is clear that the school is not liable to pay for treatment resulting from these accidents. The prudent parent/guardian will have health insurance or purchase accident insurance through the school.

Student Medication

Taking medication during school hours or during school-related activities is prohibited unless it is necessary for a student's health and well-being. When a student's licensed health care provider and parent/guardian believe that it is necessary for the student to take a medication during school hours or school-related activities, the parent/guardian must request that the school dispense the medication to the child by completing a "Student Medical Authorization Form."

No school or district employee is allowed to administer to any student, or supervise a student's self-administration of, any prescription or non-prescription medication until a completed and signed School Medication Authorization Form is submitted by the student's parent/guardian. No student is allowed to possess or consume any prescription or non-prescription medication on school grounds or at a school-related function other than as provided for in this procedure.

Guidelines for necessary consumption of medication at school:

- 1. In accordance with state law policy all medicine given at school involving non-prescription drugs (Tylenol, Advil, aspirin, etc.) shall be prescribed by a licensed physician on an individual basis as determined by student health status. No school personnel shall administer to any student, nor shall any student possess or consume any prescription medicine unless the authorization and permission for administration of medication form has been filed with the school that the child will be attending.
- 2. The parents/guardians must instruct the student concerning the dosage of the medication and know that it is the parent/guardian's responsibility to see that the medication is taken.
- 3. The student must be able to administer his/her own necessary medication in the presence of the Principal or designee. Such designee shall be an employee of the school district.
- 4. A record of the prescription shall be made and filed in the student's health folder.
- 5. No prescription medication other than that, which is authorized by the physician, is allowed in any of the schools.
- 6. A log shall be kept and initialed by the medication observer.

Self-Administration of Medication

A student may possess an epinephrine auto-injector (EpiPen®) and/or an asthma inhaler prescribed for immediate use at the student's discretion, provided the student's parent/guardian has completed and signed an Authorization for Student Self-Medication Form. The school district shall incur no liability, except for willful and wanton conduct, as a result of any injury arising from a student's self-administration of medication, including asthma medication or epinephrine injectors, or medication required under a qualifying plan. A student's parent/guardian must indemnify and hold harmless the school district and its employees and agents, against any claims, except a claim based on willful and wanton conduct, arising out of a student's self-administration of an epinephrine injector, asthma medication, and/or a medication required under a qualifying plan.

Students who are diabetic may also self-carry and self-administer diabetic testing supplies and insulin. Students who are diabetic must also have a Diabetes Care Plan on file with the school.

Students with epilepsy may possess and self-administer supplies, equipment, and medication, if authorized by the student's seizure action plan, which must be on file with the school.

Students may self-administer (but not possess on their person) other medications required under a qualified plan, provided the student's parent/guardian has completed and signed a School Medication Authorization Form.

The school district shall incur no liability, except for willful and wanton conduct, as a result of any injury arising from a student's self-administration of medication, including asthma medication or epinephrine injectors, or medication required under a qualifying plan. A student's parent/guardian must indemnify and hold harmless the school district and its employees and agents, against any claims, except a claim based on willful and wanton conduct, arising out of a student's self-administration of an epinephrine injector, asthma medication, and/or a medication required under a qualifying plan.

Administration of Medical Cannabis

In accordance with the Compassionate Use of Medical Cannabis Program, qualifying students are allowed to utilize medical cannabis infused products while at school and school events. Please contact the building principal for additional information. Discipline of a student for being administered a product by a designated caregiver pursuant to this procedure is prohibited. The District may not deny a student attendance at a school solely because he or she requires administration of the product during school hours.

<u>Undesignated Medications</u>

The school may maintain the following undesignated prescription medications for emergency use: (1) Asthma medication; (2) Epinephrine injectors; (3) Opioid antagonists; and (4) Glucagon. No one, including without limitation, parents/guardians of students, should rely on the school or district for the availability of undesignated medication. This procedure does not guarantee the

availability of undesignated medications. Students and their parents/guardians should consult their own physician regarding these medication(s).

Emergency Aid to Students

Nothing in this policy shall prohibit any school employee from providing emergency assistance to students, including administering medication.

Designated Caregiver Administration of Medical Cannabis

The Compassionate Use of Medical Cannabis Pilot Program Act allows a parent/guardian of a student who is a minor to register with the Ill. Dept. of Public Health (IDPH) as a designated caregiver to administer medical cannabis to their child. A designated caregiver may also be another individual other than the student's parent/guardian. Any designated caregiver must be at least 21 years old and is allowed to administer a medical cannabis infused product to a child who is a student on the premises of his or her school or on his or her school bus if:

- 1. Both the student and the designated caregiver possess valid registry identification cards issued by IDPH:
- 2. Copies of the registry identification cards are provided to the District; and
- 3. That student's parent/guardian completed, signed, and submitted a *School Medication Authorization Form Medical Cannabis*,

Medical cannabis infused product (Product) includes oils, ointments, foods, and other products that contain usable cannabis but are not smoked or vaped. Smoking and/or vaping medical cannabis is prohibited.

After administering the product to the student, the designated caregiver shall immediately remove it from school premises or the school bus. The product may not be administered in a manner that, in the opinion of the District or school, would create a disruption to the educational environment or cause exposure of the product to other students. A school employee shall not be required to administer the product.

Communicable Diseases

The school will observe recommendations of the Illinois Department of Public Health regarding communicable diseases.

- 1. Parents are required to notify the school nurse if they suspect their child has a communicable disease.
- 2. In certain cases, students with a communicable disease may be excluded from school or sent home from school following notification of the parent or guardian.
- 3. The school will provide written instructions to the parent and guardian regarding appropriate treatment for the communicable disease.
- 4. A student excluded because of a communicable disease will be permitted to return to school only when the parent or guardian brings to the school a letter from the student's doctor stating that the student is no longer contagious or at risk of spreading the communicable disease.

Head Lice

The school will observe recommendations of the Illinois Department of Public Health regarding head lice.

- 1. Parents are required to notify the school nurse if they suspect their child has head lice.
- 2. If a student is suspected of having head lice, they do not need to leave school early (unless a parent requests to take student home) and may remain in class for the rest of the day.
- 3. The school nurse may examine the student's head to confirm the presence of life.
- 4. The school will provide written instructions to a parent or guardian regarding appropriate treatment options.
- 5. Once treatment has begun at home, students may return to school without delay.

Guidance & Counseling

The school provides a guidance and counseling program for students. The school's counselors are available to those students who require additional assistance.

The guidance program is available to assist students in identifying career options consistent with their abilities, interests, and personal values. Students are encouraged to seek the help of counselors to develop class schedules that meet the student's career objectives. High school juniors and seniors have the opportunity to receive college and career-oriented information. Representatives from colleges and universities, occupational training institutions and career-oriented recruiters, including the military, may be given access to the school campus in order to provide students and parents/guardians with information.

Safety Drill Procedures and Conduct

Safety drills will occur at times established by the school board. Students are required to be silent and shall comply with the directives of school officials during emergency drills. There will be a minimum of three (3) evacuation drills, a minimum of one (1) severe weather (shelter-in-place) drill, a minimum of one (1) law enforcement drill, and a minimum of one (1) bus evacuation drill each school year. There may be other drills at the direction of the administration. There may be other drills at the direction of the administration. Drills will not be preceded by a warning to the students.

CHAPTER 6: DISCIPLINE AND CONDUCT

Please note that this chapter is subject to change by the administration and/or school board at any time. Students should form the habit of observing not only specific rules, but also the general rules of good citizenship. The excuse that a particular violation of good conduct is not specifically mentioned in the handbook is not acceptable. Students are expected to obey directives in the building, on the bus or school grounds, from any adults who serve in a supervisory capacity or who are employed by the school district.

The purpose of school is to prepare students with the skills they will need to be successful in life. The objective of the Board of Education in establishing this Discipline Code is to promote a positive and secure learning climate.

North Boone Community Unit School District #200 students are required to attend all classes and participate in selected school activities as responsible school citizens. Respect for all school employees, public property, and respect for the rights and welfare of others must govern pupil actions.

The following rules and regulations are applicable to all North Boone students and apply whenever the student's conduct is reasonably related to school or school activities, including, but not limited to:

- 1. On, within sight of, school grounds before, during, or after school hours or at any other time when the school is being used by a school group;
- 2. Off school grounds at a school-sponsored activity, or any activity or event which bears a reasonable relationship to school;
- 3. Traveling to or from school, including at designated bus stops, or a school activity, function, or event;
- 4. Anywhere outside of school if a nexus, or relationship, can be proven between the incident and the school.
- 5. Anywhere, if the conduct interferes with, disrupts, or adversely affects the school environment, school operations, or an educational function, including but not limited to, conduct that may reasonably be considered to: (a) be a threat or an attempted intimidation of a staff member; or (b) endanger the health or safety of students, staff, or school property.
- 6. During periods of remote learning.

No disciplinary action shall be taken against any student that is based totally or in part on the refusal of the student's parent/guardian to administer or consent to the administration of psychotropic or psycho stimulant medication to the student.

The school board reserves the right to change the discipline code at any time throughout the school year as necessary to address a safe and orderly educational process and in accordance with state law. The administration will handle each disciplinary matter on a case by case basis.

Maintenance of Discipline

Teachers, other certificated educational employees, and other delegated personnel shall maintain discipline in the schools, including school grounds that are owned or leased by the board and used for school purposes and activities. In all matters relating to the discipline in and conduct of the schools and the school children, they stand in the relation of parents and guardians to the

pupils. This relationship shall extend to all activities connected with the school program, including all athletic and extracurricular programs, and may be exercised at any time for the safety and supervision of the pupils in the absence of their parents or guardians.

A school staff member shall immediately notify the Building Principal in the event that he or she: (1) observes any person in possession of a firearm on or around school grounds; however, such action may be delayed if immediate notice would endanger students under his or her supervision, (2) observes or has reason to suspect that any person on school grounds is or was involved in a drug-related incident, or (3) observes a battery committed against any staff member. Upon receiving such a report, the Building Principal or designee shall immediately notify the local law enforcement agency, State Police, and the student's parent(s)/guardian(s). Efforts, including the use of early intervention and progressive discipline, shall be made to deter students, while at school or a school-related event, from engaging in aggressive behavior that may reasonably produce physical or psychological harm to someone else. The Superintendent or designee shall ensure that the parent(s)/guardian(s) of a student who engages in aggressive behavior are notified of the incident. The failure to provide such notification does not limit the Board's authority to impose discipline, including suspension or expulsion, for such behavior. Nothing in this section affects the power of the board to establish rules with respect to discipline; except that each board shall establish a policy on discipline, and the policy so established shall provide that a teacher may use reasonable force as needed to maintain safety for the other students, school personnel or persons or for the purpose of self defense or the defense of property and may remove a student from the classroom for disruptive behavior and shall include provisions which provide due process to students.

Board may make and enforce reasonable rules of conduct and sportsmanship for athletic and extra-curricular school events. Any person who violates such rules may be denied admission to school events for not more than one year, provided that 10 days written notice of the violation is given such person and a hearing held thereon by the board pursuant to its rules and regulations. The administration of any school may sign complaints as agents of the school against persons committing any offenses at school events.

The teacher will usually enforce discipline within the classroom. Some situations will be referred to the building administrator. This usually will happen when all attempts to correct unproductive behavior have gone unheeded by a student.

Repeated violations of school rules or misbehavior may also constitute gross disobedience or misconduct, thus warranting expulsion or suspension, even though each isolated violation or misbehavior may alone not constitute gross disobedience or misconduct. All out of school suspensions will result in an activity suspension for the student. Additional consequences may be imposed.

The school administrators maintain the authority to use their discretion in dealing with a student who displays unacceptable behavior or conduct. Severity and circumstances of a situation may alter punishment and remediation imposed on the student. Inappropriate student conduct will result in a variety of consequences. The discipline consequences may range from a warning to an expulsion from the North Boone School District. Although some of the consequences are listed and explained below, additional consequences may be used as needed. Disciplinary responses are not negotiable. Noncompliance will result in the next more serious disciplinary response. In extreme situations or for chronic offenders, the administrators may determine an Out of School Suspension not to exceed ten school days as an appropriate punishment to protect the learning

environment of the school and to resolve the threat or address the disruption by the student's continued presence.

Discipline of Students with Disabilities

The school and district will comply with the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) and the Illinois State Board of Education's *Special Education* rules when disciplining students with disabilities. Behavioral interventions will be used with students with disabilities to promote and strengthen desirable behaviors and reduce identified inappropriate behaviors. No special education student shall be expelled if the student's particular act of gross disobedience or misconduct is a manifestation of his or her disability as determined through a manifestation hearing. Any special education student whose gross disobedience or misconduct is not a manifestation of his or her disability may be expelled pursuant to the expulsion procedures.

Disciplinary measures may include:

- 1. Disciplinary Conference.
- 2. Withholding of privileges.
- 3. Confiscation of items.
- 4. Independent Study
- 5. Reflective Essays or Homework
- 6. Written Apology
- 7. Loss of Privileges
- 8. Peer Mediation
- 9. Restitution
- 10. Disciplinary Behavior Contract
- 11. Suspension from school and all school activities for up to 10 days, provided that appropriate procedures are followed. A suspended student is prohibited from being on school grounds. Suspended students shall be provided the appropriate support services.
- 12. Suspension of bus riding privileges, provided that appropriate procedures are followed.
- 13. Expulsion from school and all school-sponsored activities and events for a definite time period not to exceed 2 calendar years, provided that the appropriate procedures are followed. An expelled student is prohibited from being on school grounds.
- 14. Notification of juvenile authorities whenever the conduct involves illegal drugs (controlled substances), "look-alikes," alcohol, or weapons.
- 15. Notifying parents/guardians.
- 16. Removal from classroom.
- 17. In-school suspension for a period not to exceed 5 school days. The Building Principal or designee shall ensure that the student is properly supervised.
- 18. Detention or Saturday School, provided the student's parent(s)/guardian(s) have been notified. If transportation arrangements cannot be agreed upon, an alternative disciplinary measure must be used. The student must be supervised by the detaining teacher of the Building Principal or designee.
- 19. Transfer to an alternative placement if the student is expelled or otherwise, qualifies for a transfer under state law.

Copies of all School District policies on student behavior are available online through the School District's website or in the school office.

Description of Reparative Practices for Disruptive Behavior

DEFINITIONS:

MINOR BEHAVIOR: Behavior which violates expectations and rules but not serious enough to warrant an office discipline referral. Three (3) Minor Infractions or a combination of (3) Minor Infractions may result in an office discipline referral for a Tier 1 Corrective Strategy.

DISOBEDIENCE/MISCONDUCT (DM): Behavior which violates expectations and rules that is serious enough to warrant an office discipline referral on the first offense.

GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/GROSS MISCONDUCT (GDM): Behavior which violates expectations and rules that is serious enough to warrant an office discipline referral and may result in a School Exclusion ONLY if the behavior meets the applicable criteria and School Exclusion is supported by indicated evidence.

INTERVENTIONS AND CORRECTIVE STRATEGIES

Student discipline will be implemented consistent with the procedural safeguards set forth in the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) or Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, when applicable. This may include the need to conduct functional assessments, develop/review behavior management plans, hold a Manifestation Determination Review (MDR) meeting prior to imposing a reparative practice involving a change of placement or provide ongoing educational services during a period of exclusion over 10 cumulative days in a school year.

RESTORATIVE STRATEGIES: Problem solving interventions done "<u>with</u>" the offender. They focus on the harm caused and how it will be repaired. Examples may include:

- **Mediation When Appropriate** A process that provides interested students in conflict an opportunity to meet, in a safe and structured setting, and engage in a mediated discussion of the incident. With the assistance of trained school personnel, the student in conflict is able to tell about the physical, and emotional impact of the incident.
- **Support Groups** Small group sessions focusing on targeted behavior(s) that will provide problem-solving and/or interpersonal skills to help students make positive decisions for success

ADMINISTRATIVE STRATEGIES: Statutory, rule-based, or contract-based interventions done "<u>to</u>" the offender, such as detention or suspension. Some examples of Administrative Strategies are:

- Loss of Privileges The temporary or permanent exclusion from specific school related activity.
- **Detention**: student being required to serve a specific time penalty before or after school for an infraction. A teacher or administrator may assign a detention. A teacher detention is assigned by a teacher and is up to a minimum of 30-minutes in length. An administrator detention is assigned by the principal/assistant principal and is a minimum of 50-minutes in length.

Students are required to serve all detentions and must arrange for their own transportation. Unserved detentions may result in additional detentions, an out of school, or suspension from an extracurricular activity. If a student is suspended out of school the detention will still be

- required upon the student's return to school. Failure to attend a scheduled detention due to employment or extracurricular activities is not acceptable.
- **Saturday School:** Students are required to attend school Saturday from 8:00 to 11:00 as a detention.
- **2-hour Detention:** Students are required to stay at school for two hours after school and will be responsible for arranging their own transportation home.
- Alternative Learning Environment or In-School Suspension (ISS) The temporary removal from classes for up to 5 school days. During the period of time a student is serving in-school suspension, the student shall be excluded from all North Boone School District #200 classes, but not activities (including graduation ceremonies), and practices both on and off-site. Suspended students must make up and complete all assignments as originally required. Term papers and other assignments that would normally be due on a date during the in-school suspension are still due that day. The student must make his/her own arrangements to have the assignment delivered to the teacher on the due date. Assignments turned in after the due date will be graded according to the late policy of the teacher or school or graded zero. Tests and quizzes will be required the day that the student returns to class, unless scheduled to take it during the in-school suspension time. Daily participation grades will be graded zero.
- Out-Of-School Suspension (OSS): The temporary removal from school or from riding the bus for up to ten days. During the period of time a student is suspended, the student shall be excluded from all North Boone School District #200 classes, activities including graduation ceremonies), and practices both on and off-site.

 Suspended students must make up and complete all assignments as originally required. Term papers and other assignments that would normally be due on a date during the suspension are still due that day. The student must make his/her own arrangements to have the assignment delivered to the school on the due date. Assignments turned in after the due date will be graded according to the late policy of the teacher or school or graded zero. Tests and quizzes will be required the day that the student returns to school. Daily participation grades will be graded zero. Parents, guardians, or other responsible persons may pick up work daily at the school office within 45 minutes of the end of the normal school day. Students who return to school property during suspension will be considered as trespassing.
- Searches: The District reserves the right to search the school grounds, the building, classrooms, lockers, and student property, in accordance with Illinois law, when there are reasonable grounds that the search will produce evidence the student has or is violating either the law or the rules of the school. Police and specially trained dogs may be used for any searches. Student vehicles while on school property may also be searched if there is a reasonable suspicion that the vehicle contains banned substances or stolen property. Students who refuse to allow their car to be searched will not be allowed to park or drive on school property for a period up to and including the remaining time they are enrolled at North Boone High School.

Social Interventions, Corrective Strategies, and Reparative Matrix

The following activities must occur any time student misconduct occurs that warrants a written referral.

- Contact to inform parents of accusation and status of investigation.
- School level student conference during investigation (dialogue).

- Student discipline will be implemented consistent with the procedural safeguards set forth in the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act or Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, when applicable.
 - A Manifestation Determination Review (MDR) meeting will take place prior to imposing a disciplinary reparative practice involving a change of placement.
 - For special education eligible students, development/review of behavior management plans, or provide ongoing educational services during a period of exclusion over 10 cumulative days in a school year.

The following is a non-exhaustive list of interventions and corrective strategies that may be used when responding to verified incidents of misconduct. <u>Not all interventions will be appropriate</u> and/or available for all forms of misconduct.

A. MINOR BEHAVIOR OFFENSES (TEACHER ACTIONS)					
Parent/Guardian Outreach	Detention	Reminders and	Student/Teacher/Parent		
Behavior Contract	Loss of Privileges	Redirection	Conference		
Brief Analysis of Behavior	Movement Break	Request IEP/504/	Teacher/Student		
Confiscation of item	Multi-tier System of	Problem- Solving Team	Conference		
Confiscation of item w/	Support	Meeting	Teaching of Expectation &		
parent conference required	Parent Conference	Request	Skills		
for return Conflict Resolution	Presentation of SCOC	Parent/Student/	Utilization of Support Staff		
Meeting	and Classroom	Administrator	Verbal Apology		
Daily Behavior Card	Guidelines	Conference	Verbal Warning		
	Referral to Related	Role Play	Written Warning		
	Services Staff	Seat Change			
	Reflective Essay/Activity	Self-Charting Behavior			

B. DISOBEDIENCE MISCONDUCT (DM - ADMINISTRATOR ACTIONS)

All of options available to minor behavior offenses, as applicable and available, **plus**:

- Student/Parent/Administrator Conference (Teacher participation optional, at administrator's discretion)
- Loss of Privileges
- Restitution
- Saturday School

C. GROSS DISOBEDIENCE MISCONDUCT (GDM 2, 3 & 4 - ADMINISTRATOR ACTIONS)

All of options available to Minor Behavior and Disobedience Misconduct, as applicable and available, **plus**:

- School Exclusion, ONLY if supported by identified evidence
- In-School Suspension
- Out-of-School Suspension
- Recommendation for Expulsion

- Cataraay Corroor		- 110001111110114	addition Expandion
	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/
	GROSS MISCONDUCT (2)	GROSS MISCONDUCT (3)	GROSS MISCONDUCT (4)
	Alternative Learning	1-3 days OSS	4-10 days OSS
	Environment		Possible recommendation for
ELEMENTARY: K-6th	1-3 days ISS		expulsion
	1-3 days OSS		

SECONDARY: 7th - 12th	Alternative Learning Environment 1-3 days ISS 1-3 days OSS	4-10 days OSS	10 days OSS Possible EIA or Expulsion recommendation			
WEAPONS - ELEMENTARY & SECONDARY MANDATORY Expulsion Recommendation (1 CALENDAR YEAR MINIMUM)						
Look-alike, Firearm, or Destructive Device – Use of	Firearms/Destructive device – Possession or Use	Illegal Object – Possession or Use	Any other object used to cause bodily harm			

^{**}An expulsion recommendation will be processed even if a student transfers to a non-district school.

School Exclusion

School exclusion may ONLY be issued or recommended if supported by identified evidence that meets the criteria set forth below. All reasonable efforts are to be made to reduce the safety threat, address the disruption and minimize the number of days out of school.

OSS or Bus Suspension of 1-3 days: Student's continuing presence would pose: (a) a threat to school safety, or (b) a disruption to other student's learning.

OSS 4-10 days, Bus Suspension of 4 or More Days, Expulsion, Transfer to an Alternative Learning School: Student's continuing presence in school would: (a) pose a safety threat to other students, staff or members of the school community or (b) substantially disrupt, impede, or interfere with the operation of the school, AND (c) appropriate and available behavioral and disciplinary interventions short of School Exclusion have been exhausted.

NOTICE OF SCHOOL EXCLUSION – DOCUMENTATION TO PARENT

Out of School Suspension Notice

The following is to be sent to the Parent when a student is issued an out of school suspension:

- 1. Suspension letter,
- 2. Disciplinary referral write-up,
- 3. Prior Social Intervention/Educational Services and Programs report, 4. Rationale for the duration of the suspension, and
- 5. Reinstatement conference date.

Expulsion Recommendation Notice

The following is to be sent to the Parent when a student is issued an expulsion recommendation:

- 1. Letter of expulsion recommendation;
- 2. The time, place, and purpose of the meeting;
- 3. Copy of the underlying letter of suspension;
- 4. Disciplinary referral write-up;
- 5. Prior Social Intervention/Educational Services and Programs report;
- 6. Rationale for the duration of the expulsion;
- 7. Re-engagement conference date.
- 8. All applicable documents for perusal prior to meeting/hearing.

NOTE: For students with disabilities, when the expulsion constitutes a change of placement the date and time of an MDR meeting and, for special education eligible students, a copy of the parents' procedural safeguards must be sent to the parent along with or in addition to the above notices.

CONTINUING SERVICES EXPECTATIONS DURING PERIOD OF EXCLUSION

- Students issued an OSS for 4-10 days will receive the support services noted in the suspension letter, if any.
- Special education eligible students will continue to receive services to allow them the opportunity to continue to progress in the general curriculum and on their IEP goals during a period of School Exclusion once they have received more than 10 days of OSS in a school year, as determined by the administration (OSS) or IEP Team (change of placement for disciplinary reasons). (Not applicable to students with 504 plans.)
- Students shall be allowed to make up work missed during a period of suspension, without penalty.

Elementary K-6th Grades Discipline Matrix

	EVANDLES OF			TO COLOR
DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXPECTED	ELEMENTARY MINOR	POLICE NOTIFICATION	Elementary Minor Corrective Strategies
BE RESPONSIBLE		ALTERING/DESTRUCTION OF SCHOOL RECORDS - Any intentional action to alter, change, or modify any school record absent the express consent of a teacher, administrator, or authorized staff member is prohibited. School records will be defined as temporary and permanent school student records, records and reports created and/or maintained by teachers or administrators, disciplinary documents, hall passes, and other similar documents. Excludes school records maintained or stored in electronic, digital, or computerized form. See Computer Violations (4)	NO	Parent/Guardia n Outreach Behavior Contract Brief Analysis of Behavior Confiscation of item Confiscation of item w/ parent conference
RESPONSIBLE		CHEATING/PLAGIARISM - To violate the rules of honesty in school related actions, requirements and expectations. Cheating includes, but is not limited to, using someone else's answers. This may include electronic media.	NO	required for return Conflict Resolution Meeting
BE RESPECTFUL	Use computers responsibly.	COMPUTER VIOLATIONS (1) – Inappropriately using a district or personal computer during school hours. This may include chatting, emailing inappropriately, games, videos, etc.	NO	Daily Behavior CardDetentionLoss of
BE RESPECTFUL	Follow teacher's directions.	DISOBEDIENCE - Disobedience or refusal to follow directions; disregard or transgression.	NO	Privileges • Movement Break
		DISRESPECT - Speech or behavior which shows that you do not think someone or something is valuable, important, etc.: lack of respect.	NO	 Multi-tier System of Support Parent Conference Presentation of
BE RESPECTFUL	Listen and follow all school rules.	DISRUPTION TO THE LEARNING ENVIRONMENT - Any disruption to the learning environment.	NO	SCOC and Classroom Guidelines • Referral to
BE RESPONSIBLE	Dress appropriately.	DRESS CODE VIOLATION - Refusal or failure to comply with school dress code as outlined in the student handbook. (If Applicable)	NO	Related Services Staff • Reflective
BE RESPONSIBLE	and classroom rules and	ELECTRONIC DEVICES - ELECTRONIC SIGNALING DEVICES - Students may not use or possess electronic signaling (paging) devices or two-way radios on school property at any time. The possession and use of cell phones and other electronic devices, other than paging devices and two-way radios, are subject to the following rules: 1. Unless being used for educational purposes or when needed during an emergency, they must be kept out of sight and in an inconspicuous location, such as a backpack, purse or locker. 2. They must be turned OFF during the regular school day unless needed during an emergency. 3. They may not be used in any manner that will cause disruption to the educational environment or will otherwise violate student conduct rules including sexting. Electronic study aids may be used during the school day if: 1. Use of the device is provided in the student's IEP; or 2. Permission is received from the student's teacher. 3. Permission is received from a building administrator.	NO	Essay/Activity Reminders and Redirection Request IEP/504/ Problem- Solving Team Meeting Request Parent/ Student/ Administrator Conference Restitution Role Play Seat Change Self-Charting Behavior Student/Teacher / Parent Conference Teacher/Student Conference Teaching of Expectation & Skills Utilization of Support Staff Verbal Apology

BE RESPONSIBLE	permission	FORGERY - The unauthorized signing of the name of another person, or altering times, dates, grades, passes or permits, or possession of pass booklet.	NO	Verbal WarningWritten Warning
	names.			

DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	ELEMENTARY MINOR	POLICE NOTIFICATION	Strategies
BE RESPONSIBLE	money for games.	GAMBLING - Playing any game of skill or chance for money or anything of value.	NO	Elementary Minor Corrective Strategies and Administrator
BE SAFE		HORSEPLAY - Behavior that is rough or boisterous. Includes play hitting, running, acting out a play fight, and/or practical jokes that result or may result in harm.	NO	Actions: See p. 8
BE SAFE / BE RESPECTFUL	personal	INAPPROPRIATE PHYSICAL CONTACT - Student engages in mild, physical contact that does not result in serious bodily harm. Examples: Pushing, shoving, tripping, hitting, and kissing.	NO	
BE RESPONSIBLE		LEAVING WITHOUT PERMISSION (1) - Leaving the assigned area, without obtaining prior approval of the teachers and/or administrators.	NO	
BE RESPECTFUL	others and their choices	MINOR INTIMIDATION/BRIBERY - Students may not offer or accept favors, money, or other rewards in exchange for lying, taking the blame, or helping someone else avoid consequences. Also included is encouraging or betting another student to break a rule is also strictly prohibited. Any student involved in these actions will face disciplinary consequences.	NO	
BE RESPECTFUL	Respect others belongings	MISCHIEF - Accessing another student's locker, backpack, chromebook, or belongings without permission in an attempt to disrupt or cause distress to another student.	NO	
BE RESPECTFUL	1 ,	PROFANITY/INAPPROPRIATE COMMUNICATIONS - Offensive language either written or spoken that is not directed at someone.	NO	
BE RESPECTFUL	everyone's	PUBLIC DISPLAY OF AFFECTION – Actions including but not limited to kissing, hugging for an inappropriate length of time, or holding hands.	NO	
BE SAFE	Attend School	SKIPPING CLASS (Truancy) - Failure to attend without valid cause, any or all assigned classes.	NO	
BE RESPONSIBLE	time.	TARDY - Failure to be in assigned classroom/area when the bell rings.	NO	
BE SAFE		TEMPER TANTRUMS/ OUT OF CONTROL BEHAVIOR - A fit of anger that disrupts or endangers others.	NO	

DISTRICT-WIDE EXAMPLES OF BEHAVIOR EXPECTED EXPECTATIONS BEHAVIOR

BEHAVIOR MISCONDUCT (2)

POLICE Elementary Gross Disobedience / Misconduct (2) Corrective Strategies

BE RESPECTFUL	Use computers responsibly.	COMPUTER VIOLATIONS (2) - Misuse of or damage to the District's computer system, inclusive of operations, software, hardware or related peripherals and accessories, which does not result in significant harm or disruption to educational or administrative operations or to computer system or network operations or performance. Misuse includes actual or attempted entry to unauthorized or restricted computer areas, software, or data which does not result in accessing confidential or private student or staff information, intellectual property rights or obligations, or other significant information, data or software. Misuse also includes intentionally bypassing District filters or firewalls to access illicit, violent, pornographic or "dark web" websites or other online sources, and accessing inappropriate information or images on a District device or while participating in a District class either in person or online, or while participating in any activity or event reasonably related to school, including District transportation, extracurricular activities, or school events. Misuse may encompass minor violations of the District's Acceptable/ Authorized Use Policy (AUP).Also, includes accessing technology with the intent of disrupting a classroom. * Note – Disciplinary action may include restitution, removal from class, and/or restriction from access to or use of the District computer network or computers and related devices and peripherals.		All of options available to minor behavior offenses, as applicable and available, plus : • Alternative Learning Environment • 1-3 days ISS • 1-3 days OSS
BE RESPECTFUL	Take care of school	DAMAGE TO PROPERTY - Causing damage to or defacing school property or property of others on school grounds.	Optional	
BE	property. Consider	DISCRIMINATORY CONDUCT - To negatively interfere with another	Optional	
RESPECTFUL	other people's	student, including the wearing or possession of items depicting or implying hatred of or prejudice toward another individual on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, national origin, age, disability, sexual orientation, pregnancy status, genetic information or any other characteristic protected by law. Examples of harassing or discriminating conduct include epithets, slurs, negative stereotyping or insulting or degrading words or actions. Other examples of harassing or discriminating conduct includes the use of written text messages, sexting, social media or graphic materials, such as posters, cartoons or jokes, which denigrate or show hostility toward a particular individual or group.		
BE RESPONSIBLE	Complete all assigned	FAILURE TO ATTEND OR COMPLETE AN ASSIGNED	NO	
KESI ONOIDEE		DISCIPLINE PROGRAM. (LEVEL 2) - Failure to successfully complete 3 interventions of this infraction can warrant moving this infraction to a Level 3 infraction.		
BE SAFE		FIGHTING (1) - The exchange of physical contact, constituting mutual combat, with or without injury. Without clear and convincing evidence that a participant in a fight attempted to avoid the confrontation, all parties will be disciplined.	NO	
BE SAFE	Lighters and matches are forbidden at school.	FIREWORKS/INCENDIARY OBJECTS - Use, possession, or sale of firecrackers, smoke bombs, matches, lighters, model rocket engines and similar materials.	NO	
BE RESPONSIBLE	Gang activity is forbidden.	GANG RELATED BEHAVIOR - GANG RELATED BEHAVIOR - Participation in any activity that serves to demonstrate membership, advertise, drawing, or promote gang activity, including the wearing and displaying of jewelry, clothing, symbols, signs, handshakes, or other indicia of a gang.	Optional	
BE RESPONSIBLE	Encourage positive behaviors to all.	 INSTIGATING/INCITING – To encourage negative behaviors of other students. This includes but not limited to the following examples: 1. Chanting or cheering on a fight 2. Praise of negative behaviors or consequences. 3. Recording/sharing/streaming student(s) and staff incidents. 4. Written, drawn, or created drawings, pictures, or signs that entice others. 	No	All of options available to minor behavior offenses, as applicable and

		5. Creating conflict with other students.		available, plus :
BE RESPONSIBLE	school grounds.	LEAVING WITHOUT PERMISSION (2) - Leaving the building, sight of classroom instructor, or assigned area without obtaining prior approval of the teachers and/or administrator.	NO	Alternative Learning Environment
BE RESPONSIBLE	rules and procedures.	MULTIPLE OR REPEAT MINOR OFFENSES – Engaging in multiple minor offenses during a single event or situation. Repeated minor offenses during the course of a school year.	NO	1-3 days ISS 1-3 days OSS
BE RESPECTFUL	Keep hands and feet to self.	PHYSICAL CONTACT - To strike or hit another, but not mutual combat. Student engages in actions that involve contact where injury or uninvited touching may occur (slapping, hitting, punching, kicking, hair pulling, scratching, biting and spitting).	NO	
BE RESPONSIBLE	Stay Drug Free	POSSESSION OF TOBACCO/ELECTRONIC SMOKING DEVICES - Possession of tobacco in any form at school, at school sponsored activities or on a school bus, including electronic smoking devices and vaping devices.	Optional	
BE SAFE	safe at all times.	RECKLESS BEHAVIOR (1) - Behavior or false information that results, or could potentially result, in physical endangerment of self, others and/or to school property. Includes aggressive arguments, threats of physical violence or invitations to fight, attempted fighting in which a student has to be physically restrained to prevent escalation to physical contact, or engaging in behavior that is commonly recognized as an antecedent to fighting, e.g., removing personal belongings such as jewelry, clothing, backpack/ bookbag, "facing off" or "squaring up" in a fighting stance, etc.	NO	
BE RESPECTFUL		RETALIATION - The act of seeking retribution in response for a perceived wrongdoing.	NO	
BE SAFE	Ask before taking any items.	THEFT - Taking property owned by the school district without permission. Taking property located on school grounds owned by another individual without permission.	Optional	
BE SAFE	Always use appropriate language.	VERBAL ABUSE - Offensive language, behavior, or gesture directed toward any school district employee, volunteer, or student.	NO	
DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/GROSS MISCONDUCT (3)	POLICE NOTIFICATION	Elementary Gross Disobedience/ Misconduct 3 Corrective Strategies
BE RESPECTFUL	Solve Problems Peacefully.	BATTERY - Use of force causing bodily harm to another person as determined by school personnel.		All of options available to minor offenses,
BE RESPECTFUL	Solve Problems Peacefully	BULLYING - Including cyberbullying, means any severe or pervasive physical or verbal act or conduct, including communications made in writing or electronically, directed toward a student or students that has or can be reasonably predicted to have the effect of one or more of the following: (1) placing the student or students in a reasonable fear of harm to the student's or students' person or property; (2) causing a substantially detrimental effect on the student's or students' physical or mental health; (3) substantially interfering with the student's or students' academic performance; or (4) substantially interfering with the student's or students' ability to participate in or benefit from the services, activities, or privileges provided by a school. Bullying, as defined in this subsection (b), may take various forms, including without limitation one or more of the following: harassment, threats, intimidation, stalking, physical violence, sexual harassment,	Optional	Disobedience Misconduct, as applicable and available, plus: • Alternative Learning Environment • 1-3 days ISS • 1-3 days OSS

		sexual violence, theft, public humiliation, destruction of property, or retaliation for asserting or alleging an act of bullying. All bully offenses require a bully report on file.		
BE SAFE	Obey School Rules.	BURGLARY - Unauthorized entry into a building, a vehicle, or a restricted area that involves a theft on school property.	Optional	
BE RESPECTFUL	people's feelings and respect all personal space.	CYBER BULLYING - Examples of this behavior include but are not limited to sending false, cruel, vicious messages or materials to others; creating websites that have stories, cartoons, pictures, and jokes ridiculing others; engaging someone in electronic communication, tricking that person into revealing sensitive personal information and forwarding that information to others. All bully offenses require a bully report on file (See Bullying, P.30)	Optional	
BE SAFE	Always remain drug free.	DISTRIBUTION, OR POSSESSION, OR EXHIBITION OF OFFENSIVE OR HARMFUL MATERIALS/OBJECTS - Actual, constructive or attempted transfer of possession of an object or substance. Possession or distribution of any device, object or substance that can be reasonably considered sufficient to cause serious harm.	Optional	
BE RESPECTFUL	Listen and follow all school rules.	DISRUPTION TO THE LEARNING ENVIRONMENT (2) - Any disruption or repeated disruptions to the learning environment. This also includes indirect threats, comments, drawings, or pictures about violence that are verbal, written, or electronically communicated.	Optional	
BE RESPECTFUL	Enter assigned classrooms.	ENTERING AN UNAUTHORIZED AREA – Entering or leaving a building, classroom, or area without permission with the intent to disrupt or intimidate.	NO	
BE RESPONSIBLE	Complete all assigned consequences.	FAILURE TO ATTEND OR COMPLETE AN ASSIGNED DISCIPLINE PROGRAM. (LEVEL 3) - Failure to successfully complete 3 interventions of this infraction can warrant moving this infraction to a Level 4 infraction.	NO	
BE SAFE	Solve Problems Peacefully.	FIGHTING (2) - Repeated instances of Fighting 1 or fighting which results in injury requiring emergency medical care or significant disruption to the learning environment.	Optional	
BE RESPECTFUL	people's feelings and	GROUP VIOLENCE - More than one student on a side engaging in physical contact to inflict harm or inciting others to do so. Additional persons entering into an initial fight not to restrain or separate but to actively participate in the physical aggression.	Optional	Elementary Gross Disobedience/ Misconduct (3) Corrective
BE RESPECTFUL	Respect others personal space.	INAPPROPRIATE PHYSICAL CONTACT – WITHOUT SEXUAL INTENT – Physical contact to private or sensitive areas. Can also include groping, pinching, poking, and slapping.	NO	Strategies All of options available to minor
BE RESPONSIBLE	Rules.	INTERFERENCE WITH SCHOOL PERSONNEL - Preventing or attempting to prevent school personnel or transportation personnel from engaging in their responsibilities through threats, violence, harassment, or physical action. Providing false information during an investigation or making false accusations against a staff member.	NO	offenses, Disobedience Misconduct, as applicable and available, plus:
BE RESPECTFUL	Dress appropriately	LEWD OR LASCIVIOUS CONDUCT - Publicly and indecently exposing breasts, buttocks, genitals or pubic area. This includes sexting, exposing undergarments or nudity of one's self or other students.	NO	Alternative Learning Environment1-3 days ISS
BE RESPONSIBLE	Follow school rules and procedures.	MULTIPLE OR REPEAT MINOR OFFENSES – Engaging in multiple minor offenses during a single event or situation. Repeated minor offenses during the course of a school year.	NO	• 1-3 days OSS
BE RESPECTFUL	Respect Property of Others.	POSSESSION OF STOLEN PROPERTY - Having in one's possession or under one's control, on school grounds, property that has been stolen, including possession of property without permission of the owner.	Optional	
BE RESPECTFUL	Respect others personal space.	PUBLIC HUMILIATION - Publicly humiliating, shaming, or embarrassing another student verbally or written. This includes mocking appearance, spreading rumors, sharing private information, intentionally ostracizing, or targeting someone to cause emotional	NO	

		harm. Can also include physical acts, tripping, causing to fall, pulling down clothing to expose skin or undergarments, etc.		
BE RESPECTFUL	Keep hands and feet to self.	RECKLESS BEHAVIOR (2) - Behavior or false information that results, or could potentially result, in injury or in physical endangerment of self, others and/or to school property. Includes aggressive arguments, punching/hitting/kicking school property, severe and intentional disrespect to students or staff, threats of physical violence or invitations to fight, attempted fighting in which a student has to be physically restrained to prevent escalation to physical contact, or engaging in behavior that is commonly recognized as an antecedent to fighting, e.g., removing personal belongings such as jewelry, clothing, backpack/bookbag, "facing off" or "squaring up" in a fighting stance, etc. This can also include making false alarms or yelling "Help, Fire, etc." without a cause or need.	Optional	
BE RESPONSIBLE	Refrain from engaging in illegal acts.	SALE OR DISTRIBUTION OF INAPPROPRIATE MATERIAL OR SERVICES	NO	
BE SAFE	Respect yourself and others personal space.	SEXUAL ACTIVITIES-CONSENSUAL - Any sexually explicit act on school grounds or at a school-related event. Such sexual activities include touching in a sexual manner or engaging in any other consensual sexual activity.	Optional	
BE RESPECTFUL	Respect yourself and others personal space.	SEXUAL HARASSMENT - WITHOUT SEXUAL MISCONDUCT - Sexual harassment includes any communication that denigrates, threatens, or shows hostility toward another based upon that individual's gender. The victims of sexual harassment may be of the same or of the opposite sex. Sexual harassment may consist of unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, sexting, or other communication of a sexual or sex-based nature. Prohibited acts of sexual harassment also includes making sexually oriented or sexually degrading comments, or sexually suggestive jokes or gestures; displaying sexually oriented pictures, posters, drawings, or other materials which may be construed by others to be offensive; or engaging in persistent or repeated unwelcome flirting or pressure for dates or generally intimidating conduct.	NO	
BE RESPONSIBLE	Remain in your assigned areas only.	TRESPASSING (1) - Entering any school facility, restricted area, or onto school property/school vehicle without proper authorization, excludes any school entry during a period of suspension or expulsion. Unauthorized entry onto school grounds, during a school day, other than the school at which the student is registered.	NO	
BE SAFE	Stay Drug Free.	USE OF TOBACCO - Use of tobacco in any form at school, at school sponsored activities or on a school bus.	NO	
BE RESPONSIBLE	Respect School Property.	VANDALISM - Intentionally or recklessly causing damage to or defacing school property or property of others, or such action causing disruption to the educational processes and/or school activities. IN ALL CASES the student/parent shall be required to make restitution as determined by the administration.	Optional	
DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/GROSS MISCONDUCT (4) Drugs	POLICE NOTIFICATION	Elementary GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/ MISCONDUCT (4) Corrective Strategies
BE SAFE	Always remain drug free.	ALCOHOL - Possession, having under one's control or using or appearing to use any alcoholic beverage/substance. Possession or control means on one's person or in a locker, car, desk, or hidden in any accessible location on or abutting school property. Student may be asked to have a professional chemical dependency assessment at an approved agency.	Optional	All options available to minor offenses, Disobedience Misconduct, as applicable and available, plus: • Alternative Learning Environment

DE	Alwaya ramain	DISTRIBUTION OF DRIVES ON SCHOOL CROUNDS	Mandatar	• 1 3 days ISS
RESPONSIBLE	drug free.	DISTRIBUTION OF DRUGS ON SCHOOL GROUNDS - Actual, constructive, attempted or intended intent to deliver, attempting to purchase, attempting to accept, involved in a drug transaction, transfer or offer to sell a prescription drug, illegal drug, controlled substance, alcoholic beverage, or look-alike drug (any substance represented to be a drug, synthetic drug, prescription or alcohol); includes possession of paraphernalia relating to the sale or transferr of drugs. The intent includes appearing to be selling or transferring drugs (indicia).	Mandatory	 1-3 days ISS 1-3 days OSS 4-10 days OSS Possible recommendation for expulsion
BE SAFE	Obey School Rules.	DRUGS - Possessing, having under one's control or using or appearing to use any controlled substance, illegal drug, look-alike drug (any substance represented to be a synthetic drug, prescription drug or cannabis), or prescription drug without a valid prescription, nicotine, or drug paraphernalia; possession or control means on one's person or in a locker, car, desk, or hidden in any accessible location on or abutting school property.	Optional	
BE SAFE	Remain Substance Free.	UNDER THE INFLUENCE ON SCHOOL PROPERTY OR SPONSORED ACTIVITY- Actively or appearing to show signs of being under the influence of any controlled substance while on school property or during a school sponsored activity, this includes activities or sponsored events off of school property. Controlled substances include; alcohol, legal drugs, illegal drugs, synthetic drugs, prescription drugs, and nicotine. An evaluation will be completed by a medical professional or law enforcement.	Mandatory	
DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/GROSS MISCONDUCT (4)	POLICE NOTIFICATION	Elementary GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/ MISCONDUCT (4) Corrective Strategies
		OTHER ILLEGAL ACTIVITY		
BE SAFE	Refrain from using lighters or matches.	ARSON/ATTEMPTED ARSON - The intentional use or attempted use of fire to cause harm to property or any person, or the intent or attempt to participate in or to facilitate the burning property for any reason.		All of options available to minor offenses, Disobedience
BE RESPONSIBLE	Follow school rules. Only report true emergencies.	BOMB THREATS - Reporting to school, police, or fire officials the presence of a bomb/explosive device (absent reasonable belief that a bomb/explosive device is actually present): - On or near school property or school grounds; - On or near school vehicles; - On any premises where a school function is being conducted; and/ or - At any activity or event which bears a reasonable relationship to school.	Mandatory	Misconduct, as applicable and available, plus: • Alternative Learning Environment • 1-3 days ISS • 1-3 days OSS
BE RESPECTFUL	Treat others with respect	BULLYING (2) - Includes the description of Bullying - GDM 2. This also includes repeat bullying offenses by any method, to the same or different victim(s). Including cyberbullying, means any severe or pervasive physical or verbal act or conduct, including communications made in writing or electronically, directed toward a student or students that has or can be reasonably predicted to have the effect of one or more of the following: 1. placing the student or students in a reasonable fear of harm to the student's or students' person or property; 2. causing a substantially detrimental effect on the student's or students' physical or mental health; 3. substantially interfering with the student's or students' academic performance; or 4. substantially interfering with the student's or students' ability to participate in or benefit from the services, activities, or privileges provided by a school. Bullying, as defined in this subsection (b), may take various forms, including without limitation one or more of the following: harassment, threats, intimidation, stalking, physical violence, sexual harassment, sexual violence, theft, public humiliation, destruction of property, or		4-10 days OSS Possible recommendation for expulsion

BE RESPONSIBLE	Follow School Rules	COMPUTER VIOLATIONS (4) - Deliberate damage or destruction or unauthorized entry (hacking), or other misuse, which harms the District computer network, software, stored data, or hardware, or is a significant violation of the District's Acceptable/Authorized Use Policy (AUP)* is prohibited. This prohibition includes accessing unauthorized/ restricted areas of the computer information system, using airdrop or any tool or code to gain unauthorized access to computer information, accessing any personal, private, or confidential information of others (e.g., students, faculty, administrators, staff members, vendors), extracting and/or transferring unauthorized information to others, including external organizations, or providing information or assistance to facilitate unauthorized access to the District's computer systems or network, including sharing log in and password information. Computer Violations (4) also occurs when a violation of Computer Violations (2) results in loss of data, interruption of or interference with educational activities or services or District operations, or results in more than de minimis damage to District computer and related property, inclusive of hardware, software, network capability or		
BE RESPECTFUL	Treat others with respect.	functioning, peripherals, accessories, etc. EXTORTION - Forcing another to act against his/her will by force or threat of force.	Mandatory	
BE RESPONSIBLE	Follow School Rules & Only report true emergencies	FALSE ALARMS/AUTOMATIC EXTERNAL DEFIBRILLATORS - Intentional sounding of a false fire alarm; making a false emergency call; or improperly possessing, tampering with or destroying fire equipment, Automatic External Defibrillators (AED) or emergency signs located on school district premises.	Mandatory	
BE RESPECTFUL	Refrain from handling dangerous items.	POSSESSION, USE OR TRANSPORTING EXPLOSIVES - No one will possess, handle, transmit, conceal, nor use any explosive device or substance that can be used as an explosive (substance that bursts forth, usually with a great deal of noise).	Mandatory	
BE SAFE	Ask before taking.	ROBBERY - Taking property from a person by force or threat of force.	Mandatory	
DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/GROSS MISCONDUCT (4)	POLICE NOTIFICATION	Elementary GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/ MISCONDUCT (4) Corrective Strategies
BE RESPONSIBLE	Use kind words at all times.	emotional abuse through verbal, nonverbal, written, or social media methods. Prohibited threats/intimidation requires statements or conduct which places a person in reasonable apprehension of being physically or mentally harmed.	·	All of options available to minor offenses, Disobedience Misconduct, as applicable and
BE RESPONSIBLE	Remain in your assigned area.	TRESPASSING - Entering any school facility, restricted area, or onto school property/school vehicle without proper authority, includes any school entry during a period of suspension or expulsion. Unauthorized entry onto school grounds, during a school day, other than the school at which the student is registered.		Alternative Learning
		PHYSICAL AGGRESSION		Environment • 1-3 days ISS
BE RESPECTFUL	Solve Problems Peacefully.	BATTERY (2) - Use of force causing bodily harm to another person with injury requiring emergency medical care. Emergency Medical Care is defined as professional medical care beyond care provided by school nurse staff.	Mandatory	 1-3 days OSS 4-10 days OSS Possible recommendation for expulsion

DE	l	NON CONCENCIAL OR UNI MAJELII DECCEDINO	NA	
BE RESPONSIBLE		NON-CONSENSUAL OR UNLAWFUL RECORDING, PHOTOGRAPHING OR POSSESSION/DISTRIBUTION OF IMAGES - Includes any non-consensual production, possession or distribution of photographs, audio or video recording or other media of students, or school personnel in states of undress or while engaged in acts which have a reasonable expectation of privacy. Includes circumstances in which a student consents to being photographed or recorded in a setting which captures images of non-consenting persons such as restrooms, locker rooms, showers.	Mandatory	
BE RESPECTFUL	Respect yourself and others personal space.	SEXUAL HARASSMENT – WITH OR WITHOUT SEXUAL MISCONDUCT – Sexual harassment/misconduct is any severe and/or persistent conduct which is accompanied by unwelcome physical contact of a sexual nature, including but not limited to actions such as (e.g., intentional brushing against another's body, kissing, or patting, pinching, or touching someone in a sexual manner, including touching with objects, etc.). The victims of sexual harassment may be of the same or of the opposite sex. Sexual harassment/misconduct consists of physical acts of sexual or sex-based natures which may be accompanied by persistent unwelcome actions or words such as sexual advances, sexting, requests for sexual favors or other inappropriate communications (e.g., making sexually oriented or sexually degrading comments, or sexually suggestive jokes or gestures; displaying sexually oriented pictures, posters, drawings, or other materials which may be construed by others to be offensive; or engaging in persistent or repeated unwelcome flirting or pressure for dates or generally intimidating conduct).	Optional	
BE RESPECTFUL	Keep hands and feet to self.	STAFF BATTERY(3) - Knowingly or intentionally causing serious bodily injury to staff or attempting to cause serious bodily injury to staff; or negligently causing serious bodily injury to staff with a deadly weapon. Staff includes teachers, administrators, and all school district employees/agents. Injury is defined as a condition resulting in death, lost work days, loss of consciousness, restriction of work or motion, or medical treatment (other than first aid).		
DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/GROSS MISCONDUCT (4)	POLICE NOTIFICATION	Elementary GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/ MISCONDUCT (4) Corrective Strategies
		WEAPONS		MANDATORY
BE SAFE	using objects as a weapon	WEAPON - USE OF AN OBJECT AS A WEAPON - The use or attempted use of an object by the student to cause bodily harm.	Mandator y	Expulsion Recommendation (1 CALENDAR
BE SAFE	toy guns, knives and/or sharp objects to school.	WEAPON - USE OF A LOOK-A-LIKE WEAPON - The possession of a toy or fake firearm or destructive device or other object which can reasonably be mistaken as a firearm or destructive device, or illegal or unlawful object due to its color, shape, composition, and/or sound, and which is used or attempted to be used by the student to threaten or to cause bodily harm to another person.	Mandator y	YEAR MINIMUM)
BE SAFE	Weapons are forbidden.	WEAPON - USE OR UNAUTHORIZED POSSESSION OF A FIREARM, DESTRUCTIVE DEVICE, OR ILLEGAL/ UNLAWFUL OBJECT - Use and/or possession of a firearm, destructive device, illegal object, or an object that is unlawful to possess on school grounds is prohibited in and on school district premises, school vehicles, any premises where a school function is being conducted, and at any activity or event which bears a reasonable relationship to school.	Mandator y	

BE SAFE	Weapons are	WEAPON - USE AND/OR POSSESSION OF ANY	Mandator	
	forbidden.	OTHER PROHIBITED WEAPON OR A DANGEROUS OBJECT AS	у	
		A WEAPON OR THREAT - The use		
		and/or possession of any "other prohibited weapon" or a "dangerous		
		object" as a weapon or threat is prohibited in and on school district		
		premises, school vehicles, any premises where a school function is		
		being conducted, and at any activity or event which bears a		
		reasonable relationship to school.		

Transportation Social Intervention/Reparative Matrix Kindergarten - 12th Grades

		Grades		
DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	MINOR INFRACTIONS		Transportation Minor Infraction Corrective Strategies:
BE	Keep food and drinks off the	EATING/DRINKING ON BUS		First Infraction:
RESPONSIBLE	bus.			Reminders and
BE	Listen and follow all school	DISOBEDIENCE		redirection
RESPECTFUL	rules			Driver/Student Conference
BE SAFE	Keep out of aisle	FAILURE TO CLEAR THE AISLE		Teaching of
BE RESPONSIBLE	Sit in assigned seat.	FAILURE TO SIT IN ASSIGNED SEAT		expectations/skills
BE RESPECTFUL	Keep the buses clean.	LITTERING		Confiscation of item with Parent
BE RESPECTIOE	Reep the buses clean.	LITTERING		conference required
BE SAFE	Stay in seat.	FAILURE TO REMAIN SEATED		for return Repeat Infractions:
BE	Use appropriate language	INAPPROPRIATE LANGUAGE OR GESTURES.		Any Lower-Level
RESPECTFUL				Intervention
				Seat Change
				Referral to Principal
MINOR BEHAVIO	OR: Problem behavior which	violates expectations and rules but not serious er	nough to war	rant an office
	ree (3) Minor Infractions or a	combination of (3) Minor Infractions may result in		
DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	MAJOR INFRACTIONS	LEVEL	Transportation Major Infraction Corrective Strategies
BE SAFE	Follow all bus rules to remain safe.	HORSEPLAY WHILE ON THE BUS OR AT BUS LOADING AND UNLOADING ZONES	GDM (2)	Ondrogico
BE SAFE		IMPROPER LOADING/UNLOADING/ CROSSING OR	GDM (2)	All of the options
	safe.	WILLFUL EXITING THE BUS AT WRONG STOP	(Z)	available for Minor
BE SAFE	Keep objects to yourself.	THROWING OBJECTS INSIDE THE BUS THROWING	GDM (2)	Infractions Plus:
		OBJECTS/SPITTING OUT THE WINDOWS OF THE		Parent Contact
DE OAEE	Discoire a safe place	BUS	0014 (0)	Investigation
BE SAFE	Play in a safe place.	TOUCHING A MOVING BUS OR PLAYING NEAR THE BUS WHEELS	GDM (3)	conducted by School Administrator
BE SAFE	Exit from the front of the bus.	IMPROPER USE OF A SCHOOL BUS	GDM (3)	Appropriate Level
DE 3, 11 E	Exterior the none of the bus.	EMERGENCY EXIT	CDIVI (0)	Intervention
BE SAFE	Keep all objects to yourself.	THROWING OBJECTS AT THE BUS DRIVER	GDM (3)	Bus Suspension
BE RESPECTFUL	Treat the bus with respect.	DESTRUCTION/VANDALISM OF PROPERTY OF A SCHOOL BUS	GDM (3)	

MAJOR BEHAVIOR: Problem behavior which violates expectations and rules that is serious enough to warrant an office discipline referral on the first offense.

a.

Secondary 7th-12th Grades Discipline Matrix

<u></u>				iallix
DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	SECONDARY MINOR	POLICE NOTIFICATION	Secondary Minor Corrective Strategies
BE RESPECTFUL		COMPUTER VIOLATIONS (1) – Inappropriately using a district or personal computer during school hours. This may include chatting, emailing inappropriately, games, videos, etc.	NO	 Parent/Guardian Outreach Behavior Contract Brief Analysis of
	Follow the teacher's directions.	DISOBEDIENCE - Disobedience or refusal to follow directions; disregard or transgression.	NO	Behavior Confiscation of item Confiscation of item w/ parent conference
	Promptly and politely follow adult requests.	DISRESPECT - Speech or behavior which shows that you do not think someone or something is valuable, important, etc.: lack of respect.	NO	required for return Conflict Resolution Meeting Daily Behavior Card
	Listen and follow all school rules.	DISRUPTION TO THE LEARNING ENVIRONMENT - Any disruption to the learning environment.	NO	DetentionLoss of PrivilegesMovement Break
BE RESPONSIBLE	Dress appropriately.	DRESS CODE VIOLATION - Refusal or failure to comply with school dress code, as outlined in the student handbook.	NO	Multi-tier System of Support Parent Conference
BE RESPONSIBLE	Keep cell phones and other electronic items stowed away during school. The school shall provide a secure location for all electronic devices. If parent/ guardian/ student(s)/ choose to not place electronic devices in the secure location, the District is not responsible for those electronic devices.	ELECTRONIC DEVICES - ELECTRONIC SIGNALING DEVICES - Students may not use or possess electronic signaling (paging) devices or two-way radios on school property at any time. The possession and use of cell phones and other electronic devices, other than paging devices and two-way radios, are subject to the following rules: 1. Unless being used for educational purposes or when needed during an emergency, they must be kept out of sight and in an inconspicuous location, such as a backpack, purse or locker. 2. They must be turned OFF during the regular school day unless needed during an emergency. 3. They may not be used in any manner that will cause disruption to the educational environment. Electronic study aids may be used during the school day if: 1. Use of the device is provided in the student's IEP; or 2. Permission is received from the student's teacher. 3. Permission is received from a building administrator.	NO	 Presentation of SCOC and Classroom Guidelines Referral to Related Services Staff Reflective Essay/Activity Reminders and Redirection Request IEP/504/ Problem- Solving Team Meeting Request Parent/ Student/ Administrator Conference Role Play Seat Change Self-Charting Behavior Student/ Teacher/Parent Conference Teacher/Student Conference
BE SAFE		HORSEPLAY - Behavior that is rough or boisterous. Includes play hitting, running, acting out a play fight, and/or practical jokes that result or may result in harm.	NO	 Teaching of Expectation & Skills Utilization of Support Staff
BE RESPONSIBLE	Ask permission before leaving assigned area	LEAVING WITHOUT PERMISSION (1) - Leaving the assigned area, without obtaining prior approval of the teachers and/or administrators.	NO	Verbal ApologyVerbal WarningWritten Warning
	others and	MINOR INTIMIDATION/BRIBERY - Students may not offer or accept favors, money, or other rewards in exchange for lying, taking the blame, or helping someone else avoid consequences. Also included is encouraging or betting another student to break a rule is also strictly prohibited. Any student involved in these actions will face disciplinary consequences.	NO	

time.

NBCUSD #200 Handbook BE Respect MISCHIEF - Accessing another student's locker, backpack, chromebook NO RESPECTFUL others or belongings without permission in an attempt to disrupt or cause belongings distress to another student. PROFANITY/INAPPROPRIATE COMMUNICATIONS -NO ΒE Always use appropriate RESPECTFUL Offensive language either written or spoken that is not directed at language. someone. PUBLIC DISPLAY OF AFFECTION – Actions including but not limited to Respect NO RESPECTFUL everyone's kissing, hugging for an inappropriate length of time, or holding hands. personal space. ΒE Attend all NO TARDY - Failure to be in assigned classroom/area when the bell rings. RESPONSIBLE classes on

	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/GROSS	POLICE NOTIFICATION	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/GROSS MISCONDUCT (2)
EXPECTATIONS	BEHAVIOR	MISCONDUCT (2)		CORRECTIVE STRATEGIES
RESPONSIBLE	hool rules.	ALTERING/DESTRUCTION OF SCHOOL RECORDS - Any intentional action to alter, change, or modify any school record absent the express consent of a teacher, administrator, or authorized staff member is prohibited. School records will be defined as temporary and permanent school student records, records and reports created and/or maintained by teachers or administrators, disciplinary documents, hall passes, and other similar documents. Excludes school records maintained or stored in electronic, digital, or computerized form. See Computer Violations (4)		All of options available to minor offenses, Disobedience Misconduct, as applicable and available, plus: • Student/Parent/ Administrator
BE Alw RESPONSIBLE trut	ith.	CHEATING/PLAGIARISM - To violate the rules of honesty in school related actions, requirements and expectations. Cheating includes, but is not limited to, using someone else's answers. This may include electronic media.	NO	Conference (Teacher participation optional, at
BE Tak	mputers sponsibly.	COMPUTER VIOLATIONS (2) - Intentional misuse of or damage to the District's computer system, inclusive of operations, software, hardware or related peripherals and accessories, which does not result in significant harm or disruption to educational or administrative operations or to computer system or network operations or performance. Misuse includes actual or attempted entry to unauthorized or restricted computer areas, software, or data which does not result in accessing confidential or private student or staff information, intellectual property rights or obligations, or other significant information, data or software. Misuse also includes intentionally bypassing District filters or firewalls to access illicit, violent, pornographic or "dark web" websites or other online sources, and accessing inappropriate information or images on a District device or while participating in a District class either in person or online, or while participating in any activity or event reasonably related to school, including District transportation, extracurricular activities, or school events. Misuse may encompass minor violations of the District's Acceptable/ Authorized Use Policy (AUP). Also, includes accessing technology with the intent of disrupting a classroom. * Note – Disciplinary action may include restitution, removal from class, and/or restriction from access to or use of the District computer network or computers and related devices and peripherals. DAMAGE TO PROPERTY - Causing damage to or defacing school property or property of others on school grounds.	OPTIONAL	Administrator's discretion) Loss of privileges Saturday School 1-3 Days ISS 1-3 Days OSS Upon return from OSS may be assigned 1-3 days of ISS Subsequent Occurrence Possible referral to GDM (3) or 2nd Occurrence Intervention

RESPONSIBLE is forbidden.

BE Consider other DISCRIMINATORY CONDUCT - To negatively interfere with another OPTIONAL people's RESPECTFUL student, including the wearing or possession of items depicting or feelings and implying hatred of or prejudice toward another individual on the basis of respect others race, color, religion, sex, national origin, age, disability, sexual personal orientation, pregnancy status, genetic information or any other space. characteristic protected by law. Examples of harassing or discriminating conduct include epithets, slurs, negative stereotyping or insulting or degrading words or actions. Other examples of harassing or discriminating conduct includes the use of written text messages, sexting, social media or graphic materials, such as posters, cartoons or jokes, which denigrate or show hostility toward a particular individual or group. BE FAILURE TO ATTEND OR COMPLETE AN NO Complete all RESPONSIBLEassigned ASSIGNED DISCIPLINE consequences PROGRAM. (LEVEL 2) - Failure to successfully complete 3 interventions of this infraction can warrant moving this infraction to a _evel 3 infraction. Ask FORGERY - The unauthorized signing of the name of another person. NO BE RESPONSIBLE permission or altering times, dates, grades, passes or permits, or possession of before using pass booklet. other's names BE SAFE Refrain from GAMBLING - Playing any game of skill or chance for money or anything NO exchanging of value. money for games Gang activity OPTIONAL BE GANG RELATED BEHAVIOR - Participation in any activity that serves

> to demonstrate membership, advertise, drawing, or promote gang activity, including the wearing and displaying of jewelry, clothing,

symbols, signs, handshakes, or other indicia of a gang.

DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/GROSS MISCONDUCT (2)	POLICE NOTIFICATION	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/ GROSS MISCONDUCT (2) CORRECTIVE STRATEGIES
BE RESPECTFUL	Consider other people's feelings and respect others' personal space.	HARASSMENT/HAZING -To repeatedly annoy, impede or otherwise negatively interfere with another student, including the wearing or possession of items depicting or implying hatred of or prejudice toward another individual on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, national origin, age, disability, sexual orientation, pregnancy status, genetic information or any other characteristic protected by law. Examples of harassing or discriminating conduct include epithets, slurs, negative stereotyping or insulting or degrading words or actions. Other examples of harassing includes the use of written text messages, sexting, social media or graphic materials, such as posters, cartoons or jokes, which denigrate or show hostility toward a particular individual or group.		All of options available to minor offenses, as applicable and available, plus: • Student/Parent/ Administrator Conference (Teacher participation optional, at Administrator's
BE RESPONSIBLE	Encourage positive behaviors to all.	 INSTIGATING/INCITING – To encourage negative behaviors of other students. This includes but not limited to the following examples: 1. Chanting or cheering on a fight 2. Praise of negative behaviors or consequences. 3. Recording/sharing/streaming student(s) and staff incidents. 4. Written, drawn, or created drawings, pictures, or signs that entice others. 5. Creating conflict with other students. 		discretion) Loss of privileges Saturday School 1-3 Days ISS 1-3 Days OSS Upon return from OSS may be assigned 1-3 days of ISS
BE RESPONSIBLE	Always remain on school grounds.	LEAVING WITHOUT PERMISSION (2) - Leaving the building, sight of classroom instructor, or assigned area without obtaining prior approval of the teachers and/or administrator.	NO	
BE RESPONSIBLE	and procedures.	MULTIPLE OR REPEAT MINOR OFFENSES – Engaging in multiple minor offenses during a single event or situation. Repeated minor offenses during the course of a school year.	INO	Subsequent Occurrence • Possible referral to GDM (3) or 2nd
RESPECTFUL	Keep hands and feet to yourself.	PHYSICAL CONTACT - To strike or hit another, but not mutual combat. Student engages in actions that involve contact where injury or uninvited touching may occur (slapping, hitting, punching, kicking, hair pulling, scratching, biting and spitting).	NO	Occurrence Intervention

NBCUSD #200 Handbook

BE Stay Drug POSSESSION OF TOBACCO/ELECTRONIC RESPONSIBLE Free SMOKING DEVICES - Possession of tobacco in any form at school, at school sponsored activities or on a school bus, including electronic smoking devices and	OPTIONAL
vaping devices.	
BE SAFE Play and work safely at all times. RECKLESS BEHAVIOR (1) - Behavior that results, or could potentially result, in physical endangerment of self, others and/or to school property. Includes aggressive arguments, threats of physical violence or invitations to fight, attempted fighting in which a student has to be physically restrained to prevent escalation to physical contact, or engaging in behavior that is commonly recognized as an antecedent to fighting, e.g., removing personal belongings such as jewelry, clothing, backpack/bookbag, "facing off" or "squaring up" in a fighting stance, etc.	NO
BE Respect RETALIATION - The act of seeking retribution in response for a perceived wrongdoing.	NO
BE SAFE Attend SKIPPING CLASS (Truancy) - Failure to attend without valid cause, any School Daily. or all assigned classes.	NO
BE SAFE Remain TEMPER TANTRUMS/ OUT OF CONTROL BEHAVIOR - A fit of anger that disrupts or endangers others.	NO
BE SAFE Always use appropriate language. VERBAL ABUSE - Offensive language, behavior, or gesture directed toward any school district employee, volunteer, or student.	NO

DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/GROSS MISCONDUCT (3)	POLICE NOTIFICATION	Gross Disobedience/ Gross Misconduct (3) Corrective Strategies
BE RESPONSIBLE	school rules.	ALTERING/DESTRUCTION OF SCHOOL RECORDS - Any intentional action to alter, change, or modify any school record absent the express consent of a teacher, administrator, or authorized staff member is prohibited. School records will be defined as temporary and permanent school student records, records and reports created and/or maintained by teachers or administrators, disciplinary documents, hall passes, and other similar documents. Excludes school records maintained or stored in electronic, digital, or computerized form. See Computer Violations (4)		All of options available to minor offenses, Disobedience Misconduct, as applicable and available, plus: • Student/Parent/ Administrator
RESPECTFUL	Solve	BATTERY - Use of force causing bodily harm to another person as determined by school personnel.		Conference (Teacher participation optional, at Administrator's discretion) Loss of privileges 4-10 Days OSS Upon return from OSS may be assigned 1-3 days of ISS Subsequent Occurrence Refer to GDM (3B)

NBCUSD #200 Handbook

		NBCUSD #200 Handboo	ζ	
BE RESPECTFUL	Solve Problems Peacefully.	BULLYING - Including cyberbullying, means any severe or pervasive physical or verbal act or conduct, including communications made in writing or electronically, directed toward a student or students that has or can be reasonably predicted to have the effect of one or more of the following: 6. placing the student or students in a reasonable fear of harm to the student's or students' person or property; 7. causing a substantially detrimental effect on the student's or students' physical or mental health; 8. substantially interfering with the student's or students' academic performance; or 9. substantially interfering with the student's or students' ability to participate in or benefit from the services, activities, or privileges provided by a school. Bullying, as defined in this subsection (b), may take various forms, including without limitation one or more of the following: harassment, threats, intimidation, stalking, physical violence, sexual harassment, sexual violence, theft, public humiliation, destruction of property, or retaliation for asserting or alleging an act of bullying. All bully offenses require a bully report on file.	OPTIONAL	
BE SAFE	Obey School Rules.	BURGLARY - Unauthorized entry into a building, a vehicle, or a restricted area that involves a theft on school property.	OPTIONAL	
BE RESPECTFUL	Consider other people's feelings and respect all personal space.	CYBER BULLYING - Use of electronic information and communication devices to willfully and repeatedly harm either a person or persons through the medium of electronic text, photos, videos or sexting. Examples of this behavior include but are not limited to sending false, cruel, vicious messages or materials to others; creating websites that have stories, cartoons, pictures, and jokes ridiculing others; engaging someone in electronic communication, tricking that person into revealing sensitive personal information and forwarding that information to others. All bully offenses require a bully report on file.	OPTIONAL	
BE SAFE	Always remain drug free.	DISTRIBUTION, OR POSSESSION, OR EXHIBITION OF OFFENSIVE OR HARMFUL MATERIALS/OBJECTS - Actual, constructive or attempted transfer of possession of an object or substance. Possession or distribution of any device, object or substance that can be reasonably considered sufficient to cause serious harm.	OPTIONAL	
BE RESPECTFUL	Listen and follow all school rules.	DISRUPTION TO THE LEARNING ENVIRONMENT (2) - Any disruption or repeated disruptions to the learning environment. This also includes indirect threats, comments, drawings, or pictures about violence that are verbal, written, or electronically communicated.	OPTIONAL	
BE RESPECTFUL		ENTERING AN UNAUTHORIZED AREA – Entering or leaving a building, classroom, or area without permission with the intent to disrupt or intimidate.	NO	

DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/GROSS	POLICE NOTIFICATION	Gross Disobedience/ Gross Misconduct (3)
EXPECTATIONS	BEHAVIOR	MISCONDUCT (3)		Corrective Strategies
RESPONSIBLE	assigned	FAILURE TO ATTEND OR COMPLETE AN ASSIGNED DISCIPLINE PROGRAM. (LEVEL 3) - Failure to successfully complete 3 interventions of this infraction can warrant moving this infraction to a Level 4 infraction.		All of options available to minor offenses, Disobedience Misconduct, as
		FIGHTING (1) - The exchange of physical contact, constituting mutual combat, with or without injury. Without clear and convincing evidence that a participant in a fight attempted to avoid the confrontation, all parties will be disciplined.		applicable and available, plus: • Student/Parent/ Administrator Conference (Teacher participation optional, at

<u>2025-2026</u>		NBCUSD #200 Handbool	k	
BE SAFE	matches are forbidden at school.	FIREWORKS/INCENDIARY OBJECTS - Use, possession, or sale of firecrackers, smoke bombs, matches, lighters, model rocket engines and similar materials.	OPTIONAL	Administrator's discretion) Loss of privileges 4-10 Days OSS
	space.	INAPPROPRIATE PHYSICAL CONTACT – WITHOUT SEXUAL INTENT – Physical contact to private or sensitive areas. Can also include groping, pinching, poking, and slapping.		Upon return from OSS may be assigned 1-3 days of ISS
BE RESPONSIBLE	Rules.	INTERFERENCE WITH SCHOOL PERSONNEL - Preventing or attempting to prevent school personnel or transportation personnel from engaging in their responsibilities through threats, violence, harassment, or physical action. Providing false information during an investigation or making false accusations against a staff member.	OPTIONAL	Subsequent Occurrence Refer to GDM (3B) or GDM (4) All of options
BE RESPECTFUL	Dress appropriately	LEWD OR LASCIVIOUS CONDUCT - Publicly and indecently exposing breasts, buttocks, genitals or pubic area. This includes sexting, exposing undergarments or nudity of one's self or other students.		available to minor offenses, Disobedience
	Respect others personal space.	PUBLIC HUMILIATION - Publicly humiliating, shaming, or embarrassing another student verbally or written. This includes mocking appearance, spreading rumors, sharing private information, intentionally ostracizing, or targeting someone to cause emotional harm. Can also include physical acts, tripping, causing to fall, pulling down clothing to expose skin or undergarments, etc.	NO	Misconduct, as applicable and available, plus: Student/Parent/ Administrator Conference (Teacher
BE RESPONSIBLE		MULTIPLE OR REPEAT MINOR OFFENSES – Engaging in multiple minor offenses during a single event or situation. Repeated minor offenses during the course of a school year.	NO	participation at Administrator's discretion) Loss of privileges
BE RESPECTFUL		POSSESSION OF STOLEN PROPERTY - Having in one's possession or under one's control, on school grounds, property that has been stolen, including possession of property without permission of the owner.	OPTIONAL	4-10 Days OSSUpon return from OSS may be
BE SAFE	work safely at all times.	RECKLESS BEHAVIOR (2) - Behavior or false information that results, or could potentially result, in physical endangerment of self, others and/or to school property. Includes aggressive arguments, punching/hitting/kicking school property, severe and intentional disrespect to students or staff, threats of physical violence or invitations to fight, attempted fighting in which a student has to be physically restrained to prevent escalation to physical contact, or engaging in behavior that is commonly recognized as an antecedent to fighting, e.g., removing personal belongings such as jewelry, clothing, backpack/bookbag, "facing off" or "squaring up" in a fighting stance, etc.	NO	assigned 1-3 days of ISS Subsequent Occurrence Refer to GDM (3B) or GDM (4)
BE RESPONSIBLE		SALE OR DISTRIBUTION OF INAPPROPRIATE MATERIAL OR SERVICES	MANDATORY	
BE SAFE	yourself and others	SEXUAL ACTIVITIES-CONSENSUAL - Any sexually explicit act on school grounds or at a school-related event. Such sexual activities include touching in a sexual manner or engaging in any other consensual sexual activity.	OPTIONAL	
BE RESPECTFUL	Respect yourself and others personal space.	SEXUAL HARASSMENT - WITHOUT SEXUAL MISCONDUCT - Sexual harassment includes any communication that denigrates, threatens, or shows hostility toward another based upon that individual's gender. The victims of sexual harassment may be of the same or of the opposite sex. Sexual harassment may consist of unwelcome sexual advances, sexting, requests for sexual favors or other communication of a sexual or sex-based nature. Prohibited acts of sexual harassment also includes making sexually oriented or sexually degrading comments, or sexually suggestive jokes or gestures; displaying sexually oriented pictures, posters, drawings, or other materials which may be construed by others to be offensive; or engaging in persistent or repeated unwelcome flirting or pressure for dates or generally intimidating conduct. All bully offenses require a bully report on file.	MANDATORY	

		NBCUSD #200 Handbool	ζ.
BE RESPONSIBLE		THEFT - Taking property owned by the school district without permission. Taking property located on school grounds owned by another individual without permission.	OPTIONAL
RESPONSIBLE	Remain in your assigned area.	TRESPASSING (1) - Entering any school facility, restricted area, or onto school property/school vehicle without proper authority, excludes any school entry during a period of suspension or expulsion. Unauthorized entry onto school grounds, during a school day, other than the school at which the student is registered.	NO
BE RESPONSIBLE	, , ,	USE OF TOBACCO - Use of tobacco in any form at school, at school sponsored activities or on a school bus	OPTIONAL
RESPONSIBLE		VANDALISM - Intentionally or recklessly causing damage to or defacing school property or property of others, or such action causing disruption to the educational processes and/or school activities. IN ALL CASES the student/parent shall be required to make restitution as determined by the administration.	

DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/GROSS MISCONDUCT (4)	POLICE NOTIFICATION	Gross Disobedience/ Gross Misconduct (4) Corrective Strategies
		Drugs		
BE SAFE	Always remain drug free.	ALCOHOL - Possession, having under one's control or using or appearing to use any alcoholic beverage/substance. Possession or control means on one's person or in a locker, car, desk, or hidden in any accessible location on or abutting school property. Student may be asked to have a professional chemical dependency assessment at an approved agency.	MANDATORY	All of options available to minor offenses, Disobedience Misconduct, as applicable and available, plus:
RESPONSIBLE	Always remain drug free.	DISTRIBUTION OF DRUGS ON SCHOOL GROUNDS - Actual, constructive, attempted or intended intent to deliver, attempting to purchase, attempting to accept, involved in a drug transaction, transfer or offer to sell a prescription drug, illegal drug, controlled substance, alcoholic beverage, or look-alike drug (any substance represented to be a drug, synthetic drug, prescription or cannabis); includes possession of paraphernalia relating to the sale or transfer of drugs. The intent includes appearing to be selling or transferring drugs (indicia).	MANDATORY	Student/Parent/ Administrator Conference (Teacher participation optional, at Administrator's discretion) Loss of privileges 10 Days OSS
BE SAFE	Obey School Rules.	DRUGS - Possessing, having under one's control or using or appearing to use any controlled substance, illegal drug, look-alike drug (any substance represented to be a synthetic drug, prescription drug or alcohol), or prescription drug without a valid prescription, nicotine, or drug paraphernalia; possession or control means on one's person or in a locker, car, desk, or hidden in any accessible location on or abutting school property.		Upon return from OSS may be assigned 1-3 days of ISS Possible recommendation for Alternative
BE SAFE	Remain Substance Free.	UNDER THE INFLUENCE ON SCHOOL PROPERTY OR SPONSORED ACTIVITY- Actively or appearing to show signs of being under the influence of any controlled substance while on school property or during a school sponsored activity, this includes activities or sponsored events off of school property. Controlled substances include; alcohol, legal drugs, illegal drugs, synthetic drugs, prescription drugs, and nicotine. An evaluation will be completed by a medical professional or law enforcement.	MANDATORY	School Placement Possible recommendatio n to the School Board for Expulsion. (Requires an expulsion hearing.)

	OTHER ILLEGAL ACTIVITY				
BE SAFE	using	ARSON/ATTEMPTED ARSON - The intentional use or attempted use of fire to cause harm to property or any person, or the intent or attempt to participate in or to facilitate the burning property for any reason.	MANDATORY	available to minor offenses, Disobedience Misconduct, as applicable and available, plus: • Student/Parent/ Administrator Conference (Teacher	

<u>2025-2026</u>	NBCUSD #200 Handbool	ζ.	
Only report true emergencies BE Treat others	BOMB THREATS - Reporting to school, police, or fire officials the presence of a bomb/explosive device (absent reasonable belief that a bomb/explosive device is actually present): On or near school property or school grounds;	OPTIONAL	participation optional, at Administrator's discretion) Loss of privileges 10 Days OSS Upon return from OSS may be assigned 1-3 days of ISS Possible recommendation for Alternative School Placement Possible recommendation to the School Board for Expulsion. (Requires an expulsion hearing.)
BE Follow School Rules BE Treat others	COMPUTER VIOLATIONS (4) - Deliberate damage or destruction or unauthorized entry (hacking), or other misuse, which harms the District computer network, software, stored data, or hardware, or is a significant violation of the District's Acceptable/Authorized Use Policy (AUP)* is prohibited. This prohibition includes accessing unauthorized/restricted areas of the computer information system, using airdrop or any tool or code to gain unauthorized access to computer information, accessing any personal, private, or confidential information of others (e.g., students, faculty, administrators, staff members, vendors), extracting and/or transferring unauthorized information to others, including external organizations, or providing information or assistance to facilitate unauthorized access to the District's computer systems or network, including sharing login and password information. Computer Violations (4) also occurs when a violation of Computer Violations (2) results in loss of data, interruption of or interference with educational activities or services or District operations, or results in more than de minimis damage to District computer and related property, inclusive of hardware, software, network capability or functioning, peripherals, accessories, etc.	OPTIONAL	
	EXTORTION - Forcing another to act against his/her will by force or threat of force. All bully offenses require a bully report on file.	IMANDATORY	

DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/GROSS
MISCONDUCT (4)

POLICE NOTIFICATION Gross Disobedience/ Gross Misconduct (4) Corrective Strategies

		NBCUSD #200 Handbool		
RESPONSIBLE	Rules & Only report true emergencies			All of options available to minor offenses, Disobedience Misconduct, as applicable and
RESPECTFUL	handling dangerous items.	POSSESSION, USE OR TRANSPORTING EXPLOSIVES - No one will possess, handle, transmit, conceal, nor use any explosive device or substance that can be used as an explosive (substance that bursts forth, usually with a great deal of noise).		available, plus: Student/Parent/ Administrator Conference (Teacher
BE SAFE	Ask before taking.	ROBBERY - Taking property from a person by force or threat of force.	MANDATORY	participation optional, at
BE RESPONSIBLE		THREATS/INTIMIDATION - Threatening physical, mental, or emotional abuse through verbal, nonverbal, written, or social media methods. Prohibited threats/intimidation requires statements or conduct which places a person in reasonable apprehension of being physically or mentally harmed.	OPTIONAL	Administrator's discretion) Loss of privileges 10 Days OSS Upon return from
		PHYSICAL AGGRESSION		OSS may be
BE RESPONSIBLE	Remain in your assigned area.	TRESPASSING - Entering any school facility, restricted area, or onto school property/school vehicle without proper authorization, includes any school entry during a period of suspension or expulsion. Unauthorized entry onto school grounds, during a school day, other than the school at which the student is registered.	OPTIONAL	assigned 1-3 days of ISS Possible recommendation for Alternative
BE RESPECTFUL	Peacefully.	BATTERY (2) - Use of force causing bodily harm to another person with injury requiring emergency medical care. Emergency Medical Care is defined as professional medical care beyond care provided by school nurse staff.	IANDATORY	School Placement Possible recommendation to the School
BE SAFE	Solve Problems Peacefully.	FIGHTING (2) - Repeated instances of Fighting 1 or fighting which results in injury requiring emergency medical care or significant disruption to the learning environment.	OPTIONAL	Board for Expulsion. (Requires an expulsion
		GROUP VIOLENCE - More than one student on a side engaging in physical contact to inflict harm or inciting others to do so. Additional persons entering into an initial fight not to restrain or separate but to actively participate in the physical aggression.	OPTIONAL	hearing.)

DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	GROSS DISOBEDIENCE/GROSS MISCONDUCT (4)	Gross Disobedience/ Gross Misconduct (4) Corrective Strategies
RESPECTFUL	Unlawful Recording Keep hands and feet to yourself.	NON-CONSENSUAL OR UNLAWFUL RECORDING, PHOTOGRAPHING OR POSSESSION/DISTRIBUTION OF IMAGES - Includes any non-consensual production, possession or distribution of photographs, audio or video recording or other media of students, or school personnel in states of undress or while engaged in acts which have a reasonable expectation of privacy. Includes circumstances in which a student consents to being photographed or recorded in a setting which captures images of non-consenting persons such as restrooms, locker rooms, showers.	All of options available to minor offenses, Disobedience Misconduct, as applicable and available, plus: • Student/Parent/ Administrator Conference (Teacher participation optional, at Administrator's discretion) • Loss of privileges
		medical assistance or requires only first aid assistance. This can also include making false alarms or yelling "Help, Fire, etc." without a cause or need.	 10 Days OSS Upon return from OSS may be assigned 1-3 days of ISS Possible recommendation for Alternative

NBCUSD #200 Handbook

		NBCOSD #200 Halidboo		
BE	Respect	SEXUAL HARASSMENT – WITH OR WITHOUT	MANDATORY	School Placement
RESPECTFUL		SEXUAL MISCONDUCT		 Possible
	others	Sexual harassment/misconduct is any severe and/or persistent		recommendation
	personal	conduct which is accompanied by unwelcome physical contact of a		to the School
	space.	sexual nature, including but not limited to actions such as (e.g.,		Board for
		intentional brushing against another's body, kissing, or patting, pinching,		Expulsion.
		or touching someone in a sexual manner, including touching with		(Requires an
		objects, etc.). The victims of sexual harassment may be of the same or		expulsion hearing.)
		of the opposite sex. Sexual harassment/misconduct consists of physical acts of sexual or sex-based natures which may be accompanied by persistent unwelcome actions or words such as sexual advances, sexting, requests for sexual favors or other inappropriate communications (e.g., making sexually oriented or sexually degrading		
		comments, or sexually suggestive jokes or gestures; displaying sexually oriented pictures, posters, drawings, or other materials which may be construed by others to be offensive; or engaging in persistent or repeated unwelcome flirting or pressure for dates or generally		
		intimidating conduct). All bully offenses require a bully report on file.		
BE RESPECTFUL		STAFF BATTERY - Knowingly or intentionally causing serious bodily injury to staff or attempting to cause serious bodily injury to staff;or negligently causing serious bodily injury to staff with a deadly weapon. Staff includes teachers, administrators, and all school district employees/agents. Injury is defined as a condition resulting in death, lost work days, loss of consciousness, restriction of work or motion, or medical treatment (other than first aid).	MANDATORY	

DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	WEAPONS	POLICE NOTIFICATION	Weapons Corrective Strategies
BE SAFE	Refrain from using objects as a weapon	WEAPON - USE OF AN OBJECT AS A WEAPON - The use or attempted use of an object by the student to cause bodily harm.		All of options available to minor offenses, Disobedience Misconduct, as applicable and available, plus: •
BE SAFE	toy guns, knives and/or sharp objects to	WEAPON - USE OF A LOOK-A-LIKE WEAPON - The possession of a toy or fake firearm or destructive device or other object which can reasonably be mistaken as a firearm or destructive device, or illegal or unlawful object due to its color, shape, composition, and/or sound, and which is used or attempted to be used by the student to threaten or to cause bodily harm to another person.		Student/Parent/ Administrator Conference (Teacher participation optional, at Administrator's discretion)
BE SAFE	are forbidden.	WEAPON - USE OR UNAUTHORIZED POSSESSION OF A FIREARM, DESTRUCTIVE DEVICE, OR ILLEGAL/UNLAWFUL OBJECT - Use and/or possession of a firearm, destructive device, illegal object, or an object that is unlawful to possess on school grounds is prohibited in and on school district premises, school vehicles, any premises where a school function is being conducted, and at any activity or event which bears a reasonable relationship to school.	MANDATORY	 Loss of privileges 10 Days OSS Mandatory recommendation to the School Board for Expulsion (requires expulsion hearing.)
BE SAFE	are forbidden.	WEAPON - USE AND/OR POSSESSION OF ANY OTHER PROHIBITED WEAPON OR A DANGEROUS OBJECT AS A WEAPON OR THREAT - The use and/or possession of any "other prohibited weapon" or a "dangerous object" as a weapon or threat is prohibited in and on school district premises, school vehicles, any premises where a school function is being conducted, and at any activity or event which bears a reasonable relationship to school.	MANDATORY	

Transportation Social Intervention/Reparative MatrixKindergarten - 12th Grades

DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	BEHAVIOR	MINOR INFRACTIONS	Transportation Minor Infraction Corrective Strategies:		
BE	Keep food and drinks off the bus.	EATING/DRINKING ON BUS		First Infraction:	
RESPONSIBLE				 Reminders and 	
BE RESPECTFUL	Listen and follow all school rules	DISOBEDIENCE		redirection Driver/Student	
BE SAFE	Keep out of aisle	FAILURE TO CLEAR THE AISLE		Conference	
BE RESPONSIBLE	Sit in assigned seat.	FAILURE TO SIT IN ASSIGNED SEAT	Teaching of expectations/skills		
BE RESPECTFUL	Keep the buses clean.	LITTERING	Confiscation of item with Parent conference required for return		
BE SAFE	Stay in seat.	FAILURE TO REMAIN SEATED	Repeat Infractions:		
BE RESPECTFUL	Use appropriate language	INAPPROPRIATE LANGUAGE OR GESTURES	NAPPROPRIATE LANGUAGE OR GESTURES		
				Seat Change	
				Referral to Principal	
referral. Three	e (3) Minor Infractions or a con	which violates expectations and rules but not serion bination of (3) Minor Infractions may result in an o			
DISTRICT-WIDE BEHAVIORAL EXPECTATIONS	EXAMPLES OF EXPECTED BEHAVIOR	MAJOR INFRACTIONS	LEVEL	Transportation Major Infraction Corrective Strategies	
BE SAFE	Follow all bus rules to remain safe.	HORSEPLAY WHILE ON THE BUS OR AT BUS LOADING AND UNLOADING ZONES	GDM (2)		
BE SAFE	Follow all bus rules to remain safe.	IMPROPER LOADING/UNLOADING/ CROSSING OR WILLFUL EXITING THE BUS AT WRONG STOP	GDM (2)	All of the options available for Minor Infractions Plus:	

	safe.	LOADING AND UNLOADING ZONES		
_	Follow all bus rules to remain safe.	IMPROPER LOADING/UNLOADING/ CROSSING OR WILLFUL EXITING THE BUS AT WRONG STOP	` '	All of the options available for Minor Infractions Plus:
BE SAFE	Keep objects to yourself.	THROWING OBJECTS INSIDE THE BUS THROWING OBJECTS/SPITTING OUT THE WINDOWS OF THE BUS	GDM (2)	 Parent Contact Investigation conducted by School Administrator Appropriate Level Intervention Bus Suspension
BE SAFE	Play in a safe place.	TOUCHING A MOVING BUS OR PLAYING NEAR THE BUS WHEELS	GDM (3)	
BE SAFE	Exit from the front of the bus.	IMPROPER USE OF A SCHOOL BUS EMERGENCY EXIT	GDM (3)	
BE SAFE	Keep all objects to yourself.	THROWING OBJECTS AT THE BUS DRIVER	GDM (3)	
BE RESPECTFUL	Treat the bus with respect.	DESTRUCTION/VANDALISM OF PROPERTY OF A SCHOOL BUS	GDM (3)	

MAJOR BEHAVIOR: Problem behavior which violates expectations and rules that is serious enough to warrant an office discipline referral on the first offense.

Re-Engagement of Returning Students

The building principal or designee shall meet with a student returning to school from an out-of-school suspension, expulsion or alternative school setting. The goal of this meeting shall be to support the student's ability to be successful in school following a period of exclusion and shall include an opportunity for students who have been suspended to complete or make-up missed work for equivalent academic credit.

General Information Regarding Conduct

Guidelines for Reciprocal Reporting of Criminal Offenses Committed by Students

- 1. The School Principal and/or the Police Department School Liaison officer will arrange meetings as needed between school officials and individuals representing law enforcement to share information.
- 2. The Police Department School Liaison Officer and the School Principal will verbally report to each other the following activities when committed by a student enrolled in the Principal's school:
 - i. Unlawful use of weapons under Section 24-1 of the Criminal Code of 1961
 - ii. A violation of the Illinois Controlled Substances Act

- iii. A violation of the Cannabis Control Act
- iv. A forcible felony as defined in Section 2-8 of the Criminal Code of 1961
 - a. The reporter should identify the student by name and describe the circumstances of the alleged criminal activity. Local law enforcement officials must certify in writing that the information received from the school will not be disclosed to any other party except as provided by State law without the prior written consent of the student's parent(s)/guardian(s).
 - b. The report should be made as soon as possible after the Liaison Officer or Principal reasonably suspects that a student is involved in such activity.
 - c. The School Principal's duty to report such activity arises only when the activity occurs on school property or off school grounds at a school-related function.
- 3. The State's Attorney shall provide to the School Principal a copy of any delinquency dispositional order where the crime would be a felony if committed by an adult, or was a Class A misdemeanor in violation of Section 24-1, 24-3, 24-3.1, or 24.5 of the Criminal Code (weapons offenses).
- 4. Local law enforcement shall provide a copy of all arrest records, and the State's Attorney shall provide a copy of all conviction records, to the School Principal if the record involves a student who is arrested or taken into custody after his or her 17th birthday.

Early Identification: Aggressive Behavior

Students who are identified by one or more teachers as having demonstrated conduct or behavior that puts them at risk for aggressive behavior, including but not limited to "bullying," shall be referred to the school principal or designee. For purposes of the Policy, "bullying" is defined as conduct or behavior toward other students that, to a marked degree, appears intended to terrorize, intimidate, or start fights with other students. The principal or designee shall promptly notify the student's parents or legal guardians of the referral, and shall schedule a parent-teacher conference to discuss the referral and to recommend such community-based or District-provided early intervention procedures as are available and are deemed reasonably appropriate.

Home-Based Web Sites

While home based student web sites and other uses of home-based computers are regarded as a benefit to a student's computer literacy, the student needs to be aware of the following:

- Using a home-based or other off-campus computer such that the use results in material and/or substantial disruption to the school and/or a true threat will constitute grounds to investigate whether the use violates applicable law or district rules. Should such misuse be determined, the school will implement appropriate consequences.
- As computer use is a privilege, such violations may result in suspension, expulsion, or other discipline, as noted, based upon the seriousness of the offense's impact or the threat's ability to have caused material and/or substantial disruption were it carried out.

Policies regarding proper grooming and dress

Student dress has an effect on the learning environment. Recent changes in fashion trends have had a detrimental effect on the school atmosphere. The dress code has been modified to address these concerns. Students who wear clothing deemed inappropriate by school policy will be asked to change into appropriate clothes for the day. Non-compliance with the dress code will result in a disciplinary consequence

It is recommended that students use good taste in presenting a neat and clean appearance. Parents are encouraged to see that their child is properly dressed before he or she leaves for school. Dress and grooming must meet standards that do not present health or safety hazards, interfere with maintenance of a positive teacher/learning climate, or substantially disrupt the educational process. Clothes should be worn as they are intended - example: straps on overalls should be fastened appropriately, shoes should be tied, and underwear should not be seen. All clothing must meet dress code guidelines and be worn as designed. Skirts, dresses, and

shorts must be beyond the length of the student's longest fingertip when standing and mid-thigh while sitting. Pants must fit and are to be worn at the waistline.

Clothing that could cause distraction to others is not considered appropriate dress. Coats, gloves, bare midriff outfits, slashed clothing, spandex clothing, tank tops (no sleeves, scoop neck), halter-tops, see through tops, and hoods cannot be worn in school. T-shirts, patches, or buttons that are considered obscene, suggestive, or have double meanings and disrupt the educational process are not permitted. Clothing styles or make-up that appears so extreme as to cause disruption in the classroom are not acceptable. Hats, bandanas, hoods (and any other head coverings), and sunglasses are not to be worn in school buildings. Hats, bandanas (and any other head coverings) and sunglasses that are worn to school must be kept in the student's locker during the school day and may not be carried to class. Chains greater than one foot and handcuffs are not to be brought to school. Student attire that advertises or portrays any tobacco product, alcoholic beverage product, or other controlled substance is prohibited along with any attire that is considered sexual or inappropriate for school, and sufficiently interferes with the educational process. Students in any grade, as long as they do not disrupt the educational setting, may wear shorts with an inseam of at least four inches. Skirts must be within two inches of the top of the knee cap. All shirts must have sleeves and cover the shoulders. Appropriate footwear is to be worn at all times. No jeans may be worn with holes above the knees. The above restrictions apply to both male and female students. Student backpacks, purses, duffel bags, satchels, and similar items must remain in the locker. Backpacks are **NOT ALLOWED** to be brought into athletic contests or assemblies.

The above restrictions apply to both male and female students. Anything not covered above will be an administrative decision based on the circumstance(s).

Policies regarding inappropriate display of affection

Students are expected to control their display of romantic affection while on school grounds and at school-sponsored events. If the couple is inappropriate in their display of affection, the couple will be asked to discontinue and appropriate disciplinary measures will be taken. Examples include, but not limited to, a kiss, prolonged hugging, groping, etc.

Policies regarding behavior on school-sponsored trips

- 1. All school-sponsored trips are privileges which may be revoked, all or in part, at the discretion of the supervisor(s) in charge.
- 2. All school district policies, including the discipline code, are in effect during all school-sponsored trips.
- 3. Violating the discipline code may result in removal from the trip.
- 4. Removal from a trip for disciplinary reasons shall be interpreted the same as a suspension, with all of the consequences outlined in the discipline code in effect.
- 5. Students who are unable to conform to school rules may not be allowed to participate on field trips or class trips.
- 6. Parents of students who have to be removed from school-sponsored trips will be contacted to pick up the student. If the parent is unable to come personally, the parent is responsible for making arrangements for and bearing the expense of transporting that student. This includes all expenses incurred by the student and a chaperone if necessary.

Hearings and Appeals

As an important part of due process, students must be informed of what is acceptable behavior. In the event a student is accused of a violation of the rules in this Code, the accusation may be made in writing by a witness to

the incident and given to the administrator prior to the administrator meeting with the accused. IN AN EMERGENCY the student may be removed immediately from the classroom or other activities. Before suspension is imposed, the student(s) involved will be told what inappropriate behavior allegedly has been committed. The student(s) will then have an opportunity to respond to the alleged infraction. The administrator may then make his/her decision concerning the suspension. Any suspension shall be reported immediately to the parent(s) or guardian(s) of such pupil along with a full statement of the reasons for such suspension and a notice of their right to an appeal, a copy of which shall be given to the school board.

Parents will be notified of suspension by telephone or in person and will be notified of their right to appeal and will be asked if they choose to appeal. Parents who are notified by telephone may request a 24-hour period to consider the appeal. Parents who cannot be reached by telephone or in person will receive written notice of suspension by certified mail and will have two school days from receipt of notification to appeal. Parents who are reached by telephone will receive a suspension notice by mail as confirmation. Requests for appeal must be presented to the administrator in writing and parents must state why they want the appeal. Failure to exercise the appeal right within the allotted time limits will result in the loss of the appeal right.

Upon request of the parent(s) or guardian(s) the Board of Education's appointed hearing officer shall review such action of the administrator. At such review the parent(s) or guardian(s) of the pupil may appear and discuss the suspension with the hearing officer. The hearing officer shall report to the board a written summary of the evidence heard at the meeting. Upon receipt of the written report of its hearing officer, the board may take such action as it finds appropriate. Parents do not have the right to refuse disciplinary measures.

There are three types of hearings that are used in this discipline code:

- Pre-suspension Hearing--The administrator meets with the student and identifies the rule violation and the evidence against him/her. In some instances parents may be involved in this hearing.
- Suspension Hearing--The parent requests an administrative hearing to review the incident leading to the suspension and the discipline.
- Expulsion Hearing--A hearing conducted by the Board of Education to determine if a student should be allowed to remain in school

Disallowance of Suspension as a Result of a Hearing

- 1. The student's record shall be expunged of all notations or remarks regarding the matter.
- 2. The student's absence shall be "excused."
- 3. All educational or extracurricular opportunities missed by the student shall, if possible, be afforded to the student including making up all tests and class assignments. All zeros received due to missed class participation will be removed from the grade average.

Expulsion

Expulsion is termination of enrollment for a definite period of time not to exceed 2 calendar years in accordance with the law. Incidents of serious misbehavior (or misconduct) or an accumulation of other offenses may result in a recommendation for expulsion. Only the Board of Education may expel students. This action must be taken at a meeting of the Board of Education. Administrators may recommend such action to the Board of Education through the Superintendent. Only the Board of Education may reinstate students who have been expelled.

Procedure for Expulsion Hearings

The Superintendent or designee shall implement expulsion procedures that provide, at a minimum, for the following:

1. Before a student may be expelled, the student and his or her parent(s)/guardian(s) shall be provided a written request to appear at a hearing to determine whether the student should be expelled. The request shall be sent by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested.

The request should include:

- a. The reasons for the proposed expulsion as well as the conduct rule the student is charged with violating.
- b. The time, date and place for the hearing.
- c. A short description of what will happen during the hearing.
- d. A statement indicating that *The School Code* allows the School Board to expel a student for a definite period of time not to exceed 2 calendar years, as determined on a case by case basis.
- e. A request that the student or parent(s)/Guardian(s) inform the District with at least 48 hours advance notice if the student will be represented by an attorney and, if so, the attorney's name.
- 2. The parent(s) or guardian(s) and the student may attend the hearing. Unless the student and parent(s)/Guardians(s) indicate that they do not want a hearing or fail to appear at the designated time and place, the hearing will proceed. It shall be conducted by the School Board or a hearing officer appointed by it. If a hearing officer is appointed, he or she shall report to the Board the evidence presented at the hearing and the Board shall take such final action as it finds appropriate. The hearing, if held by the School Board, shall be held in executive session.

The Department of Mental Health shall be invited to send a representative to the hearing to consult with the Board whenever there is evidence that mental illness may be the cause for the suspension or expulsion. The Boone County Probation Department shall also be invited to send a representative to the hearing to consult with the Board whenever the student is subject to the jurisdiction of the juvenile court system.

3. During the expulsion hearing, the Board or hearing officer shall hear evidence concerning whether the student is guilty of the gross disobedience or misconduct as charged. The student and his or her parent(s)/guardian(s) may be represented by counsel, when 48 hours advance notice has been given. They may offer evidence, present witnesses, cross-examine witnesses who testified, and otherwise present reasons why the student should not be expelled. After presentation of the evidence or receipt of the hearing officer's report, the Board shall decide the issue of guilt and take such action as it finds appropriate.

Presentation of Evidence:

- a. The parties may make a short opening statement as to their position on the issues at the commencement of the hearing.
- b. The school officials shall present their evidence first. Such evidence may be in oral or written form. The school officials need not present their witnesses for confrontation if the school officials determine that such witnesses would be subject to physical or mental harassment. In such cases a summary of the witnesses' testimony must be presented to the student at the hearing.
- c. The student may present evidence to refute the charges, either orally or in writing. He/she shall be afforded an opportunity for cross-examination of the witnesses and an examination of any written evidence presented.
- d. Pertinent and relevant evidence shall be received without regard to the rules of evidence in such a manner as is appropriate to the circumstances.
- e. The hearing shall be recorded. The Board shall take responsibility for this and offer the other party an opportunity to purchase a copy of the transcript or tape.
- f. There may be short closing arguments by the parties at the conclusion of the hearing.
- g. A motion to exclude witnesses may be made by either party.

General Building Conduct

The following rules shall apply, and failure to abide by the rules may result in discipline:

- Hats, hoods, bandanas shall not be worn in the building. Any hat brought to school shall be removed before entering.
- Students shall not run, talk loudly or yell in the hallways nor shall they push, shove or hit others.
- Students shall not write on walls, desks or deface or destroy school property.
- Chewing of gum is not permitted in the school building.
- Skateboards are not permitted at school.
- Water guns, play guns, and/or real guns are not permitted at school.
- No radios, tape players, CD players, cameras are permitted without permission from the principal.
- 1. member; or (b) endanger the health or safety of students, staff, or school property.

In-School and Out-of-School Suspensions and Expulsions

Before a student may be suspended, the student shall be provided a conference during which the charges will be explained and the student will be given an opportunity to respond to the charges. A student can be immediately suspended when the student's presence poses a continuing danger to persons or property or an ongoing threat of disruption to the educational process. In such cases, the notice and a conference shall follow as soon as possible. Any suspension shall be reported immediately to the student's parent(s)/guardian(s). A written notice of the suspension shall state the reason/s for the suspension, including any school rule that was violated, and a notice to the parent(s)/guardian(s) of their right to a review of the suspension. Upon request of the parent(s)/guardian(s), a review of the suspension shall be conducted by the Board or a hearing officer appointed by the Board. At the review, the student's parent(s)/guardian(s) may appear and discuss the suspension with the Board or its hearing officer and may be represented by counsel. After presentation of the evidence or receipt of the hearing officer's report, the Board shall take such action as it finds appropriate.

Before a student may be expelled, the student and his or her parent(s)/guardian(s) shall be provided a written request to appear at a hearing to determine whether the student should be expelled. Unless the student and parent(s)/guardian(s) indicate that they do not want a hearing or fail to appear at the designated time and place, the hearing will proceed. It shall be conducted by the Board or a hearing office appointed by it. During the expulsion hearing, the Board or hearing officer shall hear evidence concerning whether the student is guilty of the charge. The student and his or her parent(s)/guardian(s) may be represented by counsel, offer evidence, present witnesses, cross-examine witnesses who testified, and otherwise present reasons why the student should not be expelled. After presentation of the evidence or receipt of the hearing officer's report, the Board shall take such action as it finds appropriate.

Corporal Punishment

Corporal punishment is illegal and will not be used. Corporal punishment is defined as slapping, paddling, or prolonged maintenance of students in physically painful positions, or intentional infliction of bodily harm. Corporal punishment does not include reasonable force as needed to maintain safety for students, staff, or other persons, or for the purpose of self-defense or defense of property.

Preventing Bullying, Intimidation & Harassment

Bullying, intimidation, and harassment diminish a student's ability to learn and a school's ability to educate. Preventing students from engaging in these disruptive behaviors and providing all students equal access to a safe, non-hostile learning environment are important school goals.

Bullying, intimidation, and (sexual) harassment are not acceptable in any form and will not be tolerated at school or any school-related activity, on school property, on school buses and transportation vehicles or through a school computer, network or other school electronic equipment. The school will protect students against retaliation for reporting incidents of bullying, intimidation, or (sexual) harassment, and will take disciplinary action against any student who participates in such conduct.

Bullying on the basis of actual or perceived race, color, national origin, immigration status, military status, unfavorable discharge status from the military service, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, gender-related identity or expression, ancestry, age, religion, physical or mental disability, order of protection status, status of being homeless, or actual or potential marital or parental status, including pregnancy, association with a person or group with one or more of the aforementioned actual or perceived characteristics, or any other distinguishing characteristic is prohibited in each of the following situations:

- 1. During any school-sponsored education program or activity.
- 2. While in school, on school property, on school buses or other school vehicles, at designated school bus stops waiting for the school bus, or at school-sponsored or school-sanctioned events or activities.
- 3. Through the transmission of information from a school computer, a school computer network, or other similar electronic school equipment.
- 4. Through the transmission of information from a computer that is accessed at a nonschool-related location, activity, function, or program or from the use of technology or an electronic device that is not owned, leased, or used by the school district or school if the bullying causes a substantial disruption to the educational process or orderly operation of a school.

Bullying includes cyber-bullying (bullying through the use of technology or any electronic communication) and means any severe or pervasive physical or verbal act or conduct, including communications made in writing or electronically, directed toward a student or students that has or can be reasonably predicted to have the effect of one or more of the following:

- (1) placing the student in reasonable fear of harm to the student's person or property;
- (2) causing a substantially detrimental effect on the student's physical or mental health;
- (3) substantially interferes with the student's academic performance; or
- (4) substantially interferes with the student's ability to participate in or benefit from the services, activities, or privileges provided by the school.

Examples of prohibited conduct include, without limitation, any use of violence, name-calling, using derogatory slurs, stalking, sexual violence, causing psychological harm, threatening or causing physical harm, threatened or actual destruction of property, wearing or possessing items depicting or implying hatred or prejudice of one of the characteristics stated above, intimidation, force, noise, coercion, threats, stalking, harassment, sexual harassment, public humiliation, theft or destruction of property, retaliation, hazing, bullying, bullying through the transmission of information from a school computer, a school computer network, or other similar electronic school equipment, or other comparable conduct.

Students who believe they are victims of bullying, intimidation or harassment or have witnessed such activities are encouraged to immediately report bullying. A report may be made orally or in writing to the district complaint manager or any staff member with whom the student is comfortable speaking. Anyone, including staff members and parents/guardians, who has information about actual or threatened bullying is encouraged to report it to the district complaint manager or a staff member. Anonymous reports are also accepted by phone call or in writing.

Complaint Managers

17823 Poplar Grove Road

Poplar Grove, IL 61065 815-765-3311 meckmann@nbcusd.org

Heather Walsh

208 North State St.

Poplar Grove, IL 61065 815-765-3113 hwalsh@nbcusd.org

A reprisal or retaliation against any person who reports an act of bullying is prohibited. A student's act of reprisal or retaliation will be treated as bullying for purposes of determining any consequences or other appropriate remedial actions.

A student will not be punished for reporting bullying or supplying information, even if the school's investigation concludes that no bullying occurred. However, knowingly making false accusations or providing false information will be treated as bullying for purposes of determining any consequences or other appropriate remedial actions.

Any student who is determined, after an investigation, to have engaged in bullying, intimidation or harassment will be subject to disciplinary consequences as provided in this handbook, including but not limited to, suspension and expulsion consistent with the school and district's discipline policy. Parents of students who have engaged in the above behavior will be notified.

Sexual Harassment & Teen Dating Violence Prohibited

Sexual Harassment Prohibited

Sexual harassment of students is prohibited. A person engages in sexual harassment whenever he or she makes sexual advances, requests sexual favors, and/or engages in other verbal or physical conduct, including sexual violence, of a sexual or sex-based nature, imposed on the basis of sex, that:

- 1. Denies or limits the provision of educational aid, benefits, services, or treatment; or that makes such conduct a condition of a student's academic status; or
- 2. Has the purpose or effect of:
 - a. Substantially interfering with a student's educational environment;
 - b. Creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive educational environment;
 - c. Depriving a student of educational aid, benefits, services, or treatment; or
 - d. Making submission to or rejection of such conduct the basis for academic decisions affecting a student.

The terms *intimidating*, *hostile*, and *offensive* include conduct that has the effect of humiliation, embarrassment, or discomfort. Examples of sexual harassment include touching, crude jokes or pictures, discussions of sexual experiences, teasing related to sexual characteristics, and spreading rumors related to a person's alleged sexual activities. The term *sexual violence* includes a number of different acts. Examples of sexual violence include, but are not limited to, rape, sexual assault, sexual battery, sexual abuse, and sexual coercion.

Teen Dating Violence Prohibited

Engaging in teen dating violence that takes place at school, on school property, at school-sponsored activities, or in vehicles used for school-provided transportation is prohibited. For purposes of this policy, the term *teen dating violence* occurs whenever a student who is 13 to 19 years of age uses or threatens to use physical,

mental, or emotional abuse to control an individual in the dating relationship; or uses or threatens to use sexual violence in the dating relationship.

Making a Complaint: Enforcement

Students are encouraged to report claims or incidents of sexual harassment, teen dating violence or any other prohibited conduct to the nondiscrimination coordinator, building principal, assistant building principal, dean of students, or a complaint manager. A student may choose to report to a person of the student's same sex. Complaints will be kept confidential to the extent possible given the need to investigate. Students who make good faith complaints will not be disciplined.

Nondiscrimination Coordinator

Dr. Michael Greenlee, Superintendent North Boone School Rd. Poplar Grove, IL 61065 (815) 765-3322 6248

Complaint Managers

Marc Eckmann
17823 Poplar Grove Road
Poplar Grove, IL 61065 815-765-3311 meckmann@nbcusd.org

Heather Walsh 208 North State St. Poplar Grove, IL 61065 815-765-3113 hwalsh@nbcusd.org

Access to Student Social Networking Passwords & Websites

School authorities may request a student or his or her parent or guardian to provide a password or other related account information in order to gain access to the student's account or profile on a social networking website if school authorities have reasonable cause to believe that a student's account on a social networking website contains evidence that a student has violated a school disciplinary rule or procedure.

School officials may conduct an investigation or require a student to cooperate in an investigation if there is specific information about activity on the student's account on a social networking website that violates a school disciplinary rule or policy. In the course of an investigation, the student may be required to share the content that is reported in order to allow school officials to make a factual determination.

Lunch & Cafeteria Rules

School Lunch Program

Lunch is served every school day from 10:30 a.m. to 1:00 p.m.

Lunch should be purchased on a weekly basis for \$13.75. A student may bring a sack lunch from home, or may purchase a school lunch for \$2.75 and/or milk for \$0.40.

Free or reduced price meals are available for qualifying students. For an application, contact the building principal.

Lunches may be paid for in the kitchen from 8:00 – 8:25 each day of the week. Students will use their I.D./lunch card to purchase lunches; money must be put into the student account in advance. **No charges are allowed**. Failure to have the I.D./lunch card for lunch and/or failure to have money in the account will result in the student being given a cold lunch which will include 1 milk. **The I.D. card is mandatory for a hot lunch**. Replacement lunch cards may be purchased for \$2.00.

Lunch Expectations 5-12

- Students shall not save seats for other students.
- Students shall walk to lunch and shall be orderly and quiet during lunch.
- Trays shall be stacked neatly after placing silverware in its proper container. No food shall leave the cafeteria.
- Loud talking, yelling, screaming, and other disruptions are prohibited.
- Students shall not throw food, milk cartons or other items.
- Students shall not trade food.
- Students shall follow the instructions of the lunchroom aides and show proper respect toward all cafeteria personnel.
- Students shall remain seated while in the cafeteria except to return to the lunch line or return trays.
- Students shall immediately become silent when staff or presenters make announcements in the cafeteria.
- Students shall report spills and broken containers to cafeteria staff immediately.
- Students shall be dismissed from the cafeteria by the lunch room supervisor.
- Vending machines are provided for student convenience. Students shall not misuse, abuse, attempt to dismantle or cheat the machine, and must wait in line to use the machines. Students may not save spots in line, cut in line, or otherwise cheat or intimidate their way into line.
- Students shall not save places in line, cut in line, or otherwise cheat or intimidate their way into line for food service.
- Students shall not leave the cafeteria until after the appropriate tone rings, or otherwise directed by staff.
- Students shall follow the instructions of the cafeteria aides and other staff and show proper respect toward all cafeteria personnel.
- Students shall immediately become silent when staff or presenters make announcements in the cafeteria.
- Misbehavior will result in disciplinary action according to the school's disciplinary procedures.

Lunch Rules 9-12

Students may not leave campus during lunch, except with permission granted by administration or authorized staff. During lunch, students must proceed directly to the cafeteria or designated lunch area, and, after getting their lunch, shall immediately sit in a chair at a table. Students shall remain seated until the lunch tone rings, at which point they shall clean the area in which they are seated, dispose of any trash in the appropriate receptacle, and exit the cafeteria to their assigned location. Students shall follow all cafeteria rules during lunch.

Field Trips

Field trips are a privilege for students. Students must abide by all school policies during transportation and during field-trip activities, and shall treat all field trip locations as though they are school grounds. Failure to abide by school rules and/or location rules during a field trip may subject the student to discipline.

All students who wish to attend a field trip must receive written permission from a parent or guardian with authority to give permission. Students may be prohibited from attending field trips for any of the following reasons:

- Failure to receive appropriate permission from parent/guardian or teacher;
- Failure to complete appropriate coursework;
- Behavioral or safety concerns;
- Denial of permission from administration;
- Other reasons as determined by the school.

Field Trips 9-12

Teachers periodically take their students on field trips to places that will enrich their educational experience. Such places include museums, theaters, and the courthouse to name a few. Due to the fact that there is frequently limited space on these trips, we have to take into account the grades of our students. Hence, those who are struggling academically need to be in school every day to ensure that they pass the required classes to graduate.

Parents/legal guardians will be required to sign a form in order for their child to be eligible to attend our field trips, should one be organized at any point throughout the semester. However, it is also important that your child understand that if he or she is achieving a "below average" or "failing" grade (D or F) within one week of the trip date, that they will not be able to participate. Moreover, if he or she does not complete the Field Trip Permission Slip, he or she will not be allowed to attend said field trip.

Recess—Grades K-4

Students will participate in recess activities at the schools. Students may go outside at any time the temperature is above 10 degrees with wind chill. Students excused from physical education are automatically excused from recess

Misbehavior at lunch or recess will result in disciplinary action according to the school's disciplinary procedures.

CHAPTER 7: INTERNET, TECHNOLOGY, AND PUBLICATIONS

Computer and Internet Use Agreement

The North Boone C.U.S.D. 200 wishes its students to have full access to technology in its schools at all levels. Certain rules and standards must be followed in order to maintain the integrity of the programs offered and to train students in the proper utilization of technology and respect for the rights and property of others. Only district personnel, students and volunteers given authorization by the principal of the building where the computer is being used shall be allowed access to use the district's computer equipment. Users must have a signed contract on file.

Expected Behavior

Students are responsible for appropriate behavior on the school's computers just as they are in a classroom or on a school playground. Communications on the network are often public in nature. General school rules for behavior and communications apply. It is expected that users will comply with district standards and the specific rules set forth by the district. The use of the computer network is a privilege, not a right, and may be revoked if abused. The user is personally responsible for his/her actions in accessing and utilizing the school's computer resources. The students are advised never to access, keep, or send anything that they would not want their parents and teachers to see.

Students will receive instruction regarding the appropriate use of computers and electronic networks. All students and their parents will be required to sign an agreement to abide by the rules and procedures as well as consent to use electronic networks e.g. the Internet, E-mail.

Electronic Monitoring Devices

North Boone Community Unit District #200 reserves the right to use electronic monitoring devices to enhance school security. Currently, some of our schools and the school buses are equipped on a rotating basis with cameras.

Electronic Network Access

Basic Computer Use

Every student will be given access to the district's computer network. It is expected that students will follow the general rules of student conduct that are outlined in the student handbook when using the district's computer network.

Off-Campus Computers

While home-based student web sites and other uses of home-based computers are regarded as a benefit to a student's computer literacy, the student needs to be aware of the following:

Using a home-based or other off-campus computer such that the use results in material and/or substantial disruption to the school and/or a true threat will constitute grounds to investigate whether the use violates applicable law or district rules. Should such misuse be determined, the school will implement appropriate consequences as defined in the Acceptable Use Policy and the student discipline code.

As computer use is a privilege, such violations may result in suspension, expulsion, or other discipline, as noted, based upon the seriousness of the offense's impact or the threat's ability to have caused material and/or substantial disruption were it carried out.

Internet Access

The North Boone CUSD #200 provides access to the Internet for educational use, and is in compliance with the Children's Internet Protection Act (CIPA) of 2001. In order to use these services, each student and their parent/guardian must read and sign the following:

For Parent/Guardian(s)

I (We) understand that access to the Internet via the North Boone CUSD #200 network is for educational purposes only. I (We) also recognize that it is impossible to eliminate controversial material, and that it is impossible for the District to restrict access to all controversial materials. I (We) will hold harmless the District, its employees, agents, or Board members, for any harm caused by material or software obtained via the Internet. I (We) accept full responsibility for supervision if and when my child's use is not in a school setting. I have read the information provided in the following section ("For the Student") and understand that a violation of these rules may result in the loss of Internet access or computer privileges, or disciplinary action in accordance with the rules set forth in the student handbook and District policy.

For the Student

As a student in the North Boone CUSD #200, I understand that access to the Internet via the District's network is a privilege, not a right, and may be revoked if I choose to use my Internet access in a manner that violates the rules set forth in the student handbook and district policy. Furthermore, I understand that I am expected to use my Internet access in a responsible manner, which includes, but is not limited to the following:

- Not accessing/downloading games or other non-educational materials
- Not attempting to gain access to unauthorized resources or entities
- Not invading the privacy of individuals
- Not using another user's account or password

This authorization is valid for the entire time my child/ward is enrolled in the North Boone School District.

Annual Notice to Parents about Educational Technology/Consent

I (We) understand that I(we) are allowing access to third-party services not covered by North Boone's Google Workspace for Education agreement. This means that these services may collect and use information in accordance with the third party's privacy policy and terms.

Vendors Under the Student Online Personal Protection Act [1]

School districts throughout the State of Illinois contract with different educational technology vendors for beneficial K-12 purposes such as providing personalized learning and innovative educational technologies, and increasing efficiency in school operations.

Under Illinois' Student Online Personal Protection Act, or SOPPA (105 ILCS 85/), educational technology vendors and other entities that operate Internet websites, online services, online applications, or mobile applications that are designed, marketed, and primarily used for K-12 school purposes are referred to in SOPPA as *operators*. SOPPA is intended to ensure that student data collected by operators is protected, and it requires

those vendors, as well as school districts and the IL State Board of Education, to take a number of actions to protect online student data.

Depending upon the particular educational technology being used, our District may need to collect different types of student data, which is then shared with educational technology vendors through their online sites, services, and/or applications. Under SOPPA, educational technology vendors are prohibited from selling or renting a student's information or from engaging in targeted advertising using a student's information. Such vendors may only disclose student data for K-12 school purposes and other limited purposes permitted under the law.

In general terms, the types of student data that may be collected and shared include personally identifiable information (PII) about students or information that can be linked to PII about students, such as:

- Basic identifying information, including student or parent/guardian name and student or parent/guardian contact information, username/password, student ID number
- Demographic information
- Enrollment information
- Assessment data, grades, and transcripts
- Attendance and class schedule
- Academic/extracurricular activities
- Special indicators (e.g., disability information, English language learner, free/reduced meals or homeless/foster care status)
- Conduct/behavioral data
- Health information
- Food purchases
- Transportation information
- In-application performance data
- Student-generated work
- Online communications
- Application metadata and application use statistics
- Permanent and temporary school student record information

Operators may collect and use student data only for K-12 purposes, which are purposes that aid in the administration of school activities, such as:

- Instruction in the classroom or at home (including remote learning)
- Administrative activities

- Collaboration between students, school personnel, and/or parents/guardians
- Other activities that are for the use and benefit of the school district

Student Handbook - Electronic Devices

The use of electronic devices and other technology at school is a privilege, not a right. Students are prohibited from using electronic devices, except as provided herein. An electronic device includes, but is not limited to, the following: cell phone, smart phone, audio or video recording device, personal digital assistant (PDA), ipod©, ipad©, laptop computer, tablet computer or other similar electronic device. Pocket pagers and other paging devices are not allowed on school property at any time, except with the express permission of the building principal.

During instructional time, which includes class periods and passing periods, electronic devices must be kept powered-off and out-of-sight unless: (a) permission is granted by an administrator, teacher or school staff member; (b) use of the device is provided in a student's individualized education program (IEP); or (c) it is needed in an emergency that threatens the safety of students, staff, or other individuals.

Students are allowed to use electronic devices during non-instructional time, which is defined as before and after school and during the student's lunch period.²

Electronic devices may never be used in any manner that disrupts the educational environment, violates student conduct rules or violates the rights of others. This includes, but is not limited to, the following: (1) using the device to take photographs in locker rooms or bathrooms; (2) cheating; and (3) creating, sending, sharing, viewing, receiving, or possessing an indecent visual depiction or non-consensual dissemination of private sexual images (i.e., sexting).

The school and school district are not responsible for the loss, theft or damage to any electronic device brought to school.

Students in violation of this procedure are subject to the following consequences:³

- 1. First offense The device will be confiscated by school personnel. A verbal warning will be assigned. The student will receive the device back at the end of the day in the school office.
- 2. Second offense The device will be confiscated. A detention will be assigned. The student's parent/guardian will be notified and required to pick up the device in the school office.
- 3. Third offense The device will be confiscated. A detention will be assigned. The student's parent/guardian will be notified and required to pick up the device in the school office. Additionally, the student will be prohibited from bringing the device to school for the next 10 school days. If the student is found in possession of the device during this 10-day period, the student will be prohibited from bringing the device to school for the remainder of the school year. The student will also face consequences for insubordination.
- 4. Fourth and subsequent offense The device will be confiscated. The student will be assigned a detention and will be prohibited from bringing the device to school for the remainder of the school year. The student's parent/guardian will be notified and required to pick up the device in the school office. The student will also face consequences for insubordination.

² This section may be expanded or removed, depending on a school's preference and school district policy. ³ Consequences must align with your school's student discipline code.

School officials may conduct an investigation or require a student to cooperate in an investigation if there is specific information about activity on the student's account on a social networking website that violates a school disciplinary rule or policy. In the course of the investigation, the student may be required to share the content that is reported in order to allow school officials to make a factual determination.

Electronic Signaling Devices

Students may not use or possess electronic signaling (paging) devices or two-way radios on school property at any time, unless the Building Principal specifically grants permission.

Cell Phones and Other Electronic Devices

The possession and use of smartphones, cell phones, and other electronic devices, other than paging devices and two-way radios, are subject to the following rules:

- 1. They must be kept out of sight and in an inconspicuous location, such as a backpack, purse, or locker.
- 2. They must be turned **off** during the regular school day unless the supervising teacher grants permission for them to be used or if needed during an emergency.
- 3. They may not be used in any manner that will cause disruption to the educational environment or will otherwise violate student conduct rules.
- 4. They may not be used for taking, sending, sharing, viewing, or receiving unauthorized pictures or videos of students or staff without permission.
- 5. They may not be used for creating, sending, sharing, viewing, receiving, or possessing *indecent visual depictions* as defined in State law, i.e., *sexting*. Possession is prohibited regardless of whether the depiction violates State law. Any cellular phone or electronic device may be searched upon reasonable suspicion of sexting or other violations of policy. All sexting violations will require school administrators to follow student discipline policies in addition to contacting the police and reporting suspected child abuse or neglect when appropriate.

Electronic study aids may be used during the school day if:

- 1. Use of the device is provided in the student's IEP, or
- 2. Permission is received from the student's teacher; e.g., BYOT programs.

Examples of electronic devices that are used as study aids include devices with audio or video recording, iPods®, some cellular telephones, smartphones, laptop computers, and tablet computers or devices, e.g., iPads®.

Examples of electronic devices that are **not** used as study aids include: hand-held electronic games, CD players, MP3 players/iPods® used for a purpose other than a study aid, global positioning systems (GPS), radios, and cellular telephones (with or without cameras) used for a purpose other than a study aid.

The use of technology as educational material in a curriculum-based program is not a necessity but a privilege, and a student does not have an absolute right to use his or her electronic device while at school. Using technology as a study aid must always follow the established rules for the BYOT program. Using technology at all other times must always follow the established rules for cell phones and other electronic devices at school.

The School District is not responsible for the loss or theft of any electronic device brought to school.

Internet Acceptable Use

All use of electronic network use must be consistent with the school's goal of promoting educational excellence by facilitating resource sharing, innovation, and communication. These rules do not attempt to state all required or proscribed behavior by users. However, some specific examples are provided. The failure of any user to follow these rules will result in the loss of privileges, disciplinary action, and/or appropriate legal action.

Unacceptable Use - The user is responsible for his or her actions and activities involving the network. Some examples of unacceptable uses are:

- a) Using the network for any illegal activity, including violation of copyright or other contracts, or transmitting any material in violation of any U.S. or State Law;
- b) Unauthorized downloading of software, regardless of whether it is copyrighted or de-virused;
- c) Downloading copyrighted material for anything other than personal use;
- d) Using the network for private financial or commercial gain;
- e) Wastefully using resources, such as file space or paper;
- f) Gaining unauthorized access to resources or entities;
- g) Invading the privacy of individuals;
- h) Using another user's account or password;
- i) Posting material authored or created by another without his/her consent;
- j) Posting anonymous messages;
- k) Using the network for commercial or private advertising;
- l) Accessing, submitting, posting, publishing or displaying any defamatory, inaccurate, abusive, obscene, profane, sexually oriented, threatening, racially offensive, harassing or illegal material; and
- m) Using the network while access privileges are suspended or revoked

Guidelines for Student Distribution of Non-School-Sponsored Publications

A student or group of students seeking to distribute more than 10 copies of the same material on one or more days to students must comply with the following guidelines:

- 1. The student(s) must notify the building principal of the intent to distribute, in writing, at least 24 hours before distributing the material. No prior approval of the material is required.
- 2. The material may be distributed at times and locations selected by the building principal, such as, before the beginning or ending of classes at a central location inside the building.
- 3. The building principal may impose additional requirements whenever necessary to prevent disruption, congestion, or the perception that the material is school-endorsed.
- 4. Distribution must be done in an orderly and peaceful manner, and may not be coercive.
- 5. The distribution must be conducted in a manner that does not cause additional work for school personnel. Students who distribute material are responsible for cleaning up any materials left on school grounds.
- 6. Students must not distribute material that:
 - a. Will cause substantial disruption of the proper and orderly operation and discipline of the school or school activities;
 - b. Violates the rights of others, including but not limited to, material that is libelous, invades the privacy of others, or infringes on a copyright;
 - c. Is socially inappropriate or inappropriate due to the students' maturity level, including but not limited to, material that is obscene, pornographic, or pervasively lewd and vulgar, contains indecent and vulgar language, or sexting as defined by School Board policy and Student Handbook;
 - d. Is reasonably viewed as promoting illegal drug use; or
 - e. Is primarily prepared by non-students and distributed in elementary and/or middle schools.³
- 7. A student may use the School District's Uniform Grievance Procedure to resolve a complaint.
- 8. Whenever these guidelines require written notification, the appropriate administrator may assist the student in preparing such notification.

³ This sentence should not be included in high school student handbooks.

A student or group of students seeking to distribute 10 or fewer copies of the same publication on one or more days to students must distribute such material at times and places and in a manner that will not cause substantial disruption of the proper and orderly operation and discipline of the school or school activities and in compliance with paragraphs 4, 5, 6, and 7.

The distribution of non-school-sponsored written material must occur at a time and place and in a manner that will not cause disruption, be coercive, or result in the perception that the distribution or the material is endorsed by the school district.

Photographs and Videos of Students

Pictures of Unnamed Students.

Students may occasionally appear in photographs and videotapes taken by school staff members, other students, or other individuals authorized by the Building Principal. The school may use these pictures, without identifying the student, in various publications, including the school yearbook, school newspaper, and school website. No consent or notice is needed or will be given before the school uses pictures of unnamed students taken while they are at school or a school-related activity.

Pictures of Named Students.

Many times, however, the school will want to identify a student in a school picture. School officials want to acknowledge those students who participate in a school activity or deserve special recognition.

In order for the school to publish a picture with a student identified by name, one of the student's parents or guardians must sign a consent form. Please complete and sign this form to allow the school to publish and otherwise use photographs and videotapes, with your child or ward identified, while he or she is enrolled in this school.

Pictures of Students Taken by Non-School Agencies.

While the school limits access to school buildings by outside photographers, it has no control over news media or other entities that may publish a picture of a named or unnamed student.

School staff members will not, however, identify a student for an outside photographer.

Network Etiquette

The user is expected to abide by the generally accepted rules of network etiquette. These include, but are not limited to, the following:

- a) Be polite. Do not become abusive in your messages to others.
- b) Use appropriate language. Do not swear, or use vulgarities or any other inappropriate language.
- c) Do not reveal the personal addresses or telephone numbers of students or colleagues.
- d) Recognize that electronic mail (E-mail) is not private. People who operate the system have access to all mail. Messages relating to or in support of illegal activities may be reported to the authorities.
- e) Do not use the network in any way that would disrupt its use by other users.
- f) Consider all communications and information accessible via the network to be private property.

No Warranties - The District makes no warranties of any kind, whether expressed or implied, for the service it is providing. The District will not be responsible for any damages you suffer. This includes loss of data resulting from delays, non-deliveries, missed-deliveries, or service interruptions caused by its negligence or your errors or omissions. Use of any information obtained via the Internet is at your own risk. The District specifically denies any responsibility for the accuracy or quality of information obtained through its services.

Indemnification - The user agrees to indemnify the School District for any losses, costs, or damages, including reasonable attorney fees, incurred by the District relating to, or arising out of, any breach of this **Authorization**.

Security - Network security is a high priority. If you can identify a security problem on the Internet, you must notify the system administrator or Building Principal. Do not demonstrate the problem to other users. Keep your account and password confidential. Do not use another individual's account without written permission from that individual. Attempts to log on to the Internet as a system administrator will result in cancellation of user privileges. Any user identified as a security risk may be denied access to the network.

Vandalism - Vandalism will result in cancellation of privileges and other disciplinary action. Vandalism is defined as any malicious attempt to harm or destroy data of another user, the Internet, or any other network. This includes, but is not limited to, the uploading or creation of computer viruses.

Copyright Web Publishing Rules - Copyright law and District policy prohibit the republishing of text or graphics found on the Web or on District Web sites or file servers, without explicit written permission.

- a) For each re-publication (on a Web site or file server) of a graphic or text file that was produced externally, there must be a notice at the bottom of the page crediting the original producer and noting how and when permission was granted. If possible, the notices should also include the Web address of the original sources.
- b) Students and staff engaged in producing Web pages must provide library media specialists with e-mail or hard copy permissions before the Web pages are published. Printed evidence of "public domain" status documents must be provided.
- c) The absence of a copyright notice may not be interpreted as permission to copy the materials. Only the copyright owner may provide the permission. The manager of the Web site displaying the material may not be considered a source of permission.

Use of Electronic Mail – The District's electronic mail system, and its constituent software, hardware, and data files, are owned and controlled by the School District. The School District provides e-mail to aid students and staff members in fulfilling their duties and responsibilities, and as an educational tool.

- a) The District reserves the right to access and disclose the contents of any account on its system without prior notice or permission from the account's user. Unauthorized access by any student or staff member to an electronic mail account is strictly prohibited.
- b) Each person should use the same degree of care in drafting an electronic mail message as would be put into a written memorandum or document. Nothing should be transmitted in an e-mail message that would be inappropriate in a letter or memorandum.
- c) Electronic messages transmitted via the District's Internet gateway carry with them an identification of the user's Internet "domain." This domain name is a registered domain name and identifies the author as being with the School District. Great care should be taken, therefore, in the composition of such messages and how such messages might reflect on the name and reputation of this School District. Users will be held personally responsible for the content of any and all electronic mail messages transmitted to external recipients.

d) Any message received from an unknown sender via the Internet should either be immediately deleted or forwarded to the system administrator. Downloading any file attached to any Internet-based message is prohibited unless the user is certain of the message's authenticity and the nature of the file so transmitted.

Use of the School District's electronic mail system constitutes consent to these regulations.

Non-School-Sponsored Publications/Websites

School-sponsored publications, productions and websites are governed by the Speech Rights of Student Journalists Act, school board policies and the student/parent handbook. Except as provided below, a student journalist has the right to exercise freedom of speech and of the press in school-sponsored media, including the right to determine the news, opinion, feature, and advertising content of school-sponsored media

Student journalists are prohibited from using school sponsored media in a way that:

- 1. Is libelous, slanderous, or obscene;
- 2. Constitutes an unwanted invasion of privacy;
- 3. Violates Federal or State law, including the constitutional rights of third parties; or
- 4. Incites students to (a) commit an unlawful act; (b) violate any school district policy or student handbook procedure; or (c) materially and substantially disrupt the orderly operations of the school.

All school-sponsored media shall comply with the ethics and rules of responsible journalism. Text that fits into numbers one through four above will not be tolerated and school officials and student media advisers may edit or delete such material.

The author's name will accompany personal opinions and editorial statements. An opportunity for the expression of differing opinions from those published/produced will be provided within the same media.

No expression made by students in the exercise of freedom of speech or freedom of the press under this policy shall be deemed to be an expression of the school, school district or an expression of school board policy.

Students are prohibited from accessing and/or distributing at school any pictures, written material, or electronic material, including material from the Internet or from a blog, that:

- 1. Will cause substantial disruption of the proper and orderly operation and discipline of the school or school activities;
- 2. Violates the rights of others, including but not limited to material that is libelous, invades the privacy of others, or infringes on a copyrights;
- 3. Is socially inappropriate or inappropriate due to maturity level of the students, including but not limited to material that is obscene, pornographic, or pervasively lewd and vulgar, or contains indecent and vulgar language.
- 4. Is primarily intended for the immediate solicitation of funds; or
- 5. Is distributed in kindergarten through eighth grade and is primarily prepared by non-students, unless it is being used for school purposes. Nothing herein shall be interpreted to prevent the inclusion of material from outside sources or the citation to such sources as long as the material to be distributed or accessed is primarily prepared by students.

The distribution of non-school-sponsored written material must occur at a time and place and in a manner that will not cause disruption, be coercive, or result in the perception that the distribution or the material is endorsed by the school district.

CHAPTER 8: SEARCH AND SEIZURE

Search and Seizure

In order to maintain order safety and security in the schools, school authorities are authorized to conduct reasonable searches of school property and equipment, as well as of students and their personal effects. "School authorities" includes school liaison police officers.

School property and equipment as well as personal effects left there by students

School authorities may inspect and search school property and equipment owned or controlled by the school (such as lockers, desks, and parking lots), as well as personal effects left there by a student, without notice to or the consent of the student. Students have no reasonable expectation of privacy in these places or areas or in their personal effects left there.

The Principal may request the assistance of law enforcement officials to conduct inspections and searches of lockers, desks, parking lots, and other school property and equipment for illegal drugs, weapons, or other illegal or dangerous substances or materials, including searches conducted through the use of specially trained dogs.

Student Searches

School authorities may search a student and/or the student's personal effects in the student's possession (such as, purses, wallets, knapsacks, book bags, lunch boxes, etc.) when there is a reasonable ground for suspecting that the search will produce evidence the particular student has violated or is violating either the law or the school or district's student rules and policies. The search will be conducted in a manner that is reasonably related to its objective of the search and not excessively intrusive in light of the student's age and sex, and the nature of the infraction.

When feasible, the search should be conducted as follows:

- 1. Outside the view of others, including students
- 2. In the presence of a school administrator or adult witness
- 3. By a certified employee or liaison police officer of the same sex as the student.

School officials may require a student to cooperate in an investigation if there is specific information about activity on the student's account on a social networking website that violates the school's disciplinary rules or school district policy. In the course of the investigation, the student may be required to share the content that is reported in order for the school to make a factual determination. School officials may not request or require a student of his or her parent/guardian to provide a password or other related account information to gain access to the student's account or profile on a social networking website.

Seizure of Property

If a search produces evidence that the student has violated or is violating either the law or the school or district's policies or rules, evidence may be seized and impounded by school authorities, and disciplinary action may be taken. When appropriate, evidence may be transferred to law enforcement authorities.

Questioning of Students Suspected of Committing Criminal Activity

Before a law enforcement officer, school resource officer, or other school security person detains and questions on school grounds a student under 18 years of age who is suspected of committing a criminal act, the building principal or designee will: (a) Notify or attempt to notify the student's parent/guardian and document the time and manner in writing; (b) Make reasonable efforts to ensure the student's parent/guardian is present during questioning or, if they are not present, ensure that a school employee (including, but not limited to, a social worker, psychologist, nurse, guidance counselor, or any other mental health professional) is present during the

questioning; and (c) If practicable, make reasonable efforts to ensure that a law enforcement officer trained in promoting safe interactions and communications with youth is present during the questioning.

CHAPTER 9: ATHLETICS AND EXTRACURRICULAR ACTIVITIES

EXTRACURRICULAR HANDBOOK FOR NORTH BOONE UNIT DISTRICT #200

It is the intent of this handbook to establish guidelines and general regulations governing extracurricular activities for North Boone Unit District 200. We ask that you and your parents review the handbook carefully and keep it throughout your participation in extracurricular activities.

When you are a part of an extracurricular program, you are a representative of North Boone Unit District 200. You are expected to demonstrate appropriate behavior at all times. Unit District 200 needs quality people to have quality programs.

The Extracurricular Handbook is meant to compliment all rules and regulations set forth in the Student Handbooks and Board Policy. Students participating in extracurricular activities will also be governed by the discipline code, which governs the entire student body.

In establishing this handbook, an attempt has been made to include all areas, problems, and circumstances, which might arise during a particular extracurricular season at North Boone Unit District 200 schools. However, it is realized that not all situations can be anticipated and many decisions will have to be made as actions occur.

Extracurricular activities are a privilege and integral part of the total educational process. The important goals of the extracurricular program are to offer students direction in developing healthful living habits, discipline, leadership, sportsmanship, and acceptance of rules and responsibilities. While we strive to win as often as we can, we are mindful that how we win or lose tells more about us than the final score.

The extracurricular handbook will be enforced for all participants in extracurricular activities at North Boone Unit District 200 schools. This also includes all persons connected with the various groups, such as cheerleaders, managers, etc. While participating, we ask that you keep these thoughts in mind:

- 1. Participation is a privilege and you are participating by choice.
- 2. You are representing yourself, your family, the school and community. Participate in a manner that reflects a positive outcome.
- 3. Extracurricular activities are part of the educational process, if you are unsure about a situation consult an adult for advice.

Goals of the Athletic Program

- 1. Demonstrate good sportsmanship as a means for learning good citizenship.
- 2. Experience working as a team member, exercising self-discipline and self-sacrifice in order to achieve team goals.
- 3. Experience a feeling of self-worth and to develop self-confidence.
- 4. Build positive attitudes towards life and extracurricular activity.
- 5. Develop physical talents to their maximum potential.
- 6. Teach fundamental skills in all areas.
- 7. Develop skills in the areas of problem-solving and decision-making.
- 8. Develop well-rounded student personnel.
- 9. Produce a rallying point and unity within school and community to help develop school spirit and loyalty.

Mission Statement for Extracurricular Activities

The mission of the North Boone School District is the teaching of fundamental skills, strategies and the motivation of our parents and students for the inherent worth of athletic competition and the carryover of positive attitudes in school climate.

Student-Athlete Responsibilities

As a student-athlete and member of the North Boone community, I recognize that I have a responsibility to conduct myself in a manner that represents myself, my family, my school and community with pride. I further understand that actions I choose which negatively impact myself, family, team, school or community are grounds for consequences, up to and including dismissal from the team.

Prior to participation in any school-sponsored extracurricular athletic event, the student-athlete must:

- 1. Meet the academic criteria set forth by the Board of Education.
- 2. Provide written permission from parents/guardians allowing student participation, giving the district full waiver responsibility of the risks involved.
- 3. Provide a valid physical form on or before the first day of practice. Per IHSA rules, physicals are valid for 395 days.
- 4. Show proof of accident insurance coverage either by a policy purchased through the District-approved insurance plan or a parent/guardian waiver indicating the student is covered under a family insurance plan.
- 5. Provide a signed student-athlete/parent contract.
- 6. Payment of the required athletic fee.
- 7. Provide a signed IHSA Drug Testing Consent Form. (Varsity athletes competing in an IHSA-sponsored tournament only.)
- 8. Watch IHSA Concussion Video.

Requirements for Participation in Extracurricular Athletic Activities

A student must have the following fully executed documents on file in the school office before being allowed to participate in any extracurricular athletic activity.

- 1. A current certificate of physical fitness issued by a licensed physician, an advanced practice nurse or physician assistant. The preferred certificate of physical fitness is the Illinois High School Association's "Pre-Participation Physical Examination Form."
- 2. A permission slip to participate in the specific athletic activity signed by the student's parent/guardian.

⁴ Substitute "Illinois Elementary School Association's "Pre-participation Examination Form" if appropriate.

- 3. Proof the student is covered by medical insurance.
- 4. A signed agreement by the student not to ingest or otherwise use any drugs on the IHSA's most current banned substance list (without a written prescription and medical documentation provided by a licensed physician who performed an evaluation for a legitimate medical condition) and a signed agreement by the student and the student's parent/guardian agreeing to IHSA's Performance-Enhancing Substance Testing Policy.⁵
- 5. A signed agreement by the student and the student's parent/guardian authorizing compliance with the School District's Extracurricular Drug and Alcohol Testing Policy; and
- 6. Signed documentation agreeing to comply with the School District's policies and procedures on student athletic concussions and head injuries.

Eligibility

Selection of members or participants in extracurricular and athletic activities is at the discretion of the designated teachers, sponsors, and coaches.

In order to be eligible to participate in extracurricular athletic activities, a student must be passing 5 academic classes. Any student failing to meet academic requirements will be suspended from the sport or activity for 7 calendar days or until all academic requirements are met, whichever is longer.⁷

IHSA [or] IESA[§]

Eligibility for most athletics is also governed by the rules of the Illinois High School Association [or] Illinois Elementary School Association and, if applicable, these rules will apply in addition to this Extracurricular Athletic Code. In the case of a conflict between IHSA [or] IESA and this Extracurricular Athletic Code, the most stringent rule will be enforced.

Absence from School on Day of Sport or Activity

A student who is absent from school is ineligible for any extracurricular or athletic activity on that day unless the absence has been approved in writing by the principal. Exceptions may be made by the designated teacher, sponsor or coach: 1) for a pre-arranged medical absence; or 2) for a death in the student's family; or 3) a religious ceremony or event.

A student who has been suspended from school is also suspended from participation in all extracurricular and athletic activities for the duration of the suspension.

A student who is absent from school on a Friday before a Saturday event will be withheld from

⁶ See "Drug and Alcohol Testing Program," below. This is an optional program.

⁵ Required for IHSA schools.

⁷ This entire paragraph may be omitted for Kindergarten through 8th grade.

⁸ Select the appropriate text if your school is a member of IESA or IHSA.

Saturday sports and activities.

Travel

All students must travel to sporting events and activities and return home from such events with the team on which the student participates by use of school approved means of transportation. A written waiver of this rule may be issued by the teacher, sponsor or coach in charge of the sport or activity upon advance written request of a student's parent/guardian and provided the parent/guardian appears and accepts custody of the student. Oral requests will not be honored and oral permissions are not valid.

Any student found to be in violation of this rule will be subject to discipline in accordance with the Extracurricular Athletic Code of Conduct.

Conduct Code for Participants in Extracurricular Activities

The Superintendent or designee, using input from coaches and sponsors of extracurricular activities, shall develop a conduct code for all participants in extracurricular activities consistent with School Board policy. The conduct code shall: (1) require participants in extracurricular activities to conduct themselves as good citizens and exemplars of their school at all times, including after school, on days when school is not in session, and whether on or off school property; (2) emphasize that hazing and bullying activities are strictly prohibited; and (3) notify participants that failure to abide by it could result in removal from the activity. The conduct code shall be reviewed by the Building Principal periodically at his or her discretion and presented to the Board. All coaches and sponsors of extracurricular activities shall annually review the rules of conduct with participants and provide participants with a copy. In addition, coaches and sponsors of interscholastic athletic programs shall provide instruction on steroid abuse prevention to students in grades 7 through 12 participating in these programs.

Code of Conduct

This Code of Conduct applies to all school-sponsored activities that are neither part of an academic class nor otherwise carry credit or a grade. This Code of Conduct will be enforced 365 days a year, 24 hours a day.⁹

This Code does not contain a complete list of inappropriate behaviors for students in extracurricular athletic activities. Violations will be treated cumulatively, with disciplinary penalties increasing with subsequent violations and a student may be excluded from sports or activities while the school is conducting an investigation regarding that student's conduct.

Students and their parents/guardians are encouraged to seek assistance from the student assistance program regarding alcohol or other drug problems. Family-referrals or self-referrals will be taken into consideration in determining consequences for Code of Conduct violations.

The student shall not:

1. Violate the school rules and district policies on student discipline including policies and procedures on student behavior;

⁹ Make sure that the scope of the athletic code of conduct is aligned to district policy.

- 2. Ingest or otherwise use a beverage containing alcohol (except for religious purposes);
- 3. Ingest or otherwise use tobacco or nicotine in any form;
- 4. Ingest or otherwise use, possess, buy, sell, barter, or distribute any product composed purely of caffeine in a loose powder form or any illegal substance (including mood-altering and performance enhancing drugs or chemicals) or paraphernalia;
- 5. Ingest or otherwise use, possess, buy, sell, barter, or distribute any object that is or could be considered a weapon or any item that is a look alike weapon. This prohibition does not prohibit legal use of weapons in cooking and in athletics, such as archery, martial arts practice, target shooting, hunting, and skeet;
- 6. Attend a party or other gathering and/or ride in a vehicle where alcoholic beverages and/or controlled substances are being consumed by minors;
- 7. Act in an unsportsmanlike manner;
- 8. Violate any criminal law, including but not limited to, assault, battery, arson, theft, gambling, eavesdropping, vandalism, and reckless driving;
- 9. Haze or bully other students;
- 10. Violate the written rules for the extracurricular or athletic activity;
- 11. Behave in a manner that is detrimental to the good of the group or school;
- 12. Be insubordinate or disrespectful toward the activity's sponsors or team's coaching staff;
- 13. Falsify any information contained on any permit or permission form required by the activity or sport.

Hazing is any humiliating or dangerous activity expected of a student to belong to a team or group, regardless of his or her willingness to participate. *Bullying* includes cyber-bullying (bullying through the use of technology or any electronic communication) and means any severe or pervasive physical or verbal act or conduct, including communications made in writing or electronically, directed toward a student or students that has or can be reasonably predicted to have the effect of one or more of the following:

- 1. Placing the student or students in reasonable fear of harm to the student's or students' person or property;
- 2. Causing a substantially detrimental effect on the student's or students' physical or mental health;
- 3. Substantially interfering with the student's or students' academic performance; or
- 4. Substantially interfering with the student's or students' ability to participate in or benefit from the services, activities, or privileges provided by a school.

Examples of prohibited conduct include name-calling, using derogatory slurs, stalking, sexual violence, causing psychological harm, threatening or causing physical harm, threatened or actual destruction of property, or wearing or possessing items depicting or implying hatred or prejudice of one of the characteristics stated above.

Due Process Procedures

Students who are accused of violating the Code of Conduct are entitled to the following due process:

- 1. The student should be advised of the disciplinary infraction with which he or she is being charged.
- 2. The student shall be entitled to a hearing before an appropriate administrator.
- 3. The student will be able to respond to any charges leveled against him or her.
- 4. The student may provide any additional information he or she wishes for the administrator to consider.
- 5. The administrator, with the help of other staff members if needed, may interview material witnesses or others with evidence concerning the case.

- 6. If the administrator finds, after reviewing the evidence, that the violation occurred, he or she will impose sanctions on the student, as follows:
 - a. Sanctions for violations other than drug and alcohol will be based on the nature of the offense and the number of offenses, and may include suspension from all sports or activities for one of the time periods described below:
 - A specified period of time or percentage of events, competitions, or practices; or
 - The remainder of the season or for the next season; or
 - The remainder of the student's school career.
 - b. Sanctions for alcohol and other drug violations, including tobacco, nicotine and products composed purely of caffeine in a loose powdered form, will be based on the following:

First violation

- Use, ingestion, possession, buying, selling, offering to sell, bartering, or distributing: A suspension of one third of the total number of performances, activities, or competitions or the remainder of the season, whichever is shorter. This penalty may be reduced if the student is enrolled in a drug or alcohol counseling program.
- Attendance at a party or riding in a vehicle where alcoholic beverages and/or controlled substances are being consumed: A suspension of one sixth of the total number of performances, activities or competitions, or the remainder of the season, whichever is shorter.
- The student may be required to practice with the group, regardless of the violation (unless suspended or expelled from school). Second violation
- Use, ingestion, possession, buying, selling, offering to sell, bartering, or distributing: A suspension
 of 12 weeks or 1 season, including suspension from all performances, activities, or competitions
 during this period. To participate again in any extracurricular or athletic activity, the student must
 successfully participate in and complete a school-approved alcohol or drug counseling program and
 follow all recommendations from that program.
- Attendance at a party or riding in a vehicle where alcoholic beverages and/or controlled substances are being consumed: A suspension of one third of the season and all extracurricular group performances, activities, or competitions during this period.
- The student may be required to practice with the group (unless suspended or expelled from school).
 Third violation
- Use, ingestion, possession, buying, selling, offering to sell, bartering, or distributing: A suspension from extracurricular or athletic activities for the remainder of the student's school career.
- Attendance at a party or riding in a vehicle where alcoholic beverages and/or controlled substances are being consumed: A suspension of one calendar year from the date of the suspension, including all extracurricular and athletic activities during this period.
- 7. The administrator will make a written report of his or her decision and rationale. The student may appeal the decision to the superintendent or superintendent's designee.

All students remain subject to the School District's student discipline policy and the school's student/parent handbook.

Performance Enhancing Drug Testing

State law requires the Illinois High School Association (IHSA) to prohibit a student from participating in an athletic competition sponsored or sanctioned by IHSA unless the student has agreed, (a) not to use any performance-enhancing substances on IHSA's current banned drug list, and (b) to submit to random testing for these substances in the student's body if the student is in high school. In addition, the student's parent/guardian must sign a statement for IHSA containing specific acknowledgments including that the student, if in high school, may be subject to random performance-enhancing substance testing and that violating the laws regulating the use of performance-enhancing substances is a crime. IHSA, with oversight from the Illinois Department of Public Health, administers a performance enhancing substance testing program under which high school participants in athletic competition sponsored or sanctioned by IHSA are tested at multiple times throughout the athletic season for the presence in their bodies of performance-enhancing substances on the IHSA's banned drug list.

Injuries and Medical Orders

- 1. Any injuries that require a doctor's care must have a signed release from the doctor before resuming activity in that activity.
- 2. Students not participating in P.E. classes because of injury or illness may not participate in an athletic or cheerleading activity.

Student Managers

Student managers are governed by the same rules as athletes, except they are not required to take physicals, pay fees, or carry insurance.

Student Participation in two or more sports/activities (Policy 7:300)

Participation in more than one sport in District 200 at the same time will be permitted under certain circumstances. The coaches of both sports would have to give their written consent along with the parents and principal.

- Students will not be allowed to participate in two extracurricular athletic activities (including cheerleading and dance team) during the same season if the practice and/or competition times conflict.
- No student will be allowed to participate on multiple teams if cuts were used to establish the team-members of either teams.

Player Buses

- 1. Students participating in school-sponsored activities must ride to games in the transportation provided by the school. In case of a conflict, arrangements must be made prior to the conflict. Students cannot drive to the event! Students are also to ride the provided transportation home from the activity unless a parent or approved proxy, 25 years or older, signs the student out with the coach. Students cannot sign out other students. When on activity trips, all students, whether spectator or participants, are representatives of the North Boone School District and are expected to conduct themselves accordingly. If a bus is not available for transporting the team athletes may be transported in either the coaches' or parents' automobile with written parent permission.
- 2. Fans will not be allowed to ride the player bus; this includes both students and adults.

- 3. Cheerleaders at the high school level will ride the bus provided by the District. At the elementary level they will ride the team bus
- 4. Fan buses may be provided at the high school level for high school students or adults. Cost of the trip will be \$2.00. Students must also have signed permission slips. There are no fan buses at the elementary level.

Return of Equipment/Uniforms

- 1. Athletes must have all equipment/uniforms turned in from the previous sport before they can begin the next sport.
- 2. Equipment/uniform must be returned in the same condition that it was given to the student.
- 3. If the uniform is not returned promptly or if the uniform is damaged due to neglect or abuse the student will have to pay the replacement cost of the uniform. Grades, report cards, and participation in the graduation ceremony will be withheld and the student will be banned from all further participation in extracurricular activities in the event that uniforms are not returned or damages not paid.

Playing Time Policy

Playing time is something that student-athletes earn. The decision as to who plays how much is made solely by the coach in charge. Parents and students may support the decision making process better if they understand it. All athletes on the team are ranked by their playing ability and their attitude to achieve team success. Generally, more capable athletes will play more than less capable athletes. If a game is a close contest then less capable athletes will play less time, if any. If the game is a blowout for either team then less capable athletes may play more time. Coaches must play every member of the team a minimum of ten minutes during the season. This does not apply to junior varsity or seventh grade athletes who have played at the junior varsity or seventh grade level and have suited up with the varsity or eighth grade team.

Conflict Resolution

At times parents have concerns about how things are handled at school and on the team. The following procedure should be used to ensure that concerns are handled promptly and directly.

- Step 1. Talk to the teacher or coach directly involved with the concern. Most matters can be resolved with a parent/teacher discussion.
- Step 2. If a parent and a teacher cannot resolve the concern, speak with the Athletic Director.
- Step 3. In the event the problem is not solved, contact the building principal.
- Step 4. In the event the problem is still not resolved, contact the superintendent.
- Step 5. Matters that cannot be resolved in the first three steps are usually matters that involve school policy. School policy is set by the Board of Education. It is at this time that the matter should be brought to the attention of the Board for review.

This will be handled through the Superintendent.

Extracurricular Discipline Code

In addition to the regular Discipline Code, students who are representing the school district in extra- curricular activities must also follow the rules set forth in the athletic handbook. The discipline code as it pertains to participation in extracurricular activities will be enforceable from the moment a student joins an extra-curricular

activity (first practice) until that student leaves the school district (graduation/transfer). This policy shall be cumulative from one activity to another.

Students who receive an out-of-school suspension will not be allowed to participate in contests or practices for the duration of the suspension. For clarification purposes, the student may participate on the day after the last day of the out-of-school suspension. The administrator may initiate the action at any step indicated, depending on the severity of the misbehavior or in cases of frequent recurrence of lapse of discipline on the part of the student. Principals are not obligated to act in all instances of violations of this code if the evidence is not substantiated.

The Board of Education defines the following list of offenses as gross misconduct or gross disobedience. The local sheriff's police may be called when state laws are violated on school property or at any school function. NOTE: Any combination of the following offenses in rule #1 shall follow in the same 1st, 2nd, and 3rd. offense sequence.

- The following offenses will result in the listed consequences:
 - Willful insubordination directed toward a staff member:
 - o Inciting group violence:
 - Verbal abuse directed toward any staff member, official and/or spectator (use of profanity or derogatory language or obscene gestures):
 - o Fighting:
 - Willful destruction or defacement of school property or the property of others:
- 1st Offense of School Year
 - Exclusion from at least 10% of games, contests, events. (Must be at least 1 game, contest, or event)
- 2nd Offense of School Year ii) Exclusion for rest of individual sport or event season
- 3rd Offense of School Year iii) Exclusion for rest of school year
- The following offenses no matter when they occur will result in the listed consequences:

Possession/Use of tobacco products

1st Offense of School Year

Exclusion from games, contests or events for 20 calendar days from the date of the write-up or reevaluation assessment required. The student will be required to participate in all practices.

2nd Offense of the School Year

Exclusion from games, practices, or events for 40 calendar days from the date of the write-up and continued exclusion from further participation until presentation of proof that student with parent knowledge has participated in a substance abuse assessment.

3rd Offense of the School Year

Exclusion for the rest of the school year.

Possession/Use of alcoholic beverages, narcotics, controlled substances or any look-alike substance:

1st Offense of the School Year

Exclusion for the rest of the school year. In lieu of exclusion for the rest of the school year, it is required that students actively participate in a substance abuse program. The program must be approved by the administration

and certified in writing by a doctor or appropriate agency. The student and his/her parents will bear the burden of all financial obligations for the approved program. If actively participating in an approved program and meeting all the requirements of the program, the student will be excluded from games, contests, or events for 40 calendar days from the date of the write-up. The student will be required to participate in all practices.

2nd Offense of the School Year

Exclusion for the rest of the school year.

Possession of stolen property and/or theft

1st Offense of the School Year

Exclusion from at least two games or events

2nd Offense of the School Year

Exclusion for rest of the individual sport or event season

3rd Offense of the School Year

Exclusion for rest of school year

Physical assault on a school employee

Any Offense

Exclusion for rest of school year

False fire alarm, false 911 calls, bomb threat, weapon threat, threat of bodily harm or setting fires

Any Offense

Exclusion for the rest of the school year

Possession of weapons (any instrument or substance that can be used to inflict bodily injury)

Any Offense

Exclusion for the rest of the school year

Self-Report

Students who self-report their violation of the handbook prior to any report from law agencies or investigation/questioning by school officials will have their suspension from games, contests, or events dropped. All other penalties will apply. This is a one-time use only per student, and does not apply to D, E, or F above.

IHSA SPORTSMANSHIP BY-LAW 6.011

Any player ejected from a contest for unsportsmanlike conduct shall be ineligible for the next interscholastic contest at that level of competition, and all other interscholastic contests at any level in the interim, in addition to other penalties the IHSA or school may assess.

IHSA SPORTSMANSHIP BY-LAW 6.012

Any coach ejected from a contest for unsportsmanlike conduct shall be ineligible for the next interscholastic contest at that level of competition, and all other interscholastic contests at any level in the interim, in addition to other penalties the IHSA or school may assess.

Parent Code of Conduct

Often we lose sight of the goals of the athletic program and winning AT ALL COSTS becomes the only goal. When this happens we lose much of what is valuable about our extra-curricular athletic program and we jeopardize the other goals of the athletic program. We expect parents to model positive attitudes and be role models of sportsmanship to their children who participate in the sports program in the North Boone School District. Parents are asked to please refrain from second-guessing and criticizing the coach in front of the student athlete. Parents who wish to criticize the coach's strategy or decisions must make an appointment to visit the coach on a day following the game in question. Coaches will not discuss parent complaints or criticisms on the day of the game. Unless otherwise asked, parents are not allowed in the locker room. State law prohibits fans and parents from touching a coach, player, official, or spectator in a provoking manner.

IHSA SPORTSMANSHIP BY-LAW 2.042

IHSA member schools have the responsibility to maintain proper crowd control and enforce principles of good sportsmanship and ethics. Spectators may be asked to leave the premises for failure to comply with these stated guidelines. The IHSA Executive Director shall have the authority to investigate reported incidents of unsportsmanlike conduct.

Rules for Spectators at North Boone Games

This includes parents, students, and guests.

Behaviors that are encouraged:

- 1. Shouting encouragement to the players and to the team.
- 2. Cheering with the cheerleaders.
- 3. Generally showing positive behaviors towards the teams, both home and away.

Behaviors to avoid:

- 1. Coaching the students from the sidelines that contradict the instruction of the coach.
- 2. Distracting members of the opposing team.
- 3. Verbally questioning the calls of officials.
- 4. Showing disrespect to the officials or coaches by your yelling; no obscenities will be tolerated.
- 5. Yelling negatively at your child in front of the fans.
- 6. Vocally questioning the coach's strategy and decisions in such a way that it could be embarrassing to the coaches and to the school.

- 7. Students who leave the building will not be allowed to return.
- 8. Drinks are not allowed in the gymnasium.
- 9. There will be no smoking in any buildings or on any grounds of North Boone District. (State Law)

Fans who display the above negative behavior may draw a penalty for the home team. The fans that display the above behavior may be warned or asked to leave the game.

Extracurricular and Co-Curricular Activities (Policy 6:190)

Extracurricular and Co-Curricular Activities

The Superintendent shall approve all District-sponsored extracurricular and co-curricular activities, using the following criteria:

- 1. The activity will contribute to the leadership abilities, social well-being, self-realization, good citizenship, or general growth of members.
- 2. Fees are reasonable and do not exceed the actual cost of operation.
- 3. Student body desires are considered.
- 4. The activity will be supervised by a school-approved sponsor.

Building Principals are responsible for the scheduling and announcing of student extracurricular and co-curricular activities.

Students can only participate in competitive extracurricular activities in the building where they attend school. Non-school sponsored student groups are governed by the District's policy on student use of school buildings.

Academic Criteria for Participation

The District realizes the value of extracurricular activities in producing a well-rounded student. It is the intent of the District that the participation in extracurricular activities and interscholastic competition is a profitable educational experience. In order to accomplish this end, fair and enforceable rules and regulations must be in place. The following rules apply to all extracurricular activities, IHSA governed activities (athletics, music, chess, etc.) and all other activities including cheerleading.

High School Students

Attendance

- 1. A student must be in attendance for the entire school day in order to participate in a District extracurricular activity. If a student is present for at least 300 minutes of academic instruction, they will be considered present for a full day of school. Emergency situations shall be given due consideration.
- 2. A student must attend a member school and may only represent in competition the school where the student attends.
- 3. A student must be enrolled and attending classes no later than the beginning of the 11th school day of the semester.
- 4. If a student attends school for ten or more days any one semester, the semester will count as one of the eight semesters the student is allowed for athletic eligibility during the student's high school career.
- 5. If a student is absent from school for ten consecutive days during a semester, except for specific reasons outlined in the By-laws, the student will be ineligible for the rest of the semester.

Participation Limitations

1. Students who are representing the District in extracurricular activities must apply the rules of conduct found in the North Boone School District Discipline Code, Policy 7:190, and the

Extracurricular/Athletic Discipline Code, Policy 7:190, every day and time of the week from the first day of formal organization and/or practice and extend through the last event of that activity. The administrator may initiate the action at any step indicated, depending on the severity of the misbehavior or in cases of frequent disciplinary incidents involving the student. Principals are not obligated to act in all instances of violations of this code if the evidence is not substantiated.

- 2. After a student enrolls in the ninth grade, the student will be eligible for no more than eight semesters.
- 3. A student's seventh and eighth semesters of eligibility must be consecutive. Other semesters of possible eligibility need not be consecutive.
- 4. After a student enrolls in ninth grade, a student will be eligible for no more than four seasons of competition in any sport.

Scholastic Standing

- 1. A student must be passing five classes to participate in contests/events with all classes being considered (opting out of physical education does not count as a class). Grades for eligibility are cumulative for the semester. They do not start either weekly or quarterly. Eligibility will be checked on a weekly basis. Grades will be turned in on Thursday and reported to the coaches/sponsor's on Monday. If grades indicate the student is ineligible, the student will not be able to participate in contests/events that week, Monday through Sunday. However, during periods of ineligibility, the student is required to attend practice and may attend meetings. The third week a student is ineligible; the student will be removed from the team/activity. In the case of an activity, the student will be removed for the semester. Parent(s)/guardian(s) must be notified by phone or mail when the student is declared ineligible. Weeks of ineligibility need not be consecutive. Any student must have passed five classes in the preceding semester to participate in any extracurricular activities. Any student who is academically ineligible (previous semester) on the first day of practice may not try out for that sport or activity.
- 2. Students entering the ninth grade will be allowed to participate in extracurricular activities subject to the academic eligibility requirements based on their high school classes.

IHSA Random Testing

Beginning with the 2008-2009 school term, any student-athlete who ingests or otherwise uses substance from the association's banned drug classes, without written permission by a licensed physical, to treat a medical condition, violates IHSA By-law 2.170 and its subsections, and is subject to IHSA penalties, including ineligibility from competition. The IHSA will test certain randomly selected individuals and teams that participate in state series competitions for banned substances. All students participating in IHSA extracurriculars will be required to complete the form to consent to random testing.

Middle School Students

While middle school athletics and cheerleading are not governed by IHSA rules, the District must abide by the rules of the conferences of which we are members and Board policy.

Attendance

A student must be in attendance for the entire school day in order to participate in a District extracurricular activity. Emergency situations shall be given due consideration.

Participation Limitations

Students who are representing the District in extracurricular activities must apply the rules of conduct found in the North Boone School District Discipline Code, Policy 7:190, and the Extracurricular/Athletic Discipline Code, Policy 7:190, every day and time of the week from the first day of formal organization and/or practice and extend through the last event of that activity.

The administrator may initiate the action at any step indicated, depending on the severity of the misbehavior or in cases of frequent disciplinary incidents involving the student. Principals are not obligated to act in all instances of violations of this code if the evidence is not substantiated.

Scholastic Standing

At the middle school level, a student is issued a warning upon the first week of incurring a failing average in one or more subjects. In the second week of incurring a failing average in one or more subjects, a student may practice with the team but may not participate in any contests. After a third week of incurring a failing average, a student will be removed from the team for the remainder of the season. In the case of a club or activity, the student will be removed for the remainder of the quarter. Weeks of ineligibility do not have to be consecutive to advance to the next step of ineligibility. Parent(s)/guardian(s) must be notified by mail or by phone of a student's ineligibility. Periods of ineligibility are from noon on Friday to noon the following Friday.

Conference Affiliation

NBHS is a member of the Big Northern Conference. (East Division)

NBMS is a member of the Mid Northern Conference, and Stateline Football Conference.

Attendance at School Dances

Attendance at school-sponsored dances is a privilege.

Only students who attend the school may attend school-sponsored dances, unless the principal or designee approves a student's guest in advance of the event. A North Boone High School student requesting to bring a guest that is not a North Boone student must complete a guest pass before purchasing a ticket to the dance/special event. This form requires the signature of an administrator of the guest's school or other similar identification of that guest. A student's guest cannot be over 20 years of age or a middle school student.

All school rules, including the school's discipline code and dress code are in effect during school-sponsored dances.

Students who violate the school's discipline code will be required to leave the dance immediately and the student's parent/guardian will be contacted. The school may also impose other discipline as outlined in the school's discipline code.

Student Athlete Concussions and Head Injuries

Student athletes must comply with Illinois' Youth Sports Concussion Safety Act and all protocols, policies and bylaws of the Illinois High School Association¹⁰ before being allowed to participate in any athletic activity, including practice or competition.

A student who was removed from practice or competition because of a suspected concussion shall be allowed to return only after all statutory prerequisites are completed, including without limitation, the School District's return-to-play and return-to-learn protocols.

The Superintendent or designee shall develop and implement a program to manage concussions and head injuries suffered by student athletes. The program shall:

- 1. Comply with the concussion protocols, policies, and by-laws of the Illinois High School Association, including its *Protocol for NFHS Concussion Playing Rules* and its *Return to Play Policy*. These specifically require that:
- a. A student athlete who exhibits signs, symptoms, or behaviors consistent with a concussion in a practice or game shall be removed from participation or competition at that time.
- b. A student athlete who has been removed from an interscholastic contest for a possible concussion or head injury may not return to that contest unless cleared to do so by a physician licensed to practice medicine in all its branches in Illinois or a certified athletic trainer.
- c. If not cleared to return to that contest, a student athlete may not return to play or practice until the student athlete has provided his or her school with written clearance from a physician licensed to practice medicine in all its branches in Illinois or a certified athletic trainer working in conjunction with a physician licensed to practice medicine in all its branches in Illinois.
- 2. Inform student athletes and their parents/guardians about this policy in the *Agreement to Participate* or other written instrument that a student athlete and his or her parent/guardian must sign before the student is allowed to participate in a practice or interscholastic competition.
- 3. Provide coaches and student athletes and their parents/guardians with educational materials from the Illinois High School Association regarding the nature and risk of concussions and head injuries, including the risks inherent in continuing to play after a concussion or head injury.
- 4. Include a requirement for staff members to notify the parent/guardian of a student who exhibits symptoms consistent with that of a concussion.

_

¹⁰ Substitute Illinois Elementary School Association if appropriate.

CHAPTER 10: SPECIAL EDUCATION

Education of Children with Disabilities

It is the intent of the district to ensure that students who are disabled within the definition of Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 or the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act are identified, evaluated and provided with appropriate educational services.

The School provides a free appropriate public education in the least restrictive environment and necessary related services to all children with disabilities enrolled in the school. The term "children with disabilities" means children between ages 3 and the day before their 22nd birthday for whom it is determined that special education services are needed. It is the intent of the school to ensure that students with disabilities are identified, evaluated, and provided with appropriate educational services.

A copy of the publication "Explanation of Procedural Safeguards Available to Parents of Students with Disabilities" may be obtained from the school district office.

Students with disabilities who do not qualify for an individualized education program, as required by the federal Individuals with Disabilities Education Act and implementing provisions of this Illinois law, may qualify for services under Section 504 of the federal Rehabilitation Act of 1973 if the student (i) has a physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one or more major life activities, (ii) has a record of a physical or mental impairment, or (iii) is regarded as having a physical or mental impairment.

Behavioral Interventions

Behavioral interventions shall be used with students with disabilities to promote and strengthen desirable behaviors and reduce identified inappropriate behaviors. The School Board will establish and maintain a committee to develop, implement, and monitor procedures on the use of behavioral interventions for children with disabilities.

Discipline of Special Education Students

The District shall comply with the Individuals With Disabilities Education Improvement Act of 2004 and the Illinois State Board of Education's Special Education rules when disciplining special education students. No special education student shall be expelled if the student's particular act of gross disobedience or misconduct is a manifestation of his or her disability.

A special education student may be suspended for periods of no more than 10 consecutive school days in response to separate incidents of misconduct, regardless of whether the student's gross disobedience or misconduct is a manifestation of his or her disabling condition, as long as the repeated removals do not constitute a pattern that amounts to a change in placement (considering factors such as the length of each removal, the total amount of time the student is removed, and the proximity of the removals to one another) and provided that such student receives educational services to the extent required by the IDEA during such removals.

Any special education student may be temporarily excluded from school by court order or by order of a duly appointed State of Illinois hearing officer changing the student's placement to an appropriate interim alternative

educational setting for up to 45 days, if the District demonstrates that maintaining the student in his or her current placement is substantially likely to result in injury to the student or others.

A special education student who has carried a weapon to school or to a school function or who knowingly possesses or uses illegal drugs or sells or solicits the sale of a controlled substance while at school or a school function may be removed from his or her current placement. Such a student shall be placed in an appropriate interim alternative educational setting for no more than 45 days in accordance with the IDEA. The length of time a student with a disability is placed in an alternative educational setting must be the same amount of time that a student without a disability would be subject to discipline.

People with Disabilities

Individuals with disabilities shall be provided an opportunity to participate in all school-sponsored services, programs, or activities and will not be subject to illegal discrimination. Where necessary, the District may provide to persons with disabilities aids, benefits, or services that are separate or different from, but as effective as, those provided to others.

The District will provide auxiliary aids and services where necessary to afford individuals with disabilities equal opportunity to participate in or enjoy the benefits of a service, program, or activity.

Each service, program, or activity operated in existing facilities shall be readily accessible to, and usable by, individuals with disabilities. New construction and alterations to facilities existing before January 26, 1992, will be accessible when viewed in their entirety.

The Superintendent or designee is designated the Title II Coordinator and shall:

- 1. Oversee the District's compliance efforts, recommend necessary modifications to the Board, and maintain the District's final Title II self-evaluation document and keep it available for public inspection, for at least 3 years after its completion date.
- 2. Institute plans to make information regarding Title II's protection available to any interested party.

Individuals with disabilities should notify the Superintendent or Building Principal if they have a disability which will require special assistance or services and, if so, what services are required. This notification should occur as far as possible before the school-sponsored function, program, or meeting.

Individuals with disabilities may allege a violation of this policy or federal law by reporting it to the Superintendent or designated Title II Coordinator, or by filing a grievance under the Uniform Grievance Procedure.

Article XIV of the Illinois School Code places responsibility on local school districts to provide and maintain effective educational programs for all disabled students who are residents of the district. Special education programs and services are for students who exhibit disabling characteristics in the area(s) of a physical disability, social or emotional development, specific learning disabilities, mental impairment, speech and language impairment, autism, traumatic brain injury, hearing impairment, and/or visual impairment. Special education instructional programs and supportive services, including diagnostic services, are available to children who are between the ages of three and twenty-one and who are enrolled in district schools. Referrals for evaluation for special education services are made to the building Principal where your child attends. Special Education services are provided through the Boone County Special Education Cooperative.

Request to Access Classroom or Personnel for Special Education Evaluation or Observation

The parent/guardian of a student receiving special education services, or being evaluated for eligibility, is afforded reasonable access to educational facilities, personnel, classrooms, and buildings. This same right of access is afforded to an independent educational evaluator or a qualified professional retained by or on behalf of a parent or child.

For further information, please contact the school principal.

Related Service Logs

For a child with an individualized education program (IEP), the school district must create related service logs that record the type of related services administered under the child's IEP and the minutes of each type of related service that has been administered. The school will provide a child's parent/guardian a copy of the related service log at the annual review of the child's IEP and at any other time upon request.

Exemption From Physical Education Requirement

A student who is eligible for special education may be excused from physical education courses in either of the following situations:

- 1. He or she (a) is in grades 3-12, (b) his or her IEP requires that special education support and services be provided during physical education time, and (c) the parent/guardian agrees or the IEP team makes the determination; or
- 2. He or she (a) has an IEP, (b) is participating in an adaptive athletic program outside of the school setting, and (c) the parent/guardian documents the student's participation as required by the Superintendent or designee.

A student requiring adapted physical education will receive that service in accordance with the student's Individualized Education Program.

Certificate of High School Completion

A student with a disability who has an Individualized Education Program prescribing special education, transition planning, transition services, or related services beyond the student's 4 years of high school, qualifies for a certificate of completion after the student has completed 4 years of high school. The student is encouraged to participate in the graduation ceremony of his or her high school graduation class.

<u>CHAPTER 11: STUDENT RECORDS AND PRIVACY</u>

Student Privacy Protections

SURVEYS BY THIRD PARTIES

Before a school official or staff member administers or distributes a survey or evaluation created by a third party to a student, the student's parent/guardian may inspect the survey or evaluation, upon their request and within a reasonable time of their request. This applies to every survey: (1) that is created by a person or entity other than a district official, staff member, or student, (2) regardless of whether the student answering the questions can be identified, and (3) regardless of the subject matter of the questions.

Parents who object to disclosure of information concerning their child to a third party may do so in writing to the building principal.

SURVEYS REQUESTING PERSONAL INFORMATION

School officials and staff members will not request, nor disclose, the identity of any student who completes any survey or evaluation (created by any person or entity, including the school or district) containing one or more of the following items:

- Political affiliations or beliefs of the student or the student's parent/guardian.
- Mental or psychological problems of the student or the student's family.
- Behavior or attitudes about sex.
- Illegal, anti-social, self-incriminating, or demeaning behavior.
- Critical appraisals of other individuals with whom students have close family relationships.
- Legally recognized privileged or analogous relationships, such as those with lawyers, physicians, and ministers.
- Religious practices, affiliations, or beliefs of the student or the student's parent/guardian.
- Income other than that required by law to determine eligibility for participation in a program or for receiving financial assistance under such program.

The student's parent/guardian may inspect the survey or evaluation upon, and refuse to allow their child to participate in the survey. The school will not penalize any student whose parent/guardian exercised this option.

INSTRUCTIONAL MATERIAL

A student's parent/guardian may inspect, upon their request, any instructional material used as part of their child's educational curriculum within a reasonable time of their request.

Selling or Marketing Students' Personal Information is Prohibited

No school official or staff member may market or sell personal information concerning students (or otherwise provide that information to others for that purpose). The term personal information means individually identifiable information including: (1) a student or parent's first and last name, (2) a home or other physical address (including street name and the name of the city or town), (3) a telephone number, (4) a Social Security identification number or (5) driver's license number or State identification card. The above paragraph does not

apply: (1) if the student's parent/guardian have consented; or (2) to the collection, disclosure or, use of personal information collected from students for the exclusive purpose of developing, evaluating or providing educational products or services for, or to, students or educational institutions.

Student Records

A school student record is any writing or other recorded information concerning a student and by which a student may be identified individually that is maintained by a school or at its direction or by a school employee, regardless of how or where the information is stored, except for certain records kept in a staff member's sole possession; records maintained by law enforcement officers working in the school; video and other electronic recordings that are created in part for law enforcement, security, or safety reasons or purposes; or safety reasons or purposes, though such electronic recordings may become a student record if the content is used for disciplinary or special education purposes regarding a particular student.

The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) and the Illinois Student Records Act afford parents/guardians and students over 18 years of age ("eligible students") certain rights with respect to the student's school records. They are:

1. The right to inspect and copy the student's education records within 10 school days of the day the District receives a request for access.

The degree of access a student has to his or her records depends on the student's age. Students less than 18 years of age have the right to inspect and copy only their permanent record. Students 18 years of age or older have access and copy rights to both permanent and temporary records. A parent/guardian or student should submit to the building principal a written request that identifies the record(s) he or she wishes to inspect. Within 10 business days, the building principal will make arrangements for access and notify the parent/guardian or student of the time and place where the records may be inspected. In certain circumstances, the District may request an additional 5 business days in which to grant access. The District charges \$.35 per page for copying but no one will be denied their right to copies of their records for inability to pay this cost.

These rights are denied to any person against whom an order of protection has been entered concerning the student.

2. The right to have one or more scores received on college entrance examinations included on the student's academic transcript.

Parents/guardians or eligible students may have one or more scores on college entrance examinations included on the student's academic transcript. The District will include scores on college entrance examinations upon the written request of the parent/guardian or eligible student stating the name of each college entrance examination that is the subject of the request and the dates of the scores that are to be included.

3. The right to request the amendment of the student's education records that the parent/guardian or eligible student believes are inaccurate, irrelevant, or improper.

A parent/guardian or eligible student may ask the District to amend a record that is believed to be inaccurate, irrelevant, or improper. Requests should be sent to the building principal and should clearly identify the record the parent/guardian or eligible student wants changed and the specific reason a change is being sought.

If the District decides not to amend the record, the District will notify the parent/guardian or eligible student of the decision and advise him or her of their right to a hearing regarding the request for amendment. Additional information regarding the hearing procedures will be provided to the parent/guardian or eligible student when notified of the right to a hearing.

4. The right to permit disclosure of personally identifiable information contained in the student's education records, except to the extent that the FERPA or Illinois School Student Records Act authorizes disclosure without consent.

Disclosure without consent is permitted to school officials with legitimate educational or administrative interests. A school official is a person employed by the District as an administrator, supervisor, instructor, or support staff member (including health or medical staff and law enforcement unit personnel); a person serving on the School Board. A school official may also include a volunteer, contractor, or consultant who, while not employed by the school, performs an institutional service or function for which the school would otherwise use its own employees and who is under the direct control of the school with respect to the use and maintenance of personally identifiable information from education records (such as an attorney, auditor, medical consultant, therapist, or educational technology vendor); or any parent/guardian or student serving on an official committee, such as a disciplinary or grievance committee, or assisting another school official in performing his or her tasks. A school official has a legitimate educational interest if the official needs to review an education record in order to fulfill his or her professional responsibility or contractual obligation with the district. Upon request, the District discloses education records without consent to officials of another school district in which a student has enrolled or intends to enroll, as well as to any person as specifically required by State or federal law. Before information is released to these individuals, the parents/guardians or eligible student will receive prior written notice of the nature and substance of the information, and an opportunity to inspect, copy, and challenge such records.

Academic grades and references to expulsions or out-of-school suspensions cannot be challenged at the time a student's records are being forwarded to another school to which the student is transferring. Disclosure is also permitted without consent to: any person for research, statistical reporting or planning, provided that no student or parent/guardian can be identified; any person named in a court order; appropriate persons if the knowledge of such information is necessary to protect the health or safety of the student or other persons; and juvenile authorities when necessary for the discharge of their official duties who request information before adjudication of the student.

5. The right to a copy of any school student record proposed to be destroyed or deleted.

The permanent record is maintained for at least 60 years after the student transfers, graduates, or permanently withdraws. The temporary record is maintained for at least 5 years after the student transfers, graduates, or permanently withdraws. Temporary records that may be of assistance to a student with a disability who graduates or permanently withdraws, may, after 5 years, be transferred to the parent/guardian or to the student, if the student has succeeded to the rights of the parent/guardian. Student temporary records are reviewed every 4 years or upon a student's change in attendance centers, whichever occurs first.

6. The right to prohibit the release of directory information.

Throughout the school year, the District may release directory information regarding students, limited to:

Name

Address

Gender

Grade level

Birth date and place

Parent/guardian names, addresses, electronic mail addresses, and telephone numbers

NBCUSD #200 Handbook

Photographs, videos, or digital images used for informational or news-related purposes (whether by a media outlet or by the school) of a student participating in school or school-sponsored activities, organizations, and athletics that have appeared in school publications, such as yearbooks, newspapers, or sporting or fine arts programs

Academic awards, degrees, and honors

Information in relation to school sponsored activities, organizations, and athletics

Major field of study

Period of attendance in school

Any parent/guardian or eligible student may prohibit the release of any or all of the above information by delivering a written objection to the building principal within 30 days of the date of this notice.

7. The right to request that military recruiters or institutions of higher learning not be granted access to your student's information without your prior written consent

Federal law requires a secondary school to grant military recruiters and institutions of higher learning, upon their request, access to secondary school students' names, addresses, and telephone numbers, unless the parent/guardian, or student who is 18 years of age or older, request that the information not be disclosed without prior written consent. If you wish to exercise this option, notify the building principal.

- 8. The right contained in this statement: No person may condition the granting or withholding of any right, privilege or benefits or make as a condition of employment, credit, or insurance the securing by any individual of any information from a student's temporary record which such individual may obtain through the exercise of any right secured under State law.
- 9. The right to file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Education concerning alleged failures by the District to comply with the requirements of FERPA.

The name and address of the Office that administers FERPA is:

Family Policy Compliance Office U.S. Department of Education 400 Maryland Avenue, SW Washington DC 20202-4605

Student Biometric Information

Before collecting biometric information from students, the school must seek the permission of the student's parent/guardian or the student, if over the age of 18. Biometric information means information that is collected from students based on their unique characters, such as a fingerprint, voice recognition or retinal scan.

Requests from Military or Institutions of Higher Learning

Upon request, military recruiters and institutions of higher learning will be given access to students' names, addresses and telephone numbers. Parents who do not want their child's name to be released (or students over

NBCUSD #200 Handbook
the age of 18 who do not want their name released) should contact the building principal and complete the form in this handbook.

CHAPTER 12: PARENTAL RIGHT NOTIFICATIONS

Standardized Testing

Students and parents/guardians should be aware that students in grades K-12 will take standardized tests throughout the year. A list of tests, corresponding grade levels, and dates of testing will be sent home at the start of each school year. Every effort should be made to schedule doctor, dentist, and all appointments and vacations on days and at times during which testing is not occurring. Parents are encouraged to cooperate in preparing students for the standardized testing, because the quality of the education the school can provide is partially dependent upon the school's ability to continue to prove its success in the state's standardized tests. Parents can assist their students achieve their best performance by doing the following:

- 1. Encourage students to work hard and study throughout the year;
- 2. Ensure students get a good night's sleep the night before exams;
- 3. Ensure students eat well the morning of the exam, particularly ensuring they eat sufficient protein;
- 4. Remind and emphasize for students the importance of good performance on standardized testing;
- 5. Ensure students are on time and prepared for tests, with appropriate materials.
- 6. Teach students the importance of honesty and ethics during the performance of these and other tests;
- 7. Encourage students to relax on testing day.

Homeless Child's Right to Education

When a child loses permanent housing and becomes a homeless person as defined by law, or when a homeless child changes his or her temporary living arrangements, the parent or guardian of the homeless child has the option of either:

- Continuing the child's education in the school of origin for as long as the child remains homeless or, if the
 child becomes permanently housed, until the end of the academic year during which the housing is acquired;
 or
- Enrolling the child in any school that non-homeless students who live in the attendance area in which the child or youth is actually living are eligible to attend.

Each child of a homeless individual and each homeless youth has equal access to the same free, appropriate public education, as provided to other children and youths, including a public pre-school education. A "homeless child" is defined as provided in the McKinney Homeless Assistance Act and State law. The Superintendent shall act as or appoint a Liaison for Homeless Children to coordinate this policy's implementation. A homeless child may attend the District school that the child attended when permanently housed or in which the child was last enrolled. A homeless child living in any District school's attendance area may attend that school.

The Superintendent or designee shall review and revise rules or procedures that may act as barriers to the enrollment of homeless children and youths. In reviewing and revising such procedures, consideration shall be given to issues concerning transportation, immunization, residency, birth certificates, school records and other documentation, and guardianship.

Transportation shall be provided in accordance with the McKinney Homeless Assistance Act and State law. The Superintendent or designee shall give special attention to ensuring the enrollment and attendance of homeless children and youths who are not currently attending school. If a child is denied enrollment or transportation

under this policy, the Liaison for Homeless Children shall immediately refer the child or his or her parent/guardian to the ombudsperson appointed by the Regional Superintendent and provide the child or his or her parent/guardian with a written explanation for the denial. Whenever a child and his or her parent/guardian who initially share the housing of another person due to loss of housing, economic hardship, or a similar hardship continue to share the housing, the Liaison for Homeless Children shall, after the passage of 18 months and annually thereafter, conduct a review as to whether such hardship continues to exist in accordance with State law.

Sex Education

Students will not be required to take or participate in any class or courses in comprehensive sex education, including in grades 6-12, instruction on both abstinence and contraception for the prevention of pregnancy and sexually transmitted diseases, including HIV/AIDS; family life instruction, including in grades 6-12, instruction on the prevention, transmission, and spread of AIDS; instruction on diseases; recognizing and avoiding sexual abuse; or instruction on donor programs for organ/tissue, blood donor, and transplantation, if his or her parent or guardian submits a written objection. The parent or guardian's decision will not be the reason for any student discipline, including suspension or expulsion. Nothing in this Section prohibits instruction in sanitation, hygiene or traditional courses in biology

Parents or guardians may examine the instructional materials to be used in any district sex education class or course.

English Learners

The school offers opportunities for English Learners to achieve at high levels in academic subjects and to meet the same challenging State standards that all children are expected to meet.

Parents/guardians of English Learners will be informed how they can: (1) be involved in the education of their children, and (2) be active participants in assisting their children to attain English proficiency, achieve at high levels within a well-rounded education, and meet the challenging State academic standards expected of all students.

For questions related to this program or to express input in the school's English Language program, contact Nicole Difford at (815)569-2314.

School Visitation Rights

The School Visitation Rights Act permits employed parents/guardians, who are unable to meet with educators because of a work conflict, the right to time off from work under certain conditions to attend necessary school functions such as parent-teacher conferences, academic meetings, and behavioral meetings. Letters verifying participation in this program are available from the school office upon request.

Pesticide Application Notice

The district maintains a registry of parents and guardians of students who have registered to receive written or telephone notification prior to the application of pesticides to school grounds. To be added to the list, please contact Jim Nolan, District Facilities Engineer, at (815)765-3322.

Notification will be given before application of the pesticide. Prior notice <u>is not required</u> if there is imminent threat to health or property.

Mandated Reporters

All school personnel, including teachers and administrators, are required by law to immediately report any and all suspected cases of child abuse or neglect to the Illinois Department of Children and Family Services.

Unsafe School Choice Option

The unsafe school choice option allows students to transfer to another District school or to a public charter school within the District. The unsafe school choice option is available to: (1) All students attending a persistently dangerous school, as defined by State law and identified by the Illinois State Board of Education; and (2) Any student who is a victim of a violent criminal offense that occurred on school grounds during regular school hours or during a school-sponsored event.

Student Privacy

The District has adopted and uses several policies and procedures regarding student privacy, parental access to information and administration of certain physical examinations to students.

Copies of these policies are available upon request.

Sex Offender Notification Law

State law prohibits a convicted child sex offender from being present on school property when children under the age of 18 are present, except for in the following circumstances as they relate to the individual's child(ren):

- 1. To attend a conference at the school with school personnel to discuss the progress of their child.
- 2. To participate in a conference in which evaluation and placement decisions may be made with respect to their child's special education services.
- 3. To attend conferences to discuss issues concerning their child such as retention or promotion.

In all other cases, convicted child sex offenders are prohibited from being present on school property unless they obtain written permission from the superintendent or school board.

Anytime that a convicted child sex offender is present on school property – including the three reasons above - he/she is responsible for notifying the principal's office upon arrival on school property and upon departure from school property. It is the responsibility of the convicted child sex offender to remain under the direct supervision of a school official at all times he/she is in the presence or vicinity of children.

A violation of this law is a Class 4 felony.

Sex Offender & Violent Offender Community Notification Laws

State law requires schools to notify parents/guardians during school registration or parent-teacher conferences that information about sex offenders and violent offenders against youth is available to the public on the Ill. Dept. of State Police (ISP) website. The ISP website contains the following:

Illinois Sex Offender Registry, <u>www.isp.state.il.us/sor/</u> Illinois Murderer and Violent Offender Against Youth Registry, <u>www.isp.state.il.us/cmvo/</u>

Frequently Asked Questions Concerning Sex Offenders, www.isp.state.il.us/sor/faq.cfm

Parent Notices Required by the Every Student Succeeds Act

Teacher Qualifications

A parent/guardian may request, and the District will provide in a timely manner, the professional qualifications of your student's classroom teachers, including, at a minimum, whether:

The teacher has met the State qualifications and licensing criteria for the grade levels and subject areas in which the teacher provides instruction.

The teacher is teaching under emergency or other provisional status.

The teacher is teaching in the field of discipline of the certification of the teacher.

Paraprofessionals provide services to the student and, if so, their qualifications.

Testing Transparency

The State and District requires students to take certain standardized tests.

A parent/guardian may request, and the District will provide in a timely manner, information regarding student participation in any assessments mandated by law or District policy, which shall include information on any applicable right you may have to opt your student out of such assessment.

Annual Report Card

Each year, the District is required to disseminate an annual report card that includes information on the District as a whole and each school served by the District, with aggregate and disaggregated information for each required subgroup of students including: student achievement on academic assessments (designated by category), graduation rates, district performance, teacher qualifications, and certain other information required by federal law.

APPENDIX

A: Student Medical Authorization Form

B: Authorization for Student Self-Medication Form

C: Medicaid Data ReleasE

D: Student Athlete/Parent Contract

2023-2024 NBCUSD #200 Handbook

HEALTH SERVICES – NORTH BOONE COMMUNITY SCHOOLS

Authorization for the Administration of Medic Name of Student	Birthday
Address	Telephone #
Parent Name	School
Dlan	sisian la Clatan ant
Name of Medication/Diagnosis:	sician's Statement
Dosage/Route of Medication:	
Dosage/Route of Medication:	
Frequency/Time to be Administered:	
Duration (week, month, etc.):	
Diagnosis Requiring Medication:	
Intended Effect of the Medication:	
Possible Side Effects:	
Other Medication Student is Receiving:	
PHYSICIAN SIGNATURE:	
Physician Emergency Telephone Number:	Date:
unable to do so or in the event of a medical emergency, I her behalf, to administer or to attempt to administer to my child employees and agents of the School District), lawfully preso may be necessary for the administration of medications to m specifically consent to such practices, and I agree to indemn	r administering medication to my child. However, in the event that I am reby authorize the School District and its employees and agents, in my (or allow my child to self administer, while under the supervision of the cribed medication in the manner described above. I acknowledge that it my child to be performed by an individual other than the school nurse, and airfy and hold harmless the School District and its employees and agents ton conduct, arising out of the self administration of medication
Emergency Telephone Number:	Date:

Self-Administration

I authorize the School District and its employees and agents to allow my child or ward to possess and use his/her own asthma medication and/or epinephrine auto-injector: (1) while in school, (2) while at a school sponsored activity, (3) while under the

NBCUSD #200 Handbook

supervision of school personnel, or (4) before or after normal school activities, such as while in before or after school care on school operated property. Illinois law requires the School District to inform parent(s)/guardian(s) that it, and its employees and agents, incur no liability, except for willful and wanton conduct, as a result of any injury arising from a student's self-administration of medication or epinephrine auto-injector (105 ILCS5/22-30)

"I take full responsibility for the appropriate use of the medication by the student named above and I want my student to carry this medication with him/her. I understand that distribution to any other student will result in suspension and possible expulsion of my child."

PARENT/GUARDIAN SIGNATURE:	Date:
TIME TO TO COME THE STORY OF CALL.	Dutc.

NORTH BOONE COMMUNITY SCHOOLS 6248 North Boone School Road Poplar Grove, IL 61065

NORTH BOONE HEALTH SERVICES

TO: PARENT

FROM: SCHOOL NURSE

RE: MEDICATION ADMINISTRATION

Our school medication policy follows the recommended guidelines from the Illinois Department of Public Health and Illinois State Board of Education. It states that the administration of medication to students during regular school hours and during school related activities should be discouraged unless absolutely necessary for the critical health and well- being of the student. This includes both

PRESCRIPTION AND ANY OVER-THE-COUNTER (OTC) medication.

However, under certain conditions, it may be necessary for the student to take prescribed or over-the-counter medication during school time. All medications, including non-prescription drugs, given in school shall be prescribed by a licensed prescriber on an individual basis as determined by the student's health status. This excludes standing orders. The only exception would be throat lozenges or cough drops (not candy or liquids) which may be sent to school if a parent provides them and writes a note requesting their child be allowed to use them during school. All notes are to be checked by the nurse.

A written order for prescription and non-prescription medications must be obtained from the student's licensed prescriber (defined as physician, dentist, or podiatrist). Medication must be brought to school by a responsible adult and must be in the original container or package including all prescription or OTC information. In addition to the prescriber's order, a written request shall be obtained from the parent/guardian requesting the medication be given during school hours. It is the parent/guardian's responsibility to assure that the licensed prescriber, written order, written parent request, and medication are brought to school.

All prescription medication sent to school must be properly labeled with name of student, prescription number, doctor's name, name of medication, administration route and/or other directions, date and refill, pharmacy name, address, and phone number, and name or initials of the pharmacist. All over-the-counter medication must be in the original container or package.

All prescriptions for any medications are <u>renewed at least yearly</u>. A new written doctor order must accompany any dosage changes in a student's present medication order.

On the reverse side of this page are the proper permission sections for both parent/guardian and physician to complete. Please return the completed form to school with the medication.

Self-Administration of EPI-Pen Authorization Form

Circle wh	nich school attending: Capron	Manchester	Poplar Grove	Upp	er Elementary	Middle School	High School
Student's	Name:		Gra	de:	Birthdate	:	
Address:					Phone:		
I hereby a supervision	ledge that my child has a sever authorize my child to self-admi on of school personnel, or befo from the physician, physician	inister his/her E ore or after norn	PI-Pen during sch nal school activitie	ool hoes. I h	ours, at school-s ave provided the	ponsored activitie e School District	es, under the with a written
	ledge that the School District ven unless the School District, i						
	indemnify and hold harmless id wanton conduct, arising out					st any claims, exc	ept a claim based on
Parent/Gu	uardian Signature:					Date:	
	TO D	E COMDI I	TED DV TII	r en	IIDENT'S D	HVCICIAN.	
		BE COMPLI	ETED BY TH	L 31			
	Name of Medication:				Dosage:		
	Allergy requiring this me	edication:					
	Common side effects:						
	Time interval for reevalu	nation:			Discontinuation	n date:	
	Other medications stude	nt is receiving:					
epinephi	acknowledge that the abov rine after he/she has been in understands the need for th	contact with	the cause of the	aller	gy to prevent a	life-threatening	g situation. The
	Date:		-			-	
	*Physician's signature						
	*Physician's name (print):						
	Address:						
	Phone:						

^{*}Physician's assistants must have been delegated the authority to prescribe the EPI-Pen by their supervising physician. Advanced practice registered nurses must have written a collaborative agreement with a collaborating physician delegating the authority to prescribe an EPI-Pen.

Medicaid Data Release - Special Education Students Only

If your child receives special education services and is also Medicaid eligible, *District 200* can seek partial reimbursement from Medicaid for health services documented in your child's Individualized Education Program (IEP). Medicaid reimbursement is a source of federal funds approved by Congress to help school districts maintain and improve diagnostic and therapeutic services for students.

The reimbursement process requires the school district to provide Medicaid with your child's name, birth date and Medicaid number. Federal law requires annual notification of our intent to purse this reimbursement opportunity.

If you approve of the release of information to Medicaid, do nothing.

If you object to the release of information to Medicaid, now or at any time in the future, please state your objection in writing and forward it to

Director of Special Education North Boone School District #200

6248 N. Boone School Rd.

Poplar Grove, IL 61065

Regardless of your decision the district must continue to provide, at no cost to you, the services listed in your child's IEP.

This program has <u>no impact</u> on your child's or your family's current or future Medicaid benefits. Under federal law, participation in this program CANNOT:

- a) decrease lifetime coverage or any other public insurance benefit,
- b) result in the family paying for services that would otherwise be covered by Medicaid,
- c) increase your premiums or lead to discontinuation of benefits or insurance, or
- d) result in the loss of eligibility for home and community-based waivers.

Your continued consent allows the district to recover a portion of the costs associated with providing health services to your child.

Student Athlete / Parent Contract

	udent:
Sp	port or Activity:
	consideration of the North Boone School District permitting me to participate in the above sport or activity, I gree as follows:
	The student's obligation:
	I have read the rules in the "Athletic Handbook" and any other rules given by the coach and agree to abide by all conduct rules that have been set for the team.
	I agree to perform to the best of my abilities, in sports, in the classroom, and in the community.
	I agree to demonstrate a positive attitude and good sportsmanship both in school and in the sport.
	If I have a complaint I will discuss this with my coach first.
	I understand that if I do not abide by these rules I may be suspended from the team or asked to withdraw from the sport.
	I understand that either bad conduct or poor grades at any school activity may cause me to be suspended from play.
	I will follow the coach/sponsor's instructions, playing techniques, training schedule and safety rules for the above sport or activity.
	I agree to return my uniform promptly at the end of the season, clean and in good condition.
	I acknowledge that I am aware that participation in the above sport or activity may involve many risks of injury. A serious injury may result in physical impairment or even death. I hereby assume all risks associated with participation and agree to hold the North Boone School District, its employees, agents, coaches, School Board members, and volunteers harmless from any and all liability, actions, causes of action, debts, claims, or demands of any kind and nature whatsoever which may arise by or in connection with my participation in the above activity or sport. The terms hereof shall serve as a release and assumption of risk for my heirs, estate, executor, administrator, assignees, and for all members of my family

The parents' obligation:

1. I have reviewed the rules and schedule including the "Rules For Spectators" At North Boone Games" in the "Athletic Handbook" I have reviewed the contract above with my child. I agree with them and will work 2. cooperatively with the school and coach to see that the rules are enforced. 3. If I disagree with the coach I will share my opinion in a respectful manner and will avoid yelling and abusive language. 4. I authorize the school and its personnel and volunteers to administer emergency treatment in the event of an injury and to take my child to the most accessible hospital for treatment when this is necessary in the judgment of the individual in charge. 5. I agree to reimburse the district for the replacement cost of the uniform if my child does not return it or if the uniform is damaged due to neglect or abuse. (Grades, report cards, and participation in graduation ceremony will be withheld and the student banned from all further participation in extracurricular activities in the event that uniforms are not returned or damages not paid for.) I am the parent(s)/guardian(s) of the above named student. I have read the above 6. Agreement to Participate and understand its terms. I understand that all sports can involve many RISKS OF INJURY. In consideration of the School District permitting my child/ward to participate in the above sport or activity, I agree to hold the North Boone School District, its employees, agents, coaches, School Board members, and volunteers harmless from any and all liability, actions, causes of action, debts, claims, or demands of any kind and nature whatsoever which may arise by or in connection with my participation of my child/ward in the above sport or activity. I assume all responsibility and certify that my child is in good physical health and is capable of participation in the above-mentioned sport/activity. Father/Guardians Signature: Date: Mother/Guardians Signature:

Date: